

# Long time behavior of solutions for a damped Benjamin-Ono equation

Louise Gassot

#### ▶ To cite this version:

Louise Gassot. Long time behavior of solutions for a damped Benjamin-Ono equation. 2020. hal-02962538

# HAL Id: hal-02962538

https://hal.science/hal-02962538

Preprint submitted on 9 Oct 2020

**HAL** is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers.

L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

# Long time behavior of solutions for a damped Benjamin-Ono equation.

#### Louise Gassot

#### Abstract

We consider the Benjamin-Ono equation on the torus with an additional damping term on the smallest Fourier modes (cos and sin). We first prove global well-posedness of this equation in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ . Then, we describe the weak limit points of the trajectories in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  when time goes to infinity, and show that these weak limit points are strong limit points. Finally, we prove the boundedness of higher-order Sobolev norms for this equation. Our key tool is the Birkhoff map for the Benjamin-Ono equation, that we use as an adapted nonlinear Fourier transform.

## Contents

1	Introduction					
	1.1	Main results	3			
	1.2	Long-time behavior for equations of Benjamin-Ono type	5			
	1.3	Equation in Birkhoff coordinates	7			
	1.4	Open questions	8			
	1.5	Plan of the paper	Ĝ			
2	Structure of the equation					
	2.1	Functions of the actions	10			
	2.2	Lipschitz properties of blocks	12			
	2.3	Formula for the differential of the Birkhoff map	15			
	2.4	Decomposition for $d\zeta_n[u]$ cos and $d\zeta_n[u]$ sin	17			
		2.4.1 The case of $d \ln(\kappa_n)[u].h.$	17			
		2.4.2 The case of $\delta_{\parallel}\langle \mathbb{1} f_n\rangle$	19			
		2.4.3 The case of $\delta_{\perp}^{"}\langle \mathbb{1} f_{n}\rangle$	22			
		2.4.4 Lipschitz properties	24			
3	Flov	w map	25			
	3.1	Local well-posedness	26			
	3.2	Global well-posedness	28			
	3.3	Weak sequential continuity of the flow map	32			
4	Lon	g time asymptotics	32			
	4.1	Weak limit points of trajectories as $t \to +\infty$	32			
	4.2	Time integrability for products of two consecutive modes	34			
	4.3	Strong relative compactness of trajectories as $t \to +\infty$	40			

5	Hig	cher-order Sobolev norms	44
	5.1	Formula for the derivative of Sobolev norms	44
	5.2	The case $s < \frac{1}{2}$	47
	5.3	The case $\frac{1}{2} \le s < \frac{3}{2}$	50
		5.3.1 Border terms	51
		5.3.2 Central terms	56

## 1 Introduction

In this paper, we consider the Benjamin-Ono equation on the torus [5], [38]

$$\partial_t u = H \partial_{xx} u - \partial_x (u^2) \tag{BO}$$

with an additional weak damping term on the smallest Fourier modes defined as follows. Fix a parameter  $\alpha > 0$ , the damped Benjamin-Ono equation writes

$$\partial_t u + \alpha(\langle u|\cos\rangle\cos+\langle u|\sin\rangle\sin) = H\partial_{xx}u - \partial_x(u^2).$$
 (BO- $\alpha$ )

The operator H is the Hilbert transform

$$Hf(x) = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} -i \operatorname{sgn}(n) \widehat{f}(n) e^{inx}, \quad f = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \widehat{f}(n) e^{inx}, \quad \widehat{f}(n) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^{2\pi} f(x) e^{-inx} dx,$$

with the convention that  $sgn(\pm n) = \pm 1$  if  $n \ge 1$ , and sgn(0) = 0.

Our aim is to investigate how this damping can affect the long-time behavior of trajectories. Note that our choice of damping breaks both the Hamiltonian and the integrable structures of the Benjamin-Ono equation, moreover, the damping term is not a small perturbation of the Benjamin-Ono equation. For a general damping term with such properties, the problem seems out of the scope of usual techniques.

Our main tool is the construction and study of a Birkhoff map for the Benjamin-Ono equation by Gérard, Kappeler and Topalov in [23–25] (see Gérard [20] for a recent survey of these results), implying that the Benjamin-Ono equation is integrable in the strongest possible sense. This transformation should be seen as a nonlinear Fourier transform adapted to the Benjamin-Ono equation. The classical Fourier transform has proven to be a powerful tool for studying nonlinear partial differential equations, for instance with the development of pseudodifferential and paradifferential calculus. In the same spirit, we will see that the Birkhoff map transforms the damped equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) into a system of ODEs on the nonlinear Fourier coefficients ( $\zeta_n(u)$ )<sub>n≥1</sub>, which enables us to study the qualitative properties of the solutions in infinite time.

The Birkhoff map writes

$$\Phi: u \in L^{2}_{r,0}(\mathbb{T}) \mapsto (\zeta_{n}(u))_{n \ge 1} \in h^{\frac{1}{2}}_{+}, \tag{1}$$

where  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  is the space of real-valued functions in  $L^2(\mathbb{T})$  with zero mean, and

$$h_{+}^{\frac{1}{2}} = \{ \zeta = (\zeta_n)_{n \ge 1} \in \mathbb{C}^{\mathbb{N}} \mid \|\zeta\|_{h_{+}^{\frac{1}{2}}}^2 = \sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} n|\zeta_n|^2 < +\infty \}.$$

This map provides a system of coordinates in which the Benjamin-Ono equation can be solved by quadrature. Indeed, if u is a solution to the Benjamin-Ono equation with initial data  $u_0$ , then there exist frequencies  $\omega_n(u_0) = n^2 - 2\sum_{k\geq 1} \min(k,n)|\zeta_k(u_0)|^2$ ,  $n\geq 1$ , such that for  $t\in\mathbb{R}$  and  $n\geq 1$ ,

$$\zeta_n(u(t)) = \zeta_n(u_0)e^{i\omega_n(u_0)t}.$$

#### 1.1 Main results

First, we establish the global well-posedness of the damped Benjamin-Ono equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ , and the weak sequential continuity of the solution map.

**Theorem 1.1** (Global well-posedness). For all T > 0 and  $u_0 \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ , there exists a unique solution of equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) in the distribution sense in  $\mathcal{C}([0,T],L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T}))$  with initial data  $u_0$ .

Moreover, the solution map is continuous and weakly sequentially continuous from  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  to  $C([0,T],L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T}))$ .

The solutions are global thanks a Lyapunov functional controlling the  $L^2$  norm

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|u(t)\|_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}^2 + 2\alpha |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 = 0. \tag{2}$$

In order to establish global well-posedness of equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) in  $L_{r,0}^2(\mathbb{T})$ , one could also apply the techniques used for the Benjamin-Ono equation from Molinet [35] and Molinet, Pilod [36]. However, their techniques do not lead to the weak sequential continuity of the flow map, which is needed for describing the weak limit points of u(t) as  $t \to +\infty$ .

Then, we show that the weak limit points of trajectories as time goes to infinity follow the LaSalle principle. Moreover, we prove that the trajectories are relatively compact in  $L_{r,0}^2(\mathbb{T})$ , in other words, all weak limit points are strong limit points.

**Theorem 1.2** (Weak limit points). Let u be a solution to the damped Benjamin-Ono equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ . Let  $v_0$  be a limit point of the sequence  $(u(t))_{t\geq 0}$  for the weak topology in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  as  $t\to +\infty$ . Then we have the following results.

1. The solution v to the Benjamin-Ono equation (BO) with initial data  $v_0$  satisfies:

$$\forall t \in \mathbb{R}, \quad \langle v(t)|e^{ix}\rangle = 0. \tag{3}$$

Moreover, condition (3) is equivalent to the fact that the weak limit point  $v_0$  does not have two consecutive nonzero Birkhoff coordinates:

$$\forall n \in \mathbb{N}, \quad \zeta_n(v_0)\zeta_{n+1}(v_0) = 0,$$

with the convention  $\zeta_0(v_0) = 1$ .

2. Given a solution u, all the limit points for u have the same actions: there exists a sequence  $(\gamma_n^{\infty})_{n\geq 1}$  such that for all limit point  $v_0$  associated to u, for all  $n\geq 1$ ,

$$|\zeta_n(v_0)|^2 = \gamma_n^{\infty}$$
.

3. The convergence is strong in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ : if  $v_0$  is a weak limit point associated to the sequence  $(u(t_k))_k$ , then

$$||u(t_k) - v_0||_{L^2(\mathbb{T})} \underset{k \to +\infty}{\longrightarrow} 0.$$

Gérard, Kappeler and Topalov proved that the trajectories of the undamped Benjamin-Ono equation (BO) are almost-periodic in  $H_{r,0}^s(\mathbb{T})$  for all  $s > -\frac{1}{2}$  (see [23], Theorem 1.3 and [24], Theorem 3 and Corollary 8). As a consequence, the solutions are recurrent (see [23], Remark 1.4 (ii)): for all solutions u with initial data  $u_0 \in L_{r,0}^2(\mathbb{T})$ , there exists a sequence  $t_n \to +\infty$  such that  $u(t_n)$  tends to  $u_0$  in  $L_{r,0}^2(\mathbb{T})$ . Both properties do not hold for the damped equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) because of characterization (3).

In [15, 16, 43–46], the authors build a sequence  $(\mu_n)_n$  of gaussian measures on  $L^2(\mathbb{T})$ , invariant by the flow of the periodic Benjamin-Ono equation (BO), and associated to the conservation laws for this equation. Each measure  $\mu_n$  is concentrated on  $H^s(\mathbb{T})$  for  $s < n - \frac{1}{2}$ , and satisfies  $\mu_n(H^{n-\frac{1}{2}}(\mathbb{T})) = 0$ . Formally, it is defined from the *n*-th conservation law  $\mathcal{H}_n$  as a renormalization of the formula  $d\mu_n = e^{-\mathcal{H}_n(u)} du$ . Sy [42] extends this construction to get a measure concentrated on  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{T})$ . With this approach, it was already possible to prove that with probability 1 with respect to the corresponding measure, the solutions of (BO) display the recurrence property mentionned above (see [45], Corollary 1.3 and [42], Corollary 1.2).

An equation similar to (BO- $\alpha$ ) has been introduced and studied by Gérard and Grellier in [22] starting from the Szegő equation. For  $\alpha > 0$ , the damped Szegő equation on the torus writes

$$i\partial_t u + i\alpha \langle u|\mathbb{1}\rangle = \Pi(|u|^2 u),$$
 (Sz- $\alpha$ )

where  $\Pi$  is the Szegő projector from  $L^2(\mathbb{T})$  onto the space

$$L^{2}_{+}(\mathbb{T}) = \{ u \in L^{2}(\mathbb{T}) \mid \forall n < 0, \widehat{u}(n) = 0 \}.$$

Characterization (3) is then similar for (BO- $\alpha$ ) and (Sz- $\alpha$ ). Indeed, let  $v_0$  be a weak limit point of a solution  $(u(t))_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$  of (Sz- $\alpha$ ) for the weak topology of the natural energy space  $H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{+}(\mathbb{T}) := \Pi(H^{\frac{1}{2}}(\mathbb{T}))$ , then the solution v to the cubic Szegő equation with initial data  $v_0$  satisfies  $\langle v(t)|\mathbb{1}\rangle = 0$  for all times. As a consequence, the trajectories of (Sz- $\alpha$ ) cannot be almost-periodic in  $H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{+}(\mathbb{T})$ , whereas almost-periodicity holds for the Szegő equation [21], similarly as the Benjamin-Ono case.

However, our result implies that the trajectories for  $(BO-\alpha)$  are relatively compact in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ , whereas many initial data for  $(Sz-\alpha)$  lead to trajectories which are not relatively compact in the natural energy space  $H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{+}(\mathbb{T})$  (this fact is a consequence of the proof of Theorem 3.1 in [22]). One can also note that in the study of  $(Sz-\alpha)$ , the authors strongly use the fact that one of the two known Lax pairs for the Szegő equation still holds, whereas there is no known Lax pair for  $(BO-\alpha)$ .

The last part of our paper is devoted to the boundedness for higher-order Sobolev norms. For the Benjamin-Ono equation on the torus (BO), the infinite number conservation laws from Nakamura [37] and Bock, Kruskal [8] provide bounds on all the Sobolev norms  $H^s$ ,  $s \ge 0$ . We prove that the  $H^s$  Sobolev norms also stay bounded when  $0 \le s < \frac{3}{2}$  for the damped Benjamin-Ono equation (BO- $\alpha$ ).

**Theorem 1.3** (Higher-order Sobolev norms). Fix  $0 \le s < \frac{3}{2}$ . Let u be a solution to the damped equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  such that the initial data  $u_0$  belongs to  $H^s(\mathbb{T})$ . Then there exists some constant  $C_s(||u_0||_{H^s(\mathbb{T})}) > 0$  such that for all  $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$ ,

$$||u(t)||_{H^s(\mathbb{T})} \le C_s(||u_0||_{H^s(\mathbb{T})}).$$

The proof of Theorem 1.3 could be adapted to show that there is no growth of Sobolev norms in  $H_{r,0}^s(\mathbb{T})$  for any  $s \geq 0$ . However, our method becomes more and more technical as the exponent s increases, this is why we chose to stop at  $s = \frac{3}{2}$ . See Remark 5.6 for more details.

The higher-order Sobolev norms for the Benjamin-Ono equation with and without damping have the same behavior, which is in contrast with the Szegő equation. Indeed, Gérard and Grellier proved in [22] that for the damped Szegő equation (Sz- $\alpha$ ), there exists a non empty open subset of  $H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{+}(\mathbb{T})$  for which every solution u with initial data in  $H^{s}(\mathbb{T})$ ,  $s > \frac{1}{2}$ , has an exploding orbit in  $H^{s}(\mathbb{T})$ :

$$||u(t)||_{H^s(\mathbb{T})} \underset{t\to+\infty}{\longrightarrow} +\infty.$$

However, the undamped Szegő equation exhibits weak turbulence [21], in the sense that there exists a dense  $G_{\delta}$  subset of initial data in  $L^2_+ \cap \mathcal{C}^{\infty}$  such that for every  $s > \frac{1}{2}$ , the solution u satisfies  $\limsup_t ||u(t)||_{H^s(\mathbb{T})} = +\infty$ , whereas  $\liminf_t ||u(t)||_{H^s(\mathbb{T})} < +\infty$ .

In order to prove Theorem 1.3, we introduce Lyapunov functionals controlling the higher-order Sobolev norms in Birkhoff coordinates. Note that from [25], Proposition 5 in Appendix A, the Birkhoff map  $\Phi$  and its inverse map bounded subsets of the Sobolev space  $H_{r,0}^s(\mathbb{T})$  to bounded subsets of sequences in

$$h_{+}^{\frac{1}{2}+s} = \{ \zeta = (\zeta_n)_{n \ge 1} \in \mathbb{C}^{\mathbb{N}} \mid \|\zeta\|_{h_{+}^{\frac{1}{2}+s}}^2 = \sum_n n^{1+2s} |\zeta_n|^2 < +\infty \}.$$

This leads us to consider higher-order Lyapunov functionals in Birkhoff coordinates of the form

$$P_s(u) = \sum_{n \ge 1} w_n \gamma_n(u),$$

where we choose weights  $w_n$  satisfying  $w_n \approx n^{1+2s}$ . The strategy of introducing Lyapunov functionals controlling higher-order Sobolev norms has been implemented for instance in [2] and [3] for various equations describing free surface flows in fluid dynamics. In our paper, this strategy is implemented for the first time using the Birkhoff coordinates of a close integrable system.

#### 1.2 Long-time behavior for equations of Benjamin-Ono type

As a comparison, let us now recall how the long-time dynamics for the Benjamin-Ono equation would be affected by the change of geometry, the introduction of a perturbation or the addition of a diffusive damping term. We refer to Saut [40] for a general survey on the Benjamin-Ono equation.

Benjamin-Ono equation on the real line On the real line, one expects the dispersion to change the behavior of Benjamin-Ono solutions. Ifrim and Tataru [29] proved that for small localized initial data, there holds linear dispersive decay for large time scales. It is also conjectured that a solution associated to small initial data either is dispersive, or decomposes into the sum of a soliton and a dispersive part (soliton resolution conjecture).

The Benjamin-Ono equation on the line is also integrable. The Lax pair formulation is the same as on the torus, however, the inverse spectral theory, formally described in Ablowitz, Fokas [19], is only performed for sufficiently small and decaying initial data [13]. Wu [48] studied the spectrum of the Lax operator for the Benjamin-Ono equation, then solved the direct scattering problem for arbitrary sufficiently decaying initial data [49]. The recent construction of the Birkhoff map for multisolitons by Sun [41] constitutes a first step towards the soliton resolution conjecture.

Perturbations of the Benjamin-Ono equation on the torus Thanks to extensions of the KAM theory, one can investigate if the periodic, quasi periodic or almost periodic nature of trajectories is preserved by perturbation of an integrable equation. This kind of studies goes back to Kuksin [31] and Wayne [47], we refer to Craig [14] and Berti [7] for a detailed survey.

Concerning perturbations of the Benjamin-Ono equation in the neighborhood of the origin, we mention the following results. In [32], Liu and Yuan consider a class of unbounded Hamiltonian perturbations of the periodic Benjamin-Ono equation (BO), construct KAM tori and deduce that there exist quasi-periodic trajectories. Mi and Zhang [34] extend this result to more general unbounded quasi-periodic Hamiltonian perturbations. In [4], Baldi

proves that there exist periodic solutions for some non Hamiltonian reversible perturbations of a nonlinear cubic Benjamin-Ono equation

$$\partial_t u + H \partial_{xx} u + \partial_x (u^3) = 0.$$

For generalized Benjamin-Ono equations of the form

$$\partial_t u + H \partial_{xx} u + \partial_x (f(u)) = 0,$$

Bernier and Grébert [6] establish approximations of trajectories on large time scales for generic initial data close to the origin.

In order to investigate further Hamiltonian perturbations of the Benjamin-Ono equation through the KAM theory and tackle trajectories which are not necessarily close to the origin, it would be useful to prove that the Birkhoff map  $\Phi$  is real analytic. As a first step, Gérard, Kappeler et Topalov prove in [24] that the action map  $u \mapsto (|\zeta_n(u)|^2)_n$  is real analytic from Sobolev spaces  $H_{r,0}^s(\mathbb{T})$  onto weighted  $\ell^1$  spaces.

**Damped Benjamin-Ono equations** Adding a damping of diffusive type can lead to a decay of solutions or the existence of a global attractor. A global attractor is a compact set, invariant by the flow of the equation, and attracting all trajectories uniformly on bounded sets of initial data.

Several physical damping terms can be chosen depending on the nature of dissipation, in the same way as for the Korteweg-de Vries equation, see Ott and Sudan [39]. Grimshaw, Smyth and Stepanyants (see [27] and references inside) introduce and study numerically a general model of dispersive equations under the form

$$\partial_t u + \alpha u \partial_x u + \beta H \partial_{xx} u + \delta \mathcal{D}[u] = 0,$$

where  $\mathcal{D}(u)$  is a Fourier multiplier. For instance, the operator  $\mathcal{D}$  can describe the Rayleigh dissipation  $\mathcal{D}u = u$ , the Reynolds dissipation  $\mathcal{D}u = -\partial_{xx}u$  leading to the Benjamin-Ono-Burgers equation, the Landau damping  $\mathcal{D}u = H\partial_x u$ , the dissipation of internal solitary waves over a rough bottom  $\mathcal{D}u = |u|u$  [26], etc.

The decay to zero and an asymptotic profile of solutions as  $t \to +\infty$  can be found in Dix [17] for Reynolds dissipation, and Bona, Luo [10] for generalized Benjamin-Ono-Burgers equations (see also [33] for dispersive shockwaves when the damping is small). For a fractional dissipation  $\mathcal{D}u = |D|^q u$ , q > 0, the asymptotic behavior and the existence of global attractors is investigated in Dix [18] and Alarcon [1]. Guo and Huo [28] prove the existence of a global attractor in  $L^2(\mathbb{R})$ , compact in  $H^3(\mathbb{R})$ , for generalized weakly-damped KdV-Benjamin-Ono equations, under the form

$$\partial_t u + \alpha H \partial_{xx} u + \beta \partial_{xxx} u + \mu \partial_x u + \lambda u + u \partial_x u = f.$$

The existence of a global attractor in  $H^1(\mathbb{R})$  for the weakly-damped Benjamin-Ono equation had already been proven in [9].

We also mention the works of Burq, Raugel and Schlag [11], [12] concerning weakly-damped Klein-Gordon equations.

Note that in equation (BO- $\alpha$ ), the damping term is weaker than the ones mentioned above. Indeed, there are many trajectories which do not go to zero as time goes to infinity, for instance, this is the case for the solutions satisfying condition (3) since the  $L^2$  norm of these solutions is preserved. Numerical simulations implemented by Klein [30] tend to suggest that there are many other trajectories which do not go to zero, and that a global attractor may not exist (see related open questions in part 1.4).

#### 1.3 Equation in Birkhoff coordinates

In the study of the damped Benjamin-Ono equation (BO- $\alpha$ ), our general strategy consists in applying the Birkhoff map  $\Phi$  and transform this equation into a system of ODEs on the Birkhoff coordinates

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\zeta_n(u(t)) = i\omega_n(\zeta(u(t)))\zeta_n(u(t)) - \alpha\left(\langle u(t)|\cos\rangle\,\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u(t)].\cos + \langle u(t)|\sin\rangle\,\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u(t)].\sin\right),\tag{4}$$

where we recall that  $\omega_n(\zeta) = n^2 - 2\sum_{k>1} \min(k,n) |\zeta_k|^2$  for  $n \ge 1$ .

Our key result is a simplification of the right-hand side of equation (4), in particular the terms  $\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u(t)]$  cos and  $\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u(t)]$  sin, as a function of the Birkhoff coordinates  $\zeta=(\zeta_n)_{n\geq 1}$ , and of their actions  $\gamma=(|\zeta_n|^2)_{n\geq 1}$ . Before stating the theorem, we introduce some notation for the spaces at stake. If  $u\in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ , then the Birkhoff coordinates  $\zeta$  belong to  $h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+\subset \ell^2_+$ , where  $\ell^p_+$  denotes the space of complex sequences

$$\ell_+^p := \{ z = (z_n)_{n \ge 1} \in \mathbb{C}^{\mathbb{N}} \mid ||z||_{\ell_+^p}^p = \sum_{n > 1} |z_n|^p < +\infty \}.$$

In particular, the actions  $\gamma$  belong to the space  $\ell_+^1$ .

**Theorem 1.4** (Structure of the vector field). There exist functions  $p_n^*, q_n^*, A_{n,k}^*$  and  $B_{n,k}^*$  such that for all  $u \in L_{r,0}^2(\mathbb{T})$ , if  $\zeta = \Phi(u)$ , then

$$d\zeta_n[u].\cos = p_n^*(\gamma)\zeta_{n-1} + q_n^*(\gamma)\zeta_{n+1} + \left(\sum_{k=0}^{+\infty} A_{n,k}^*(\gamma)\overline{\zeta_k}\zeta_{k+1} + B_{n,k}^*(\gamma)\zeta_k\overline{\zeta_{k+1}}\right)\zeta_n,$$

with the convention  $\zeta_0 = 1$  and the notation  $\gamma = (|\zeta_n|^2)_{n \geq 1}$ . The terms  $p_n^*, q_n^*, A_{n,k}^*$  and  $B_{n,k}^*$  are  $\mathcal{C}^1$  functions of the actions  $\gamma \in \ell_+^1$ , they are uniformly bounded and Lipschitz on finite balls: for all  $\gamma \in \ell_+^1$  satisfying  $\|\gamma\|_{\ell_+^1} \leq R$ , for all  $n, k \geq 0$ ,

$$|p_n^*(\gamma)| + |q_n^*(\gamma)| + |A_{n,k}^*(\gamma)| + |B_{n,k}^*(\gamma)| \le C(R),$$

moreover, for all  $h \in \ell^1_+$ 

$$|\operatorname{d}\! p_n^*(\gamma).h| + |\operatorname{d}\! q_n^*(\gamma).h| + |\operatorname{d}\! A_{n,k}^*(\gamma).h| + |\operatorname{d}\! B_{n,k}^*(\gamma).h| \leq C(R) \|h\|_{\ell_+^1}.$$

The same holds for  $d\zeta_n[u]$  sin, which also writes under the form

$$d\zeta_n[u].\sin = p_n^*(\gamma)\zeta_{n-1} + q_n^*(\gamma)\zeta_{n+1} + \left(\sum_{k=0}^{+\infty} A_{n,k}^*(\gamma)\overline{\zeta_k}\zeta_{k+1} + B_{n,k}^*(\gamma)\zeta_k\overline{\zeta_{k+1}}\right)\zeta_n,$$

with similar estimates for the new terms  $p_n^*, q_n^*, A_{n,k}^*$  and  $B_{n,k}^*$ .

Precise formulas for  $p_n^*$  and  $q_n^*$  in the case of  $d\zeta_n[u]$  cos are given by equalities (12) and (13) below.

Similarly, as proven in [25], Lemma 13, there exist functions  $a_k^*$  of the actions, which are uniformly bounded and Lipschitz on finite balls of  $\ell_+^1$ , such that

$$\langle u|\cos\rangle - i\langle u|\sin\rangle = -\sum_{k>0} a_k^*(\gamma)\overline{\zeta_k}\zeta_{k+1}.$$
 (5)

The decomposition of the vector field into blocks of the form

$$A(\zeta) := \sum_{k \ge 0} A_k^*(\gamma) \overline{\zeta_k} \zeta_{k+1}, \tag{6}$$

where  $A_k^*$  are functions of the actions only, enables us to get bounds and Lipschitz estimates on finite balls, so that one can apply the Cauchy-Lipschitz theorem for ODEs. Thanks to this, we avoid going back and forth from u to  $\zeta$  in the equation, and we do not need to use analicity results on the Birkhoff map (see [24] for results in this direction).

We now explain the main idea in the study of the long time asymptotics. Functions of the actions  $\gamma$  are slowly varying, indeed, we will establish in inequality (24) below that if  $||u_0||_{L^2(\mathbb{T})} \leq R$ , then for all  $t \geq 0$ ,

$$\sum_{n>1} \left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \gamma_n(t) \right| \le C(R) |\langle u(t) | e^{ix} \rangle|,$$

where the right-hand side is square integrable over time thanks to the Lyapunov functional (2). However, the Birkhoff coordinates  $\zeta$  are highly oscillating over time, because of the phase factor  $i\omega_n(\zeta)\zeta_n \approx in^2\zeta_n$  appearing in the formula (4) of its time derivative. Moreover, interactions of different modes under the form  $\overline{\zeta_k}\zeta_{k+1}\zeta_n\overline{\zeta_{n+1}}$ ,  $k \neq n$ , are also highly oscillating over time, again because of the phase factor

$$i(-\omega_k(\zeta) + \omega_{k+1}(\zeta) + \omega_n(\zeta) - \omega_{n+1}(\zeta))\overline{\zeta_k}\zeta_{k+1}\zeta_n\overline{\zeta_{n+1}} \approx 2i(k-n)\overline{\zeta_k}\zeta_{k+1}\zeta_n\overline{\zeta_{n+1}}$$

in the time derivative. By analogy with usual Fourier coefficients, such highly oscillating terms have a small time integral. We retrieve this fact here by performing an integration by parts.

Using these remarks, we start from the observation that  $|\langle u|e^{ix}\rangle|^2$  is integrable over time, and expand the square modulus of formula (5). By discarding the interactions of different modes  $\overline{\zeta_k}\zeta_{k+1}\zeta_n\overline{\zeta_{n+1}}$ ,  $k\neq n$ , we deduce that

$$\int_0^{+\infty} \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \gamma_n(t) \gamma_{n+1}(t) \, \mathrm{d}t < +\infty$$

(see Proposition 4.3 for more details). Successive integration by parts allow us to go even further and prove that for higher and higher exponents s,

$$\int_0^{+\infty} \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} n^{2s} \gamma_n(t) \gamma_{n+1}(t) \, \mathrm{d}t < +\infty.$$

Those latter integrals enable us to control the time evolution of our candidate higher-order Lyapunov functionals.

## 1.4 Open questions

Let us now mention some open questions about equation (BO- $\alpha$ ).

First, thanks to the Lyapunov functional (2) and Theorem 1.2, one knows that the map

$$u_0 \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T}) \mapsto \lim_{t \to +\infty} ||u(t)||^2_{L^2} \in \mathbb{R}_+$$

is well-defined, upper semi-continuous, and that for every weak limit point  $u_{\infty}$  of the sequence  $(u(t))_{t\geq 0}$  as  $t\to +\infty$ , one has  $\lim_{t\to +\infty} \|u(t)\|_{L^2}^2 = \|u_{\infty}\|_{L^2}^2$ . It would be interesting to have more information about this map, for instance, one could ask whether it is possible to have  $u_{\infty}=0$  for some nonzero initial data  $u_0$ . According to numerical simulations implemented by Klein [30], there exist families of initial data which seem not to decay to zero as time goes to infinity. For instance, this seems to be the case for a family of

potentials with only one nonzero gap  $\gamma_1$  at index 1, given for some  $r \in [0, 1[$  by (see [23], Appendix B)

$$u_0(x) = \frac{1 - r^2}{1 - 2\cos(x)r + r^2} - 1.$$

Finally, one knows from Theorem 1.2, point 2, that given an initial data  $u_0$ , all weak limit points  $u_{\infty}$  have the same actions  $(\gamma_n^{\infty})_n$ , so that these limit points belong to the same Benjamin-Ono torus. One could ask if for some initial data  $u_0$ , it is possible to provide a precise description of the limiting torus. Again, the numerical simulations from Klein [30] suggest that even for potentials with only one nonzero gap  $\gamma_1$  at index 1, the weak limits could have more than one gap. This is linked to the structure of the equation in Theorem 1.4, since the terms  $p_n^*$  and  $q_n^*$  given by formulas (12) and (13) are nonzero and lead to the emergence of new modes in the time evolution. As a consequence, finite gap manifolds are not invariant by the flow of equation (BO- $\alpha$ ), whereas as a comparison, there exist finite dimensional invariant manifolds for equation (Sz- $\alpha$ ) (see [22]).

#### 1.5 Plan of the paper

First, in section 2, we write the damped Benjamin-Ono equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) in Birkhoff coordinates as a system of ODEs, in particular, we prove Theorem 1.4 about the decomposition of the terms  $d\zeta_n[u]$  cos and  $d\zeta_n[u]$  sin.

Then, in section 3, we establish the global well-posedness of the damped Benjamin-Ono equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) and the weak sequential continuity of the solution map (Theorem 1.1).

Section 4 is devoted to the characterization of the weak limit points for the trajectories according to the LaSalle principle, and the fact that the convergence is actually strong in  $L_{r,0}^2(\mathbb{T})$  (Theorem 1.2).

Finally, we bound the higher-order Sobolev norms in section 5 by studying corresponding Lyapunov functionals in Birkhoff coordinates (Theorem 1.3).

**Acknowledgments** The author would like to thank her PhD advisor Patrick Gérard who introduced her to this problem and provided generous advice and encouragement. She also warmly thanks Christian Klein for valuable discussions and numerical simulations.

# 2 Structure of the equation

Let us consider the flow map for the damped Benjamin-Ono equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) in Birkhoff coordinates. Fix  $n \geq 1$ , then the time derivative of the n-th Birkhoff coordinate  $\zeta_n$  is

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\zeta_n(u(t)) = \mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u(t)].\partial_t u(t).$$

Using the partial differential equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) satisfied by u, this time derivative becomes (4)

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\zeta_n(u(t)) = i\omega_n(\zeta(u(t)))\zeta_n(u(t)) - \alpha\left(\langle u(t)|\cos\rangle\,\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u(t)].\cos+\langle u(t)|\sin\rangle\,\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u(t)].\sin\right),$$

with 
$$\omega_n(\zeta) = n^2 - 2\sum_{k \ge 1} \min(k, n) |\zeta_k|^2$$
.

In this section, we simplify the different terms of the right-hand side of this equation, then study their Lipschitz properties. Part 2.1 is devoted to the study of the terms which only depend on the actions  $\gamma_n = |\zeta_n|^2$ ,  $n \ge 1$ , for which we establish bounds and Lipschitz

properties on balls of finite radius in  $\ell_+^1$ . In part 2.2, we observe that blocks under the form (6)

$$A(\zeta) = \sum_{k>0} A_k^*(\gamma) \overline{\zeta_k} \zeta_{k+1},$$

where  $A_k^*$  is a function of the actions  $\gamma$  only, are also bounded and Lipschitz on finite balls as soon as the  $A_k^*$  are. This is for instance the case for  $\langle u|\cos\rangle - i\langle u|\sin\rangle$ , which can be expressed under this form. In part 2.3, we establish a formula for the differential  $\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u].h$  of the n-th Birkhoff coordinate at  $u\in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  applied to  $h\in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ . Finally, in part 2.4, we simplify this formula when  $h=\cos$ , sin and prove Theorem 1.4. Since  $\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u]$  cos and  $\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u]$  sin have an expression based on blocks of the above type (6), we deduce bounds and Lipschitz properties on finite balls for these terms.

#### 2.1 Functions of the actions

In this part, we consider some spectral parameters which will appear all along our study of the damped Benjamin-Ono equation (BO- $\alpha$ ). These parameters are functions of the actions, defined for  $n \geq 1$  as  $\gamma_n(u) = |\zeta_n(u)|^2$ .

First, let us recall some links between the Lax operator for the Benjamin-Ono equation (see [37], [8]) and the actions. With the notation from [23], Appendix A, the Lax operator  $L_u$  writes  $L_u = D - T_u$ , where  $D = -i\partial_x$ , and  $T_u$  is the Toeplitz operator

$$T_u: h \in L^2_+(\mathbb{T}) \mapsto \Pi(uh) \in L^2_+(\mathbb{T}).$$

defined from the Szegő projector  $\Pi: L^2(\mathbb{T}) \to L^2_+(\mathbb{T})$ , where

$$L_{+}^{2}(\mathbb{T}) = \{ h \in L^{2}(\mathbb{T}) \mid \forall n < 0, \quad \widehat{h}(n) = 0 \}.$$

The eigenvalues  $(\lambda_n)_{n>0}$  of  $L_u$  satisfy (see identity (3.13) in [23])

$$\lambda_n(u) = n - \sum_{k=n+1}^{+\infty} \gamma_k(u), \quad n \ge 0.$$

Therefore, for all  $n, p \in \mathbb{N}$ , we have the inequalities

$$|p-n| \le |\lambda_p - \lambda_n| \le |p-n| + \sum_{k>1} \gamma_k.$$

We now define the spectral parameters  $\kappa_n$  and  $\mu_n$  as in Corollary 3.4 and formula (4.9) from [23].

**Definition 2.1.** Let  $u \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ . We define

$$\kappa_0(u) = \prod_{p=1}^{+\infty} \left(1 - \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_0}\right)$$

and for  $n \geq 1$ ,

$$\kappa_n(u) = \frac{1}{\lambda_n - \lambda_0} \prod_{\substack{p=1\\ p \neq n}}^{+\infty} \left( 1 - \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n} \right).$$

For  $n \geq 1$ , we also set

$$\mu_n(u) = \left(1 - \frac{\gamma_n}{\lambda_n - \lambda_0}\right) \prod_{\substack{p=1\\p \neq n}}^{+\infty} \frac{\left(1 - \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n}\right)}{\left(1 - \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_{n-1} - 1}\right)}.$$

The parameters  $\kappa_n$  and  $\mu_n$  are bounded above and below.

**Lemma 2.2.** For all R > 0, there exists C(R) > 0 such that for all  $u \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  satisfying  $\|\gamma(u)\|_{\ell^1_+} \leq R$  the following holds: for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

$$\frac{1}{C(R)(n+1)} \le \kappa_n(u) \le \frac{C(R)}{n+1},$$

moreover, for all  $n \geq 1$ ,

$$\frac{1}{C(R)} \le \mu_n(u) \le C(R).$$

*Proof.* • As a first step, we prove that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

$$\left| \sum_{\substack{p=1\\p\neq n}}^{+\infty} \ln \left( 1 - \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n} \right) \right| \le C(R).$$

Let us first show that the sum of logarithms has a lower bound. For p < n, since  $\lambda_p < \lambda_n$ , we have  $-\ln(1-\frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p-\lambda_n}) \le 0$ . Consequently, we discard the negative terms in the following sum:

$$-\sum_{p\neq n} \ln\left(1 - \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n}\right) \le -\sum_{p\geq n+1} \ln\left(1 - \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n}\right).$$

For  $p \ge n + 1$ , since by assumption  $\gamma_p \in [0, R]$ 

$$0 \le \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n} \le \frac{\gamma_p}{1 + \gamma_p} \le \frac{R}{1 + R},$$

therefore one can use that  $\ln is C(R)$ -Lipschitz on  $[\frac{1}{1+R},1]$  to get

$$-\sum_{p\geq n+1} \ln\left(1 - \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n}\right) \leq C(R) \sum_{p\geq n+1} \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n}$$
$$\leq C(R)R.$$

Similarly, we find an upper bound for the sum of logarithms. We first discard the negative terms in the sum

$$\sum_{p \neq n} \ln \left( 1 - \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n} \right) \le \sum_{p \le n - 1} \ln \left( 1 + \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_n - \lambda_p} \right).$$

Then, since  $0 \le \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_n - \lambda_p} \le R$  for  $p \le n - 1$ , and since  $n \le C(R)$ -Lipschitz on [1, R + 1], we get

$$\sum_{p \le n-1} \ln \left( 1 + \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_n - \lambda_p} \right) \le C(R) \sum_{p \le n-1} \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_n - \lambda_p}$$

$$\le C(R)R.$$

• Now, we prove the inequalities for  $\kappa_n$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ . For  $n \geq 1$ , we have

$$|\ln(\lambda_n - \lambda_0) + \ln(\kappa_n)| = \left| \sum_{p \neq n} \ln\left(1 - \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n}\right) \right|$$

$$\leq C(R),$$

where  $|\lambda_n - \lambda_0 - n| \le C(R)$ . Similarly,

$$|\ln(\kappa_0)| = \left| \sum_{p \ge 1} \ln\left(1 - \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_0}\right) \right|$$
  
  $\le C(R).$ 

The proof is the same for  $\mu_n$ ,  $n \ge 1$ .

Since the formulas for  $\kappa_n$  and  $\mu_n$  only depend on the sequence of actions  $\gamma(u) = (|\zeta_n(u)|^2)_n$ , one can also consider these parameters as functions of the variable  $\gamma \in \ell^1_+$  only. In order to avoid confusion, we will denote  $\kappa_n^*(\gamma)$  and  $\mu_n^*(\gamma)$  in this case. For all  $u \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ , we therefore have the link

$$\kappa_n^*(\gamma(u)) = \kappa_n(u)$$
 and  $\mu_n^*(\gamma(u)) = \mu_n(u)$ .

We now estimate the differential of the spectral parameters  $\kappa_n^*$  and  $\mu_n^*$  with respect to the action variables.

**Lemma 2.3.** Let R > 0 Then there exists C(R) > 0 such that for all  $\gamma \in \ell^1_+$  satisfying  $\|\gamma\|_{\ell^1_+} \leq R$  and for all  $h \in \ell^1_+$ ,

$$|\operatorname{d}\ln(\kappa_n^*)[\gamma].h| \le C(R) \|h\|_{\ell_{\perp}^1}, \quad n \ge 0$$

and

$$|\operatorname{d}\ln(\mu_n^*)[\gamma].h| \le C(R)||h||_{\ell_+^1}, \quad n \ge 1.$$

*Proof.* For instance in the case  $n \geq 1$ , the differential of  $\ln(\kappa_n^*)$  at  $\gamma$  is given by

$$d \ln(\kappa_n^*)[\gamma].h = -\frac{d\lambda_n^*[\gamma].h - d\lambda_0^*[\gamma].h}{\lambda_n - \lambda_0} + \sum_{p \neq n} \frac{1}{1 - \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n}} \left( \frac{d\lambda_p^*[\gamma].h - d\lambda_n^*[\gamma].h}{(\lambda_p - \lambda_n)^2} \gamma_p - \frac{h_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n} \right),$$

where  $h=(h_p)_{p\geq 1}\in \ell_+^1$ . We write  $\mathrm{d}\lambda_n^*$  in order to specify that we differentiate the eigenvalue  $\lambda_n=n-\sum_{k\geq n+1}\gamma_k$  as a function of  $\gamma$ . In particular, for all  $\gamma,h\in \ell_+^1$ , we have

$$|\operatorname{d}\lambda_n^*[\gamma].h| \le \|h\|_{\ell_+^1}.$$

The conclusion follows. We proceed similarly for  $\ln(\kappa_0^*)$  and for  $\ln(\mu_n^*)$ ,  $n \geq 1$ .

## 2.2 Lipschitz properties of blocks

In this part, we start from bounds and Lipschitz properties on finite balls for general blocks of the form (6)

$$A(\zeta) = \sum_{k \ge 0} A_k^*(\gamma) \overline{\zeta_k} \zeta_{k+1}.$$

We then prove that the terms  $\langle u|\cos\rangle$  and  $\langle u|\sin\rangle$  can be written under this form, then deduce bounds and Lipschitz estimates on finite balls.

**Proposition 2.4.** Let  $A_k^*$ ,  $k \ge 0$ , be uniformly bounded and Lipschitz functions on finite balls of  $\ell_+^1$ : for all R > 0, there exists  $C_0(R) > 0$  such that for all  $\gamma^{(1)}$ ,  $\gamma^{(2)} \in \ell_+^1$  satisfying  $\|\gamma^{(1)}\|_{\ell_+^1} \le R$  and  $\|\gamma^{(2)}\|_{\ell_+^1} \le R$ , then for all  $k \ge 0$ ,

$$|A_k^*(\gamma^{(1)})| + |A_k^*(\gamma^{(2)})| \le C_0(R)$$

and

$$|A_k^*(\gamma^{(1)}) - A_k^*(\gamma^{(2)})| \le C_0(R) \|\gamma^{(1)} - \gamma^{(2)}\|_{\ell^1}$$

For  $\zeta \in \ell^2_+$  we write  $\gamma = (|\zeta_n|^2)_{n \geq 1}$  and adopt the convention  $\zeta_0 = 1$ . Let us consider

$$A(\zeta) := \sum_{k>0} A_k^*(\gamma) \overline{\zeta_k} \zeta_{k+1}.$$

Then A is a bounded Lipschitz function of  $\zeta$  on balls of finite radius in  $\ell_+^2$ : there exists C(R) > 0 such that for all  $\zeta^{(1)}, \zeta^{(2)} \in \ell_+^2$  satisfying  $\|\zeta^{(1)}\|_{\ell_+^2}^2 \leq R$  and  $\|\zeta^{(2)}\|_{\ell_+^2}^2 \leq R$ , there holds

$$|A(\zeta^{(1)})| + |A(\zeta^{(2)})| \le C(R)$$

and

$$|A(\zeta^{(1)}) - A(\zeta^{(2)})| \le C(R) \|\zeta^{(1)} - \zeta^{(2)}\|_{\ell_+^2}.$$

The proof is quite direct and omitted here.

We now establish a formula of the above form (6) for  $\langle u|\cos\rangle$  and  $\langle u|\sin\rangle$ .

Let  $(f_p)_{p\geq 0}$  be the orthonormal basis of eigenfunctions for the Lax operator  $L_u$  associated to the Benjamin-Ono equation in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  uniquely determined by the additional conditions  $\langle \mathbb{1}|f_0\rangle > 0$  and  $\langle f_p|Sf_{p-1}\rangle > 0$  for  $p\geq 1$  (see Definition 2.8 in [23]). The formula for  $\langle u|\cos \rangle$  and  $\langle u|\sin \rangle$  depends on the matrix M of the adjoint operator  $S^* = T_{e^{-ix}}$  of the shift operator  $S: h \in L^2_+(\mathbb{T}) \mapsto e^{ix}h \in L^2_+(\mathbb{T})$ .

**Definition 2.5.** For all  $n, p \ge 0$ , let

$$M_{n,p} = \langle f_p | S f_n \rangle$$

$$= \begin{cases} \frac{\sqrt{\mu_{n+1}}}{\kappa_{n+1}} \langle f_p | \mathbb{1} \rangle \overline{\langle f_{n+1} | \mathbb{1} \rangle} \frac{1}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n - 1} & \text{if } \zeta_{n+1} \neq 0 \\ \delta_{p,n+1} & \text{if } \zeta_{n+1} = 0 \end{cases}.$$

In other words, since  $\zeta_n = \frac{\langle \mathbb{1} | f_n \rangle}{\sqrt{\kappa_n}}$ , for  $n \geq 0$ , (see equality (4.1) in [23]), we have

$$M_{n,p} = \begin{cases} \sqrt{\mu_{n+1}} \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_p}}{\sqrt{\kappa_{n+1}}} \overline{\zeta_p} \zeta_{n+1} \frac{1}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n - 1} & \text{if } p \neq n+1\\ \sqrt{\mu_{n+1}} & \text{if } p = n+1 \end{cases}.$$

**Lemma 2.6.** Let  $u \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ . Then

$$\langle u|e^{ix}\rangle = -\sum_{n>0}\overline{\zeta_n}\zeta_{n+1}\sqrt{\frac{\kappa_n}{\kappa_{n+1}}}\sqrt{\mu_{n+1}}$$

with the convention  $\zeta_0 = 1$ .

This formula for  $\langle u|\cos\rangle$  and  $\langle u|\sin\rangle$  was already proven in [25], Lemma 13, in the special case when  $\gamma_n(u) \neq 0$  for all n. We justify here how the proof stays valid in the general case.

*Proof.* We note that  $\langle u|e^{ix}\rangle = \langle \Pi u|e^{ix}\rangle$ , then decompose  $\Pi u$  and  $e^{ix}$  in the orthonormal basis  $(f_p)_{p\geq 0}$ 

$$\langle u|e^{ix}\rangle = \sum_{p>0} \langle \Pi u|f_p\rangle \langle f_p|e^{ix}\rangle.$$

We now remark that  $\langle f_p|e^{ix}\rangle=\langle S^*f_p|\mathbb{1}\rangle$ , and decompose  $S^*f_p$  and  $\mathbb{1}$  along the orthonormal basis  $(f_n)_{n\geq 0}$ 

$$\begin{split} \langle f_p | e^{ix} \rangle &= \sum_{n \geq 0} \langle S^* f_p | f_n \rangle \langle f_n | \mathbb{1} \rangle \\ &= \sum_{n \geq 0} M_{n,p} \langle f_n | \mathbb{1} \rangle \\ &= \sum_{\substack{n \geq 0 \\ \gamma_{n+1} \neq 0}} \frac{\sqrt{\mu_{n+1}}}{\kappa_{n+1}} \langle f_p | \mathbb{1} \rangle \overline{\langle f_{n+1} | \mathbb{1} \rangle} \frac{1}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n - 1} \langle f_n | \mathbb{1} \rangle. \end{split}$$

From the identity  $\langle \Pi u | f_p \rangle = -\lambda_p \langle \mathbb{1} | f_p \rangle$ , we get

$$\langle u|e^{ix}\rangle = \sum_{p\geq 0} -\lambda_p \langle \mathbb{1}|f_p\rangle \sum_{\substack{n\geq 0\\\gamma_{n+1}\neq 0}} \frac{\sqrt{\mu_{n+1}}}{\kappa_{n+1}} \langle f_p|\mathbb{1}\rangle \overline{\langle f_{n+1}|\mathbb{1}\rangle} \frac{1}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n - 1} \langle f_n|\mathbb{1}\rangle$$
$$= -\sum_{\substack{n\geq 0\\\gamma_{n+1}\neq 0}} \frac{\sqrt{\mu_{n+1}}}{\kappa_{n+1}} \overline{\langle f_n|\mathbb{1}\rangle} \overline{\langle f_{n+1}|\mathbb{1}\rangle} \sum_{p\geq 0} \frac{\lambda_p |\langle f_p|\mathbb{1}\rangle|^2}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n - 1}.$$

Recall the definition of the generating function  $\mathcal{H}_{\lambda}$  for  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$  (formula (3.2) in [23])

$$\mathcal{H}_{\lambda}(u) = \sum_{p \geq 0} \frac{|\langle \mathbb{1} | f_p \rangle|^2}{\lambda_p + \lambda},$$

then if  $\gamma_{n+1} \neq 0$ , we have the identity

$$\sum_{p\geq 0} \frac{\lambda_p |\langle f_p | \mathbb{1} \rangle|^2}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n - 1} = (\lambda_n + 1) \sum_{p\geq 0} \frac{|\langle f_p | \mathbb{1} \rangle|^2}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n - 1} + \sum_{p\geq 0} |\langle f_p | \mathbb{1} \rangle|^2$$
$$= (\lambda_n + 1) \mathcal{H}_{-\lambda_n - 1}(u) + 1.$$

Moreover, the formula from [23] (see Proposition 3.1 (i))

$$\mathcal{H}_{-\lambda_n - 1}(u) = -\frac{1}{\lambda_n + 1 - \lambda_0} \prod_{p=1}^{+\infty} \left( 1 - \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n - 1} \right)$$

implies that  $\mathcal{H}_{-\lambda_n-1}(u)=0$  because of the term appearing in the product when p=n+1. Using that  $\zeta_n=\frac{\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle}{\sqrt{\kappa_n}}$ , we conclude the proof of the lemma.

Let us write

$$\langle u|e^{ix}\rangle = \sum_{n\geq 0} -a_n^*(\gamma)\overline{\zeta_n}\zeta_{n+1},$$

where

$$a_n^*(\gamma) = \sqrt{\mu_{n+1}^*(\gamma)} \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_n^*(\gamma)}}{\sqrt{\kappa_{n+1}^*(\gamma)}}.$$
 (7)

Thanks to part 2.1, we know that if  $\|\gamma\|_{\ell_+^1} \leq R$ , then there exists C(R) > 0 such that for all  $n \geq 0$ ,

$$\frac{1}{C(R)} \le a_n^*(\gamma) \le C(R) \tag{8}$$

and for  $h \in \ell^1_+$ ,

$$|da_n^*[\gamma].h| \le C(R) ||h||_{\ell^1}.$$
 (9)

Proposition 2.4 implies that the maps  $\zeta \in h_+^{\frac{1}{2}} \mapsto \langle \Phi^{-1}(\zeta) | \cos \rangle$  and  $\zeta \in h_+^{\frac{1}{2}} \mapsto \langle \Phi^{-1}(\zeta) | \sin \rangle$  are bounded and Lipschitz on finite balls of  $\ell_+^2$ .

Corollary 2.7. Fix R > 0. Then there exists C(R) > 0 such that for all  $\zeta^{(1)}, \zeta^{(2)} \in h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$  satisfying  $\|\zeta^{(1)}\|_{\ell_+^2} \le R$  and  $\|\zeta^{(2)}\|_{\ell_+^2} \le R$ , writing  $u^{(1)} = \Phi^{-1}(\zeta^{(1)})$  and  $u^{(2)} = \Phi^{-1}(\zeta^{(2)})$ , we have

$$|\langle u^{(1)}|\cos\rangle| + |\langle u^{(1)}|\sin\rangle| + |\langle u^{(2)}|\cos\rangle| + |\langle u^{(2)}|\sin\rangle| \le C(R)$$

and

$$|\langle u^{(1)}|\cos\rangle - \langle u^{(2)}|\cos\rangle| + |\langle u^{(1)}|\sin\rangle - \langle u^{(2)}|\sin\rangle| \le C(R) \|\zeta^{(1)} - \zeta^{(2)}\|_{\ell^{2}_{+}}.$$

### 2.3 Formula for the differential of the Birkhoff map

In this part, we establish a formula for the differential of the normalized Birkhoff coordinates  $\zeta_n$  (with  $\zeta_0 = 1$ ), which are linked to the unnormalized Birkhoff coordinates  $\langle \mathbb{1} | f_n \rangle$  through the formulas (see equality (4.1) in [23])

$$\zeta_n = \frac{\langle \mathbb{1} | f_n \rangle}{\sqrt{\kappa_n}}, \quad n \ge 0.$$

These coordinates are known to admit a differential thanks to Lemma 3.4 in [23]. The differential of  $\zeta_n$  at  $u \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  therefore satisfies: for all  $h \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ ,

$$d\zeta_n[u].h = d\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle[u].h\frac{1}{\sqrt{\kappa_n}} - \frac{1}{2}\zeta_n d\ln(\kappa_n)[u].h.$$
 (10)

We prove the following decomposition of the differential of the unnormalized Birkhoff map.

**Proposition 2.8** (Differential of the unnormalized Birkhoff map). Let  $u, h \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ , then for all  $n \geq 0$ ,  $d\langle \mathbb{1} | f_n \rangle [u].h$  writes

$$d\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle[u].h = \delta_{\parallel}\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle + \delta_{\perp}\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle,$$

where

$$\begin{split} \delta_{\parallel} \langle \mathbb{1} | f_n \rangle &= -i \mathrm{Im}(\langle \widetilde{\xi_n} | h \rangle) \langle \mathbb{1} | f_n \rangle, \\ \widetilde{\xi_n} &= \frac{1}{\langle f_0 | \mathbb{1} \rangle} \sum_{p=1}^{+\infty} \frac{\langle \mathbb{1} | f_p \rangle}{\lambda_p - \lambda_0} \overline{f_0} f_p - \sum_{k=1}^n \frac{1}{\langle f_k | S f_{k-1} \rangle} \psi_k, \\ \psi_n &= \sum_{\substack{p \geq 0 \\ p \neq n}} \frac{\langle f_p | S f_{n-1} \rangle}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n} f_n \overline{f_p} - \sum_{\substack{p \geq 0 \\ p \neq n-1}} \frac{\langle S f_p | f_n \rangle}{\lambda_p - \lambda_{n-1}} f_{n-1} \overline{f_p} \end{split}$$

and

$$\delta_{\perp} \langle \mathbb{1} | f_n \rangle = \sum_{\substack{p \geq 0 \\ p \neq n}} \frac{\langle f_p \overline{f_n} | h \rangle}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n} \langle \mathbb{1} | f_p \rangle.$$

*Proof.* For  $n \geq 0$ , since  $d\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle[u].h = \langle \mathbb{1}|df_n[u].h\rangle$ , we decompose the two terms inside the brackets along the orthonormal basis  $(f_p)_{p>0}$  and get

$$d\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle[u].h = \sum_{p>0} \langle \mathbb{1}|f_p\rangle\langle f_p|\,df_n[u].h\rangle.$$

We now compute  $\langle df_n[u].h|f_p\rangle$  for  $n, p \geq 0$ .

For  $n \geq 0$ , recall that  $f_n$  is the  $L^2$ -normalized eigenfunction of  $L_u = D - T_u$  associated to the eigenvalue  $\lambda_n$ , and that the family  $(f_n)_n$  is uniquely determined by the additional conditions  $\langle \mathbb{1}|f_0\rangle > 0$  and  $\langle f_n|Sf_{n-1}\rangle > 0$  for  $n \geq 1$ . Therefore, we get by differentiating

$$(L_u - \lambda_n) df_n[u].h = d\lambda_n[u].hf_n + T_h f_n.$$

For  $p \neq n$ ,  $f_p$  is orthogonal to  $f_n$  and therefore

$$\langle df_n[u].h|f_p\rangle = \frac{\langle f_n\overline{f_p}|h\rangle}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n}.$$

This gives the formula for  $\delta_{\perp}\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle$ .

For p = n, we see that  $\langle df_n[u].h|f_n\rangle$  is purely imaginary because  $||f_n||_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}^2 = 1$ . Moreover, the conditions  $\langle f_0|\mathbb{1}\rangle > 0$  and  $\langle f_n|Sf_{n-1}\rangle > 0$  for  $n \geq 1$  imply that

$$\operatorname{Im}(\langle \, \mathrm{d} f_0[u].h|\mathbb{1}\rangle) = 0$$

and

$$\operatorname{Im}(\langle df_n[u].h|Sf_{n-1}\rangle + \langle f_n|Sdf_{n-1}[u].h\rangle) = 0, \quad n \ge 1.$$

Decomposing 1 in the orthonormal basis  $(f_p)_{p\geq 0}$ , we get for n=0

$$0 = \operatorname{Im} \left( \langle df_0[u].h|f_0\rangle \langle f_0|\mathbb{1} \rangle + \sum_{p=1}^{+\infty} \langle df_0[u].h|f_p\rangle \langle f_p|\mathbb{1} \rangle \right)$$
$$= \operatorname{Im} \left( \langle df_0[u].h|f_0\rangle \langle f_0|\mathbb{1} \rangle + \sum_{p=1}^{+\infty} \frac{\langle f_0\overline{f_p}|h\rangle}{\lambda_p - \lambda_0} \langle f_p|\mathbb{1} \rangle \right),$$

or

$$\langle df_0[u].h|f_0\rangle = -i\operatorname{Im}\left(\frac{1}{\langle f_0|\mathbb{1}\rangle}\sum_{p=1}^{+\infty}\frac{\langle f_0\overline{f_p}|h\rangle}{\lambda_p-\lambda_0}\langle f_p|\mathbb{1}\rangle\right)$$
$$= i\operatorname{Im}(\langle \widetilde{\xi_0}|h\rangle).$$

Similarly, for  $n \geq 1$ , decomposing  $Sf_{n-1}$  and  $S^*f_n$  in the orthonormal basis  $(f_p)_{p\geq 0}$ , we have

$$0 = \operatorname{Im} \left( \sum_{p \ge 0} \langle df_n[u].h|f_p \rangle \langle f_p|Sf_{n-1} \rangle + \langle S^*f_n|f_p \rangle \langle f_p|df_{n-1}[u].h \rangle \right),$$

and by isolating the index p = n in the first term and p = n - 1 in the second term, we get the formula

$$\langle f_n | S f_{n-1} \rangle \operatorname{Im}(\langle df_n[u].h | f_n \rangle - \langle df_{n-1}[u].h | f_{n-1} \rangle)$$

$$= -\operatorname{Im} \left( \sum_{p \neq n} \langle df_n[u].h | f_p \rangle \langle f_p | S f_{n-1} \rangle - \sum_{p \neq n-1} \overline{\langle f_n | S f_p \rangle} \langle df_{n-1}[u].h | f_p \rangle \right),$$

leading to

$$\langle f_n | S f_{n-1} \rangle \operatorname{Im}(\langle d f_n [u].h | f_n \rangle - \langle d f_{n-1} [u].h | f_{n-1} \rangle)$$

$$= -\operatorname{Im}\left(\sum_{p \neq n} \frac{\langle f_n \overline{f_p} | h \rangle}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n} \langle f_p | S f_{n-1} \rangle - \sum_{p \neq n-1} \langle S f_p | f_n \rangle \frac{\langle f_{n-1} \overline{f_p} | h \rangle}{\lambda_p - \lambda_{n-1}}\right).$$

We retrieve the expression of  $\delta_{\parallel}\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle$ .

# **2.4** Decomposition for $d\zeta_n[u]$ . cos and $d\zeta_n[u]$ . sin

In this part, we establish Theorem 1.4: we decompose  $d\zeta_n[u]$  cos and  $d\zeta_n[u]$  sin using blocks of the form (6)  $\sum_{k\geq 0} A_k^*(\gamma)\overline{\zeta_k}\zeta_{k+1}$ , where  $A_k^*$  are functions of the actions only.

Let us now give the organization of this part. Recall that since  $\zeta_n = \frac{\langle 1|f_n\rangle}{\sqrt{\kappa_n}}$ , we have equality (10)

$$d\zeta_n[u].h = d\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle[u].h\frac{1}{\sqrt{\kappa_n}} - \frac{1}{2}\zeta_n d\ln(\kappa_n)[u].h,$$

where  $d\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle[u].h$  decomposes from Proposition 2.8 as

$$d\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle[u].h = \delta_{\parallel}\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle + \delta_{\perp}\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle.$$

This leads us to study successively each part of the decomposition:  $d \ln(\kappa_n)[u].h$ ,  $\delta_{\parallel}\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle$  and  $\delta_{\perp}\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle$ , in the particular cases  $h=\cos$  and  $h=\sin$ . Then, in subpart 2.4.4, we use part 2.2 in order to deduce that  $d\zeta_n[u].\cos$  and  $d\zeta_n[u].\sin$  are bounded and Lipschitz on balls of finite radius.

#### **2.4.1** The case of $d \ln(\kappa_n)[u].h$

For  $\zeta \in h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$ , we denote  $u = \Phi^{-1}(\zeta)$  and define

$$\delta \kappa_n(\zeta) := \mathrm{d} \ln(\kappa_n)[u].\cos(-i)\,\mathrm{d} \ln(\kappa_n)[u].\sin(n)$$
,  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ .

To avoid confusion, we shall precise that  $\ln(\kappa_n)$  is a function of  $u \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ , and that  $d \ln(\kappa_n)[u]$  cos denotes its differential with respect to the variable u applied to cos. However,  $\delta \kappa_n$  is a function of the Birkhoff coordinates  $\zeta$ , since  $u = \Phi^{-1}(\zeta)$  in the definition.

**Lemma 2.9.** There exist functions  $A_{n,k}^* \in C^1(\ell_+^1, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $n, k \in \mathbb{N}$ , such that for all  $n \geq 0$ , for all  $\zeta \in h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}$ ,

$$\delta \kappa_n(\zeta) = \sum_{k \ge 0} A_{n,k}^*(\gamma) \overline{\zeta_k} \zeta_{k+1}.$$

Moreover, for all R > 0, there exists C(R) > 0 such that for all  $\gamma \in \ell_+^1$  satisfying  $\|\gamma\|_{\ell_+^1} \le R$ , for all  $n, k \ge 0$ ,

$$|A_{n,k}^*(\gamma)| \le C(R)$$

and for all  $h \in \ell^1_+$ ,

$$|dA_{n,k}^*(\gamma).h| \le C(R) ||h||_{\ell_+^1}.$$

*Proof.* We first compute the differential of the eigenvalues  $\lambda_n$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , with respect to the variable u and applied to  $h = \cos$  and  $h = \sin$ . From [23], Corollary 5.3, we know that

$$d\lambda_n[u].h = -\langle |f_n|^2 |h\rangle, \quad h \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T}),$$

which leads to a formula for the differential of the moments  $\gamma_n = \lambda_n - \lambda_{n-1} - 1$  for  $n \ge 1$ 

$$d\gamma_n[u].h = \langle |f_{n-1}|^2 - |f_n|^2 |h\rangle, \quad h \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T}).$$
(11)

We now simplify

$$d\gamma_n[u].\cos -i d\gamma_n[u].\sin = \langle |f_{n-1}|^2 - |f_n|^2 |e^{ix}\rangle$$
$$= M_{n-1,n-1} - M_{n,n}.$$

We denote

$$m_n = M_{n,n} = -a_n^*(\gamma)\overline{\zeta_n}\zeta_{n+1},$$

where we recall that  $a_n^*$  is a function of  $\gamma$  defined as

$$a_n^* = \sqrt{\mu_{n+1}^*} \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_n^*}}{\sqrt{\kappa_{n+1}^*}}.$$

In the rest of the proof, we drop the star exponent for  $a_n^*$ ,  $\lambda_n^*$ ,  $\kappa_n^*$  and  $\mu_n^*$  in order to avoid heaviness. With this notation, we have

$$d\gamma_n[u].\cos(-i)d\gamma_n[u].\sin(-i)=m_{n-1}-m_n$$

and

$$d\lambda_n[u].\cos -i d\lambda_n[u].\sin = -m_n.$$

We are now ready to study the differential of  $\ln(\kappa_n)$ . Recall that for  $n \geq 1$ ,

$$\kappa_n(u) = \frac{1}{\lambda_n - \lambda_0} \prod_{\substack{p=1\\p \neq n}}^{+\infty} \left( 1 - \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n} \right)$$

and

$$\kappa_0(u) = \prod_{p=1}^{+\infty} \left( 1 - \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_0} \right).$$

We get that for  $n \geq 1$ ,

$$\delta \kappa_n = \frac{m_n - m_0}{\lambda_n - \lambda_0} + \sum_{\substack{p \ge 1 \\ n \ne n}} \frac{1}{1 - \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n}} \left( \frac{m_n - m_p}{(\lambda_p - \lambda_n)^2} \gamma_p - \frac{m_{p-1} - m_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n} \right)$$

and similarly,

$$\delta \kappa_0 = \sum_{p>1} \frac{1}{1 - \frac{\gamma_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_0}} \left( \frac{m_0 - m_p}{(\lambda_p - \lambda_0)^2} \gamma_p - \frac{m_{p-1} - m_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_0} \right).$$

For  $n \geq 1$ , one can therefore write  $\delta \kappa_n(\zeta) = \sum_k A_{n,k}^*(\gamma) \overline{\zeta_k} \zeta_{k+1}$ , where for  $k \notin \{0; n\}$ ,

$$A_{n,k}^*(\gamma) = \frac{1}{1 - \frac{\gamma_k}{\lambda_k - \lambda_n}} \left( \frac{a_k}{(\lambda_k - \lambda_n)^2} \gamma_k - \frac{a_k}{\lambda_k - \lambda_n} \right) + \frac{1}{1 - \frac{\gamma_{k+1}}{\lambda_{k+1} - \lambda_n}} \frac{a_k}{\lambda_{k+1} - \lambda_n},$$

for k = n,

$$A_{n,n}^*(\gamma) = -\frac{a_n}{\lambda_n - \lambda_0} + \left(\sum_{k \neq n} \frac{1}{1 - \frac{\gamma_k}{\lambda_k - \lambda_n}} \frac{-a_n}{(\lambda_k - \lambda_n)^2} \gamma_k\right) + \frac{1}{1 - \frac{\gamma_{n+1}}{\lambda_{n+1} - \lambda_n}} \frac{a_n}{\lambda_{n+1} - \lambda_n},$$

and for k = 0,

$$A_{n,0}^*(\gamma) = \frac{a_0}{\lambda_n - \lambda_0} + \frac{1}{1 - \frac{\gamma_1}{\lambda_1 - \lambda_n}} \frac{a_0}{\lambda_1 - \lambda_n}.$$

In the case n = 0, we have for  $k \ge 1$ ,

$$A_{0,k}^*(\gamma) = \frac{1}{1 - \frac{\gamma_k}{\lambda_k - \lambda_0}} \left( \frac{a_k}{(\lambda_k - \lambda_0)^2} \gamma_k - \frac{a_k}{\lambda_k - \lambda_0} \right) + \frac{1}{1 - \frac{\gamma_{k+1}}{\lambda_{k+1} - \lambda_0}} \frac{a_k}{\lambda_{k+1} - \lambda_0}$$

and for k=0,

$$A_{0,0}^*(\gamma) = \left(\sum_{k\geq 1} \frac{1}{1 - \frac{\gamma_k}{\lambda_k - \lambda_0}} \frac{-a_0}{(\lambda_k - \lambda_0)^2} \gamma_k\right) + \frac{1}{1 - \frac{\gamma_1}{\lambda_1 - \lambda_0}} \frac{a_0}{\lambda_1 - \lambda_0}.$$

We have seen in (8) and (9) that if  $\|\gamma\|_{\ell_+^1} \leq R$ , then there exists C(R) > 0 such that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

$$\frac{1}{C(R)} \le a_n(\gamma) \le C(R)$$

and for all  $h \in \ell^1_+$ ,

$$|\operatorname{d} a_n(\gamma).h| \le C(R) ||h||_{\ell_+^1}.$$

Moreover, the estimate  $|d\lambda_n^*(\gamma).h| \leq ||h||_{\ell_+^1}$  holds for the differential of  $\lambda_n^*$  with respect to  $\gamma$ . We deduce that for all  $n, k \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

$$|A_{n,k}^*(\gamma)| \le C(R)$$

and for all  $h \in \ell^1_+$ ,

$$\left| dA_{n,k}^*(\gamma).h \right| \le C(R) \|h\|_{\ell_+^1}.$$

## 2.4.2 The case of $\delta_{\parallel}\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle$

We now study, for  $h = \cos$  and  $h = \sin$ , the term

$$\delta_{\parallel}\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle = -i\mathrm{Im}(\langle \widetilde{\xi_n}|h\rangle)\langle \mathbb{1}|f_n\rangle,$$

where we recall that

$$\widetilde{\xi_n} = \frac{1}{\langle f_0 | \mathbb{1} \rangle} \sum_{p=1}^{+\infty} \frac{\langle \mathbb{1} | f_p \rangle}{\lambda_p - \lambda_0} \overline{f_0} f_p - \sum_{k=1}^n \frac{1}{\langle f_k | S f_{k-1} \rangle} \psi_k$$

and

$$\psi_k = \sum_{\substack{p \ge 0 \\ p \ne k}} \frac{\langle f_p | Sf_{k-1} \rangle}{\lambda_p - \lambda_k} f_k \overline{f_p} - \sum_{\substack{p \ge 0 \\ p \ne k-1}} \frac{\langle Sf_p | f_k \rangle}{\lambda_p - \lambda_{k-1}} f_{k-1} \overline{f_p}.$$

**Lemma 2.10.** For all  $n \geq 0$ , denote

$$c_n^{\pm} := \langle \widetilde{\xi_n} | e^{\pm ix} \rangle,$$

then for  $n, k \geq 0$ , there exists  $A_{n,k}^{\pm} \in \mathcal{C}^1(\ell_+^1, \mathbb{R})$ , such that for all  $n \geq 0$ , for all  $\zeta \in h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}$ ,

$$c_n^+(\zeta) = \sum_{k=0}^{+\infty} A_{n,k}^+(\gamma) \overline{\zeta_k} \zeta_{k+1} \quad and \quad c_n^-(\zeta) = \sum_{k=0}^{+\infty} A_{n,k}^-(\gamma) \zeta_k \overline{\zeta_{k+1}}.$$

Moreover, for all R > 0, there exists C(R) > 0 such that for all  $\gamma \in \ell_+^1$  satisfying  $\|\gamma\|_{\ell_+^1} \le R$ ,

$$|A_{n,k}^{\pm}(\gamma)| \le C(R)$$

and for all  $h \in \ell^1_+$ ,

$$\left| dA_{n,k}^{\pm}(\gamma).h \right| \le C(R) \|h\|_{\ell_{+}^{1}}.$$

*Proof.* • By definition of  $M_{n,p} = \langle f_p | Sf_n \rangle$ , we have

$$c_n^+ = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\kappa_0}} \sum_{p=1}^{+\infty} \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_p} \zeta_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_0} M_{0,p} - \sum_{k=1}^n \frac{1}{\sqrt{\mu_k}} \langle \psi_k | e^{ix} \rangle$$

and

$$\langle \psi_k | e^{ix} \rangle = \sum_{p \neq k} \frac{M_{k-1,p}}{\lambda_p - \lambda_k} M_{p,k} - \sum_{p \neq k-1} \frac{\overline{M_{p,k}}}{\lambda_p - \lambda_{k-1}} M_{p,k-1}.$$

We replace the terms  $M_{n,p}$  by their expressions (see Definition 2.5), and make use of colors to emphasize the oscillating terms (of the form  $\overline{\zeta_k}\zeta_{k+1}$  or  $\zeta_k\overline{\zeta_{k+1}}$ ). Since  $\zeta_0 = 1$ , we have

$$c_n^+ = \sqrt{\frac{\mu_1 \kappa_1}{\kappa_0}} \frac{\overline{\zeta_0} \zeta_1}{1 + \gamma_1} + \sqrt{\frac{\mu_1}{\kappa_0 \kappa_1}} \overline{\zeta_0} \zeta_1 \sum_{p=2}^{+\infty} \frac{\kappa_p \overline{\zeta_p} \zeta_p}{(\lambda_p - \lambda_0)(\lambda_p - \lambda_0 - 1)} - \sum_{k=1}^n \frac{1}{\sqrt{\mu_k}} \langle \psi_k | e^{ix} \rangle.$$

Moreover, by isolating the indices p = k - 1 and p = k - 2 in the first and second sum respectively in the formula for  $\langle \psi_k | e^{ix} \rangle$ , we get

$$\begin{split} \langle \psi_k | e^{ix} \rangle &= \frac{\mu_k}{1 + \gamma_k} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_{k-1}}{\kappa_k}} \overline{\zeta_{k-1}} \zeta_k \\ &+ \overline{\zeta_k} \zeta_k \sum_{p \neq k-1, k} \sqrt{\mu_k \mu_{p+1}} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_p}{\kappa_{p+1}}} \frac{\overline{\zeta_p} \zeta_{p+1}}{(\lambda_p - \lambda_k)(\lambda_p - \lambda_{k-1} - 1)(\lambda_k - \lambda_p - 1)} \\ &+ \frac{\mu_{k-1}}{(1 + \gamma_{k-1})(1 + \gamma_k + \gamma_{k-1})} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_k}{\kappa_{k-1}}} \overline{\zeta_k} \overline{\zeta_{k-1}} \\ &- \zeta_k \overline{\zeta_{k-1}} \sum_{\substack{p \neq k-2 \\ k-1}} \mu_{p+1} \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_k \kappa_{k-1}}}{\kappa_{p+1}(\lambda_p - \lambda_{k-1})} \frac{\zeta_{p+1} \overline{\zeta_{p+1}}}{(\lambda_k - \lambda_p - 1)(\lambda_{k-1} - \lambda_p - 1)}. \end{split}$$

One can therefore write  $c_n^+ = \sum_{k=1}^{+\infty} A_{n,k-1}^+ \overline{\zeta_{k-1}} \zeta_k$ , with

$$\begin{split} A_{n,k-1}^{+} = & \mathbb{1}_{k=1} \left( \sqrt{\frac{\mu_{1}\kappa_{1}}{\kappa_{0}}} \frac{1}{1 + \gamma_{1}} + \sqrt{\frac{\mu_{1}}{\kappa_{0}\kappa_{1}}} \sum_{p=2}^{+\infty} \frac{\kappa_{p}\gamma_{p}}{(\lambda_{p} - \lambda_{0})(\lambda_{p} - \lambda_{0} - 1)} \right) \\ + & \mathbb{1}_{1 \leq k \leq n} \left( \frac{\sqrt{\mu_{k}}}{1 + \gamma_{k}} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_{k-1}}{\kappa_{k}}} \right. \\ + & \frac{\mu_{k-1}}{\sqrt{\mu_{k}}(1 + \gamma_{k-1})(1 + \gamma_{k} + \gamma_{k-1})} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_{k}}{\kappa_{k-1}}} \\ - & \sum_{p \neq k-2, k-1} \frac{\mu_{p+1}}{\sqrt{\mu_{k}}} \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_{k}\kappa_{k-1}}}{\kappa_{p+1}(\lambda_{p} - \lambda_{k-1})} \frac{\gamma_{p+1}}{(\lambda_{k} - \lambda_{p} - 1)(\lambda_{k-1} - \lambda_{p} - 1)} \right) \\ + & \sum_{\substack{1 \leq l \leq n \\ k-1 \neq l-1, l}} \sqrt{\mu_{k}} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_{k-1}}{\kappa_{k}}} \frac{\gamma_{l}}{(\lambda_{k-1} - \lambda_{l})(\lambda_{k-1} - \lambda_{l-1} - 1)(\lambda_{l} - \lambda_{k-1} - 1)}. \end{split}$$

• We now prove bounds and Lipschitz estimates on finite balls of  $\ell_+^1$ . We know that for  $p \neq k$ ,  $\frac{1}{|\lambda_p - \lambda_k|} \leq \frac{1}{|p-k|}$ , and for  $p \neq k+1$ ,  $\frac{1}{|\lambda_p - \lambda_k - 1|} \leq 1$ . Moreover,  $\mu_p \le C(R)$  and  $\kappa_p \le \frac{C(R)}{p+1}$ . The first term is therefore bounded as

$$\sqrt{\frac{\mu_1 \kappa_1}{\kappa_0}} \frac{1}{1 + \gamma_1} + \sqrt{\frac{\mu_1}{\kappa_0 \kappa_1}} \sum_{p=2}^{+\infty} \frac{\kappa_p \gamma_p}{(\lambda_p - \lambda_0)(\lambda_p - \lambda_0 - 1)} \le C(R) \left( 1 + \sum_{p=2}^{+\infty} \kappa_p \gamma_p \right) \le C'(R).$$

Then, for  $1 \le k \le n$ , we have

$$\frac{\sqrt{\mu_k}}{1 + \gamma_k} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_{k-1}}{\kappa_k}} + \frac{\mu_{k-1}}{\sqrt{\mu_k} (1 + \gamma_{k-1}) (1 + \gamma_k + \gamma_{k-1})} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_k}{\kappa_{k-1}}} \le C(R)$$

and since the following estimate can be obtained by comparing (k-1) to  $\frac{p}{2}$ 

$$\frac{\sqrt{\kappa_k \kappa_{k-1}}}{\kappa_{p+1}(\lambda_p - \lambda_{k-1})} \le C(R) \frac{p}{k|p - (k-1)|} \le C'(R),$$

we get

$$\left| \sum_{p \neq k-2, k-1} \frac{\mu_{p+1}}{\sqrt{\mu_k}} \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_k \kappa_{k-1}}}{\kappa_{p+1} (\lambda_p - \lambda_{k-1})} \frac{\gamma_{p+1}}{(\lambda_k - \lambda_p - 1)(\lambda_{k-1} - \lambda_p - 1)} \right| \leq C(R) \sum_{p \neq k-2, k-1} \gamma_{p+1} \leq C'(R).$$

Finally,

$$\sum_{\substack{1 \le l \le n \\ k-1 \ne l-1, l}} \sqrt{\mu_k} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_{k-1}}{\kappa_k}} \frac{\gamma_l}{(\lambda_{k-1} - \lambda_l)(\lambda_{k-1} - \lambda_{l-1} - 1)(\lambda_l - \lambda_{k-1} - 1)} \le C(R) \sum_{\substack{1 \le l \le n \\ k-1 \ne l-1, l}} \gamma_l$$

$$\le C'(R).$$

We conclude that

$$|A_{n,p}^+| \le C(R).$$

We finally check that for all  $h \in \ell^1_+$ ,

$$\left| dA_{n,p}^+(\gamma).h \right| \le C(R) \|h\|_{\ell_{\perp}^1}.$$

This is a consequence of the formulas, and the fact that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , the spectral parameters, seen as functions of the actions  $\gamma$ , satisfy  $|\mathrm{d}\lambda_n^*(\gamma).h| \leq ||h||_{\ell_+^1}$ ,  $|\mathrm{d}\mu_n^*(\gamma).h| \leq$  $C(R)\|h\|_{\ell_{\perp}^{1}}$  and  $|(n+1) d\kappa_{n}^{*}(\gamma).h| \leq C(R)\|h\|_{\ell_{\perp}^{1}}$  if  $\|\gamma\|_{\ell_{\perp}^{1}} \leq R$ .

• Similarly, we write the formula for  $c_n^-$ 

$$c_n^- = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\kappa_0}} \sum_{p=1}^{+\infty} \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_p} \zeta_p}{\lambda_p - \lambda_0} \overline{M_{p,0}} - \sum_{k=1}^n \frac{1}{\sqrt{\mu_k}} \langle \psi_k | e^{-ix} \rangle,$$

where

$$\langle \psi_k | e^{-ix} \rangle = \sum_{p \neq k} \frac{M_{k-1,p}}{\lambda_p - \lambda_k} \overline{M_{k,p}} - \sum_{p \neq k-1} \frac{\overline{M_{p,k}}}{\lambda_p - \lambda_{k-1}} \overline{M_{k-1,p}}.$$

Using the expression of  $M_{n,p}$ , we get

$$c_n^- = \sum_{p=1}^{+\infty} \sqrt{\mu_{p+1}} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_p}{\kappa_{p+1}}} \frac{\zeta_p \overline{\zeta_{p+1}}}{(\lambda_p - \lambda_0)(\lambda_0 - \lambda_p - 1)} - \sum_{k=1}^n \frac{1}{\sqrt{\mu_k}} \langle \psi_k | e^{-ix} \rangle,$$

where we isolate the terms p = k + 1 and p = k in the first and second term respectively in the formula for  $\langle \psi_k | e^{-ix} \rangle$ 

$$\begin{split} \langle \psi_k | e^{-ix} \rangle &= \frac{\sqrt{\mu_k \mu_{k+1}}}{(1 + \gamma_{k+1} + \gamma_k)(1 + \gamma_{k+1})} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_{k+1}}{\kappa_k}} \overline{\zeta_{k+1}} \zeta_k \\ &+ \zeta_k \overline{\zeta_{k+1}} \sum_{p \neq k, k+1} \sqrt{\mu_k \mu_{k+1}} \frac{\kappa_p}{\sqrt{\kappa_k \kappa_{k+1}} (\lambda_p - \lambda_k)} \frac{\zeta_p \overline{\zeta_p}}{(\lambda_p - \lambda_{k-1} - 1)(\lambda_p - \lambda_k - 1)} \\ &+ \frac{\sqrt{\mu_{k+1} \mu_k}}{1 + \gamma_k} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_k}{\kappa_{k+1}}} \zeta_k \overline{\zeta_{k+1}} \\ &- \overline{\zeta_k} \zeta_k \sum_{p \neq k-1, k} \sqrt{\mu_{p+1} \mu_k} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_p}{\kappa_{p+1}}} \frac{\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} \zeta_p}{(\lambda_p - \lambda_{k-1})(\lambda_k - \lambda_p - 1)(\lambda_p - \lambda_{k-1} - 1)}. \end{split}$$

One can therefore write  $c_n^- = \sum_k A_{n,k}^- \zeta_k \overline{\zeta_{k+1}}$ , with

$$\begin{split} A_{n,k}^- = & \mathbbm{1}_{k \neq 0} \sqrt{\mu_{k+1}} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_k}{\kappa_{k+1}}} \frac{1}{(\lambda_k - \lambda_0)(\lambda_0 - \lambda_k - 1)} \\ & + \mathbbm{1}_{1 \leq k \leq n} \Big( \frac{\sqrt{\mu_{k+1}}}{(1 + \gamma_{k+1} + \gamma_k)(1 + \gamma_{k+1})} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_{k+1}}{\kappa_k}} \\ & + \sum_{p \neq k, k+1} \sqrt{\mu_{k+1}} \frac{\kappa_p}{\sqrt{\kappa_k \kappa_{k+1}}(\lambda_p - \lambda_k)} \frac{\gamma_p}{(\lambda_p - \lambda_{k-1} - 1)(\lambda_p - \lambda_k - 1)} \\ & + \frac{\sqrt{\mu_{k+1}}}{1 + \gamma_k} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_k}{\kappa_{k+1}}} \Big) \\ & - \sum_{\substack{1 \leq l \leq n \\ k \neq l}} \sqrt{\mu_{k+1}} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_k}{\kappa_{k+1}}} \frac{\gamma_l}{(\lambda_k - \lambda_{l-1})(\lambda_l - \lambda_k - 1)(\lambda_k - \lambda_{l-1} - 1)}. \end{split}$$

The proof of the estimates

$$|A_{n,p}^-| \leq C(R)$$

and

$$\left| dA_{n,p}^{-}(\gamma).h \right| \le C(R) \|h\|_{\ell_{+}^{1}}$$

are similar to the terms  $A_{n,p}^+$ .

#### **2.4.3** The case of $\delta_{\perp}\langle 1|f_n\rangle$

Finally, we focus on the term

$$\delta_{\perp} \langle \mathbb{1} | f_n \rangle = \sum_{p \neq n} \frac{\langle f_p \overline{f_n} | h \rangle}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n} \langle \mathbb{1} | f_p \rangle$$

when  $h = \cos$  and  $h = \sin$ .

**Lemma 2.11.** For  $n \geq 0$ , let us write

$$b_n^{\pm} := \sum_{p \neq n} \frac{\langle f_p \overline{f_n} | e^{\pm ix} \rangle}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n} \langle \mathbb{1} | f_p \rangle.$$

Then there exist  $p_n^*, B_{n,k}^*, q_n^* \in \mathcal{C}^1(\ell_+^1, \mathbb{R}), n, k \in \mathbb{N}$ , such that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , for all  $\zeta \in h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}$ ,

$$\frac{b_n^+}{\sqrt{\kappa_n}} = q_n^*(\gamma)\zeta_{n+1}$$

and

$$\frac{b_n^-}{\sqrt{\kappa_n}} = p_n^*(\gamma)\zeta_{n-1} + \left(\sum_{k=0}^{+\infty} B_{n,k}^*(\gamma)\zeta_k\overline{\zeta_{k+1}}\right)\zeta_n.$$

The terms  $p_n^*$ ,  $B_{n,k}^*$  and  $q_n^*$  are uniformly bounded and Lipschitz on finite balls: for all R > 0, there exists C(R) > 0 such that for all  $\gamma \in \ell_+^1$  satisfying  $\|\gamma\|_{\ell_+^1} \leq R$ , for all  $n, k \geq 0$ , we have

$$|p_n^*(\gamma)| + |B_{n,k}^*(\gamma)| + |q_n^*(\gamma)| \le C(R)$$

and for all  $h \in \ell^1_+$ ,

$$|\operatorname{d} p_n^*(\gamma).h| + |\operatorname{d} B_{n,k}^*(\gamma).h| + |\operatorname{d} q_n^*(\gamma).h| \le C(R) ||h||_{\ell_1^1}.$$

*Proof.* We first simplify the formulas for  $b_n^+$  and  $b_n^-$ : on the one hand,

$$b_n^+ = \sum_{p \neq n} \frac{M_{n,p}}{\lambda_p - \lambda_n} \sqrt{\kappa_p} \zeta_p$$

$$= \sqrt{\mu_{n+1}} \zeta_{n+1} \left( \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_{n+1}}}{1 + \gamma_{n+1}} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{\kappa_{n+1}}} \sum_{p \neq n, n+1} \frac{\kappa_p}{(\lambda_p - \lambda_n)(\lambda_p - \lambda_n - 1)} \zeta_p \overline{\zeta_p} \right),$$

and on the other hand,

$$b_{n}^{-} = \sum_{p \neq n} \frac{\overline{M_{p,n}}}{\lambda_{p} - \lambda_{n}} \sqrt{\kappa_{p}} \zeta_{p}$$

$$= -\frac{\sqrt{\mu_{n}} \sqrt{\kappa_{n-1}}}{1 + \gamma_{n}} \zeta_{n-1} + \sqrt{\kappa_{n}} \zeta_{n} \sum_{p \neq n, n-1} \frac{\sqrt{\mu_{p+1}}}{(\lambda_{p} - \lambda_{n})(\lambda_{n} - \lambda_{p} - 1)} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_{p}}{\kappa_{p+1}}} \zeta_{p} \overline{\zeta_{p+1}}.$$

We now define

$$p_n^*(\gamma) = -\frac{\sqrt{\mu_n}\sqrt{\kappa_{n-1}}}{\sqrt{\kappa_n}(1+\gamma_n)},$$

$$B_{n,k}^*(\gamma) = \mathbb{1}_{k \neq n, n-1} \frac{\sqrt{\mu_{k+1}}}{(\lambda_k - \lambda_n)(\lambda_n - \lambda_k - 1)} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_k}{\kappa_{k+1}}}$$
(12)

and

$$q_n^*(\gamma) = \frac{\sqrt{\mu_{n+1}}}{\sqrt{\kappa_n}} \left( \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_{n+1}}}{1 + \gamma_{n+1}} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{\kappa_{n+1}}} \sum_{p \neq n, n+1} \frac{\kappa_p \gamma_p}{(\lambda_p - \lambda_n)(\lambda_p - \lambda_n - 1)} \right). \tag{13}$$

The estimates on  $p_n^*$  and  $B_{n,k}^*$  follow from their definitions. Note that in order to bound the sum on the right in the expression of  $q_n^*$ , we use the inequality  $|\lambda_p - \lambda_n| \ge |p - n|$  and the estimate

$$\sum_{\substack{p\geq 1\\ p\neq n}}\frac{1}{p|p-n|}\leq \frac{C}{n+1},$$

which can be obtained when comparing p to  $\frac{n}{2}$ .

Proof of Theorem 1.4. Starting from the expression (10) of  $d\zeta_n[u]$  cos and  $d\zeta_n[u]$  sin, we have the formulas

$$d\zeta_n[u].\cos = \zeta_n \left( -i \operatorname{Im}(\langle \widetilde{\xi_n} | \cos \rangle) - \frac{d \ln(\kappa_n)[u].\cos}{2} \right) + \frac{b_n^+ + b_n^-}{2\sqrt{\kappa_n}}$$

and

$$d\zeta_n[u].\sin = \zeta_n \left( -i \operatorname{Im}(\langle \widetilde{\xi_n} | \sin \rangle) - \frac{d \ln(\kappa_n)[u].\sin}{2} \right) - \frac{b_n^+ - b_n^-}{2i\sqrt{\kappa_n}}.$$

The proof is now a direct consequence of Lemmas 2.9, 2.10 and 2.11.

#### 2.4.4 Lipschitz properties

We now deduce from Theorem 1.4 that the terms  $d\zeta_n[u]$  cos and  $d\zeta_n[u]$  sin are bounded and Lipschitz functions of  $\zeta$  on finite balls for the norms

$$h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s} = \{ (\zeta_n)_{n \ge 1} \in \mathbb{C}^{\mathbb{N}} \mid \sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} n^{1-2s} |\zeta_n|^2 < +\infty \}, \quad 0 \le s < \frac{1}{2}.$$

Corollary 2.12 (Bounds and Lipschitz properties). Fix R > 0. There exists C(R) > 0 such that the following holds.

Let 
$$s < -\frac{1}{2}$$
. If  $\zeta \in h^{\frac{1}{2}}_{+}$  and  $\|\zeta\|_{\ell_{+}^{2}} \le R$ , then writing  $u = \Phi^{-1}(\zeta)$ ,

$$\|(\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u].\cos)_n\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}+s}} + \|(\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u].\sin)_n\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}+s}} \le C(R)\|\zeta\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}+s}}.$$

Moreover, for all  $\zeta^{(1)}, \zeta^{(2)} \in h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$  satisfying  $\|\zeta^{(1)}\|_{h^{\frac{1}{2}+s}_+}, \|\zeta^{(2)}\|_{h^{\frac{1}{2}+s}_+} \leq R$ , if  $u^{(1)} = \Phi^{-1}(\zeta^{(1)})$  and  $u^{(2)} = \Phi^{-1}(\zeta^{(2)})$ , then

$$\|(d\zeta_n[u^{(1)}].\cos)_n - (d\zeta_n[u^{(2)}].\cos)_n\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}+s}} \le C(R)\|\zeta^{(1)} - \zeta^{(2)}\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}+s}}$$

and

$$\|(d\zeta_n[u^{(1)}].\sin)_n - (d\zeta_n[u^{(2)}].\sin)_n\|_{h_{\perp}^{\frac{1}{2}+s}} \le C(R)\|\zeta^{(1)} - \zeta^{(2)}\|_{h_{\perp}^{\frac{1}{2}+s}}.$$

*Proof.* Let  $\zeta \in h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$  such that  $\|\zeta\|_{\ell^2_+} \leq R$ . We write

$$d\zeta_n[u].\cos = p_n^*(\gamma)\zeta_{n-1} + \left(\sum_{k=0}^{+\infty} A_{n,k}^*(\gamma)\overline{\zeta_k}\zeta_{k+1} + B_{n,k}^*(\gamma)\zeta_k\overline{\zeta_{k+1}}\right)\zeta_n + q_n^*(\gamma)\zeta_{n+1},$$

where the terms  $p_n^*$ ,  $q_n^*$ ,  $A_{n,k}^*$  and  $B_{n,k}^*$  are bounded and Lipschitz on balls of finite radius in  $\ell_+^1$ , and  $\gamma = (|\zeta_n|^2)_n \in \ell_+^1$ . We have  $||\gamma||_{\ell_+^1} \leq R^2$ , therefore there exists C(R) > 0 such that

$$|p_n^*(\gamma)| + |q_n^*(\gamma)| + |A_{n,k}^*(\gamma)| + |B_{n,k}^*(\gamma)| \le C(R)$$

and for all  $h \in \ell^1_+$ ,

$$|\operatorname{d} p_n^*(\gamma).h| + |\operatorname{d} q_n^*(\gamma).h| + |\operatorname{d} A_{n,k}^*(\gamma).h| + |\operatorname{d} B_{n,k}^*(\gamma).h| \le C(R) ||h||_{\ell_{\perp}^1}.$$

We deduce that for all  $n \geq 1$ ,

$$|d\zeta_n[u]. \cos| \le C(R)(|\zeta_{n-1}| + |\zeta_n| + |\zeta_{n+1}|).$$

Let  $s > -\frac{1}{2}$  and assume  $\|\zeta\|_{\ell^2_{\perp}} \leq R$ , a summation leads to

$$\sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} n^{1+2s} |\operatorname{d}\zeta_n[u] \cdot \cos|^2 \le C(R) \sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} n^{1+2s} |\zeta_n|^2 = C(R) \|\zeta\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}+s}}^2.$$

Now, define, for  $\zeta \in h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$ ,

$$S_n(\zeta) := \mathrm{d}\zeta_n[\Phi^{-1}(\zeta)].\cos.$$

We prove that the differential of  $S_n$  is bounded on balls of finite radius of  $h_+^{\frac{1}{2}+s}$  for  $s > -\frac{1}{2}$ . Fix  $h \in \ell_+^2$  and denote  $H = (H_n)_{n \geq 1}$  the differential of the map  $\zeta \in \ell_+^2 \mapsto (|\zeta_n|^2)_{n \geq 1} \in \ell_+^1$  at  $\zeta$  applied to h. For all  $n \geq 1$ , we have  $H_n = \zeta_n \overline{h_n} + \overline{\zeta_n} h_n$ , therefore H is in  $\ell_+^1$  and

$$\|H\|_{\ell_{\perp}^{1}} \leq 2\|\zeta\|_{\ell_{\perp}^{2}} \|h\|_{\ell_{\perp}^{2}}.$$

The differential of  $S_n$  at  $\zeta$  applied to h now writes

$$dS_{n}(\zeta).h = dp_{n}^{*}(\gamma).H\zeta_{n-1} + dq_{n}^{*}(\gamma).H\zeta_{n+1} + p_{n}^{*}(\gamma)h_{n-1} + q_{n}^{*}(\gamma)h_{n+1}$$

$$+ \left(\sum_{k=0}^{+\infty} dA_{n,k}^{*}(\gamma).H\overline{\zeta_{k}}\zeta_{k+1} + dB_{n,k}^{*}(\gamma).H\zeta_{k}\overline{\zeta_{k+1}}\right)\zeta_{n}$$

$$+ \left(\sum_{k=0}^{+\infty} A_{n,k}^{*}(\gamma)(\overline{h_{k}}\zeta_{k+1} + \overline{\zeta_{k}}h_{k+1}) + B_{n,k}^{*}(\gamma)(h_{k}\overline{\zeta_{k+1}} + \zeta_{k}\overline{h_{k+1}})\right)\zeta_{n}$$

$$+ \left(\sum_{k=0}^{+\infty} A_{n,k}^{*}(\gamma)\overline{\zeta_{k}}\zeta_{k+1} + B_{n,k}^{*}(\gamma)\zeta_{k}\overline{\zeta_{k+1}}\right)h_{n}.$$

When  $\|\zeta\|_{h^{\frac{1}{2}+s}} \leq R$ , a summation leads to

$$\sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} n^{1-2s} |dS_n(\zeta).h|^2 \le C(R) ||H||_{\ell_+^1}^2 + C(R) \sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} n^{1+2s} |h_n|^2$$

$$\le C'(R) ||h||_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}+s}}^2.$$

These arguments are also valid in the case of  $d\zeta_n[u]$ . sin.

# 3 Flow map

In this section, we prove global well-posedness for equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) and establish the weak sequential continuity of the flow map.

Thanks to Theorem 1.4, we have simplified the system of ODEs satisfied by the Birkhoff coordinates  $\zeta$ . In order for the vector field to be Lipschitz along the second variable, we need to remove the oscillatory part in the frequencies  $\omega_n = n^2 - 2\sum_{k\geq 1} \min(k,n) |\zeta_k|^2$ . Therefore, we introduce a change of functions  $z_n(t) = e^{-in^2t}\zeta_n(t)$ ,  $n\geq 1$ : the new coordinates  $z=(z_n)_{n\geq 1}$  are solution to an ODE

$$z'(t) = F(t, z(t)). \tag{14}$$

The vector field  $F = (F_n)_{n \ge 1}$  is defined as

$$F_n(t,z) = e^{-in^2t} \left( i\widetilde{\omega}_n(z) e^{in^2t} z_n - \alpha \widetilde{Z}_n(t,z) \right), \tag{15}$$

where  $\widetilde{\omega}_n$  are the new frequencies

$$\widetilde{\omega}_n(z) = -2\sum_{k=1}^{+\infty} \min(k, n)|z_k|^2$$

and

$$\widetilde{Z}_n(t,z) = Z_n(\zeta(t,z)) := \langle u|\cos\rangle \,\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u].\cos + \langle u|\sin\rangle \,\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u].\sin,\tag{16}$$

with

$$\zeta_n(t,z) = e^{in^2t} z_n, \quad n \ge 1$$

and

$$u(t,z) = \Phi^{-1}(\zeta(t,z)).$$

We apply the Cauchy-Lipschitz theorem for ordinary differential equations in part 3.1 to get local well-posedness for equation ( $BO-\alpha$ ). In part 3.2, global well-posedness follows from the existence of a Lyapunov functional controlling the  $L^2$  norm of the solution and a compactness argument. Finally, we prove the weak sequential continuity of the flow map in part 3.3.

#### 3.1 Local well-posedness

In this part, we prove that the vector field F is locally Lipschitz with respect to the second variable and apply the Cauchy-Lipschitz theorem for ODEs.

**Theorem 3.1.** The map F is bounded and Lipschitz on finite balls in the following sense. Let R > 0. Then there exists C(R) > 0 such that if  $||z^{(1)}||_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}} \le R$  and  $||z^{(2)}||_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}} \le R$ , then for all  $t \in \mathbb{R}$ ,

$$||F(t,z^{(1)})||_{h_{+}^{\frac{1}{2}}} + ||F(t,z^{(2)})||_{h_{+}^{\frac{1}{2}}} \le C(R),$$

and

$$||F(t,z^{(2)}) - F(t,z^{(1)})||_{h_{\perp}^{\frac{1}{2}}} \le C(R)||z^{(2)} - z^{(1)}||_{h_{\perp}^{\frac{1}{2}}}.$$

Moreover, F is weakly sequentially continuous with respect to the second variable.

*Proof.* We start from the definition of F from (15):

$$F_n(t,z) = e^{-in^2t} \left( i\widetilde{\omega}_n(z) e^{in^2t} z_n - \alpha \widetilde{Z}_n(t,z) \right).$$

We consider the terms  $i\widetilde{\omega}_n(z)z_n$  and  $\widetilde{Z}_n$  separately.

• First, the part  $(t,z) \in \mathbb{R} \times h_+^{\frac{1}{2}} \mapsto (i\widetilde{\omega}_n(z)z_n)_{n\geq 1} \in h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}$  is bounded and Lipschitz on finite balls with respect to the variable z. Indeed, fix  $z^{(1)}, z^{(2)} \in h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}$  bounded by R in  $h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}$ . We have

$$|\widetilde{\omega}_n(z^{(1)})| = 2\sum_{k=1}^{+\infty} \min(k, n)|z_k^{(1)}|^2 \le 2R^2,$$

so that

$$\|(\widetilde{\omega}_n(z^{(1)})z_n^{(1)})_{n\geq 1}\|_{h^{\frac{1}{2}}} \leq 2R^3.$$

Moreover, thanks to Cauchy-Schwarz' inequality,

$$|\widetilde{\omega}_n(z^{(2)}) - \widetilde{\omega}_n(z^{(1)})| = 2 \left| \sum_{k=1}^{+\infty} \min(k, n) \left( |z_k^{(2)}|^2 - |z_k^{(1)}|^2 \right) \right|$$

$$\leq C(R) ||z^{(2)} - z^{(1)}||_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}},$$

so that

$$\|(\widetilde{\omega}_n(z^{(2)})z_n^{(2)})_{n\geq 1} - (\widetilde{\omega}_n(z^{(1)})z_n^{(1)})_{n\geq 1}\|_{h_{\perp}^{\frac{1}{2}}} \leq C'(R)\|z^{(2)} - z^{(1)}\|_{h_{\perp}^{\frac{1}{2}}}.$$

Let us now establish the weak sequential continuity. Let  $z^{(k)}$ ,  $k \geq 1$ , be a sequence of elements of  $h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}$  weakly convergent to some  $z \in h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}$ . By compactness, this sequence is strongly convergent in the space  $\ell_+^2$ . Therefore, for all  $n \geq 1$ ,

$$|\widetilde{\omega}_n(z^{(k)}) - \widetilde{\omega}_n(z)| \le 2n \sum_{p=1}^{+\infty} \left| |z_p^{(k)}|^2 - |z_p|^2 \right|$$

converges to zero as k goes to infinity. We conclude that the sequence  $(\widetilde{\omega}_n(z^{(k)})z_n^{(k)})_{n\geq 1}$  is weakly convergent to  $(\widetilde{\omega}_n(z)z_n)_{n\geq 1}$  in  $h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$  as k goes to infinity.

• We now prove that  $\widetilde{Z} = (\widetilde{Z}_n)_n$  defines a bounded and Lipschitz map on finite balls from  $h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}$  to itself for all  $s \in [0, \frac{1}{2})$ . The introduction of a variable Sobolev space  $h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}$  in the Lipschitz properties will be useful when considering the weak sequential continuity.

From Corollary 2.7, we know that  $\zeta \in h_+^{\frac{1}{2}} \mapsto \langle u | \cos \rangle \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $\zeta \in h_+^{\frac{1}{2}} \mapsto \langle u | \sin \rangle \in \mathbb{R}$ , where  $u = \Phi^{-1}(\zeta)$ , define real-valued maps which are bounded by C(R), and Lipschitz with respect to the  $\ell_+^2$  norm: if  $\|\zeta^{(1)}\|_{\ell_+^2} \leq R$  and  $\|\zeta^{(2)}\|_{\ell_+^2} \leq R$ , then

$$|\langle u^{(1)}|\cos\rangle| + |\langle u^{(1)}|\sin\rangle| + |\langle u^{(2)}|\cos\rangle| + |\langle u^{(2)}|\sin\rangle| \le C(R)$$

and

$$|\langle u^{(1)}|\cos\rangle - \langle u^{(2)}|\cos\rangle| + |\langle u^{(1)}|\sin\rangle - \langle u^{(2)}|\sin\rangle| \le C(R) ||\zeta^{(1)} - \zeta^{(2)}||_{\ell^2}$$

From Corollary 2.12, we also know that the terms  $d\zeta_n[u]$  cos and  $d\zeta_n[u]$  sin, when restricted to a ball of radius R, are bounded by C(R) and Lipschitz with respect to the  $h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}$  norm for all  $s \in [0, \frac{1}{2})$ : if  $\|\zeta^{(1)}\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}} \leq R$  and  $\|\zeta^{(2)}\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}} \leq R$ , then

$$\|(d\zeta_n[u^{(1)}].\cos)_n\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}} + \|(d\zeta_n[u^{(1)}].\sin)_n\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}} \le C(R),$$

$$\|(d\zeta_n[u^{(2)}].\cos)_n\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}} + \|(d\zeta_n[u^{(2)}].\sin)_n\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}} \le C(R),$$

$$\|(d\zeta_n[u^{(1)}].\cos)_n - (d\zeta_n[u^{(2)}].\cos)_n\|_{h_{\perp}^{\frac{1}{2}-s}} \le C(R)\|\zeta^{(1)} - \zeta^{(2)}\|_{h_{\perp}^{\frac{1}{2}-s}}$$

and

$$\|(d\zeta_n[u^{(1)}].\sin)_n - (d\zeta_n[u^{(2)}].\sin)_n\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}} \le C(R)\|\zeta^{(1)} - \zeta^{(2)}\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}}.$$

We deduce that  $Z = (Z_n)_n$  is bounded and Lipschitz with respect to the  $h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}$  norm when  $s \in [0, \frac{1}{2})$ : if  $\|\zeta^{(1)}\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}} \leq R$  and  $\|\zeta^{(2)}\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}} \leq R$ , then

$$||Z(\zeta^{(1)})||_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}} + ||Z(\zeta^{(2)})||_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}} \le C(R)$$

and

$$||Z(\zeta^{(1)}) - Z(\zeta^{(2)})||_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}} \le C(R) ||\zeta^{(1)} - \zeta^{(2)}||_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}}.$$

Now, fix  $t \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $z^{(1)}, z^{(2)} \in h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}$  such that  $\|z^{(1)}\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}} \leq R$  and  $\|z^{(2)}\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}} \leq R$ . Then by definition of  $\zeta^{(1)}$  and  $\zeta^{(2)}$  as  $\zeta_n^{(k)}(t,z) = e^{in^2t}z_n^{(k)}$ , for  $n \geq 1$  and k = 1, 2, we see that

 $\|\zeta^{(k)}\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}} = \|z^{(k)}\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}}, \text{ moreover, for } s \in [0, \frac{1}{2}), \ \|\zeta^{(1)} - \zeta^{(2)}\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2} - s}} = \|z^{(1)} - z^{(2)}\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2} - s}}. \text{ We have therefore proven that}$ 

$$\|\widetilde{Z}(z^{(1)})\|_{h_{+}^{\frac{1}{2}-s}} + \|\widetilde{Z}(z^{(2)})\|_{h_{+}^{\frac{1}{2}-s}} \le C(R)$$

and

$$\|\widetilde{Z}(z^{(1)}) - \widetilde{Z}(z^{(2)})\|_{h_{+}^{\frac{1}{2}-s}} \le C(R) \|z^{(1)} - z^{(2)}\|_{h_{+}^{\frac{1}{2}-s}}.$$
 (17)

We now prove that  $\widetilde{Z}$  is weakly sequentially continuous with respect to z. Indeed, let  $z^{(k)}, \ k \geq 1$ , be a sequence of elements of  $h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}$  weakly convergent to some  $z \in h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}$ . We fix  $s \in (0, \frac{1}{2})$  and use the fact that the embedding  $h_+^{\frac{1}{2}} \hookrightarrow h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}$  is compact: from the Rellich theorem,  $z^{(k)}$  is strongly convergent to z in  $h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}$ . But inequality (17) now implies that  $\widetilde{Z}(z^{(k)})$  is strongly convergent to  $\widetilde{Z}(z)$  in  $h_+^{\frac{1}{2}-s}$ , and therefore weakly convergent in  $h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}$ .  $\square$ 

We deduce from the Cauchy-Lipschitz theorem for ODEs that the initial value problem for the damped Benjamin-Ono equation in Birkhoff coordinates (14) is locally well-posed in  $h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}$ .

Corollary 3.2. For all  $z(0) \in h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$ , there exists T > 0 such that equation (14)

$$z'(t) = F(t, z(t))$$

with initial data z(0) admits a unique solution  $z \in C^1([0,T], h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+)$ . Moreover, the solution map is continuous from  $h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$  to  $C^1([0,T], h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+)$ .

Applying the inverse of the Birkhoff map, we conclude that the damped Benjamin-Ono equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) is locally well-posed  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ : for all initial data  $u_0 \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ , there exists T>0 such that equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) admits a unique solution  $u \in \mathcal{C}([0,T],L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T}))$  with initial data  $u_0$  in the distribution sense; moreover, the solution map is continuous. Indeed, thanks to formula (4.5) in Lemma 4.2 in [23], one can prove that the inverse Birkhoff map is admits a differential from  $h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$  to  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ .

# 3.2 Global well-posedness

Thanks to a Lyapunov functional controlling the  $L^2$  norm, we now establish global well-posedness for the damped Benjamin-Ono equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ .

**Proposition 3.3** (Lyapunov functional). Let  $u_0 \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ , and  $([0,T^*),u)$  be the corresponding maximal solution. Then for all  $t \in [0,T^*)$ ,

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|u(t)\|_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}^2 + 2\alpha |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 = 0.$$

Moreover,

$$2\alpha \int_0^{T^*} |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 dt \le ||u_0||_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}^2$$

and if  $T^* = +\infty$ , then  $|\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|$  tends to 0 as t goes to  $+\infty$ .

*Proof.* Using the equation,

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|u(t)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{T})}^{2} = 2\mathrm{Re}\left[\langle \partial_{t} u | u(t) \rangle\right]$$

$$= -2\alpha(|\langle u(t) | \cos \rangle|^{2} + |\langle u(t) | \sin \rangle|^{2}) + 2\mathrm{Re}\left[\langle \partial_{x} (H \partial_{x} u - u^{2}) | u(t) \rangle\right]$$

$$= -2\alpha|\langle u(t) | e^{ix} \rangle|^{2}.$$

It remains to show that  $|\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|$  tends to 0 as t goes to  $+\infty$ . Taking the derivative,

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} |\langle u(t)|\cos\rangle|^2 = 2\mathrm{Re} \left[ \langle \partial_t u|\cos\rangle\langle\cos|u(t)\rangle \right] 
= -2\alpha \mathrm{Re} \left[ (\langle u(t)|\cos\rangle\langle\cos|\cos\rangle + \langle u(t)|\sin\rangle\langle\sin|\cos\rangle) \langle\cos|u(t)\rangle \right] 
+ 2\mathrm{Re} \left[ \langle H\partial_{xx}u - \partial_x(u^2)|\cos\rangle\langle\cos|u(t)\rangle \right] 
= -\alpha |\langle u(t)|\cos\rangle|^2 + 2\mathrm{Re} \left[ (-\langle u(t)|H\partial_{xx}\cos\rangle + \langle u^2(t)|\partial_x\cos\rangle)\langle\cos|u(t)\rangle \right].$$

Since  $H\cos = \sin$ , we deduce that

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} |\langle u(t)|\cos\rangle|^2 = -\alpha |\langle u(t)|\cos\rangle|^2 + 2\mathrm{Re}\left[(\langle u(t)|\sin\rangle - \langle u^2(t)|\sin\rangle)\langle\cos|u(t)\rangle\right].$$

But

$$|\langle u(t)|\cos\rangle| \le ||u||_{L^2(\mathbb{T})} \le ||u_0||_{L^2(\mathbb{T})},$$
$$|\langle u(t)|\sin\rangle| \le ||u_0||_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}$$

and

$$|\langle u^2(t)|\sin\rangle| \le ||u||_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}^2 \le ||u_0||_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}^2$$

therefore  $\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}|\langle u(t)|\cos\rangle|^2$  is bounded, and the same can be proven for  $\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}|\langle u(t)|\sin\rangle|^2$ . This observation combined with the fact that  $|\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|$  is square integrable implies that  $|\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|$  tends to zero as time goes to infinity if  $T^* = +\infty$ .

**Proposition 3.4.** For all  $z(0) \in h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$ , the maximal solution  $t \mapsto z(t) \in h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$  is global.

The proof of this proposition relies on the fact that, given an initial condition  $z(0) \in h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$ , it is possible to construct a weighted space  $\ell(w)$  which contains z(0) and which compactly embeds into  $h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$ . With a Gronwall type argument, we then prove that the maximal solution  $t \mapsto z(t)$  is bounded in  $\ell(w)$ . Because of the compactness of the embedding  $\ell(w) \hookrightarrow h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$  and the local well-posedness of the Cauchy problem, this ensures that the maximal solution is global.

**Lemma 3.5.** Let  $(x_n)_{n\geq 1} \in (\mathbb{R}_+)^{\mathbb{N}}$  be a sequence of non-negative real numbers such that the series with general term  $x_n$  is convergent:  $\sum_{n\geq 1} x_n < +\infty$ . Then there exist positive weights  $(w_n)_{n\geq 1}$  such that  $w_n \to +\infty$  and

$$\sum_{n\geq 1} w_n x_n < +\infty.$$

Moreover, one can assume that for all  $n \ge 1$ ,  $1 \le \frac{w_{n+1}}{w_n} \le 2$ .

*Proof.* Let  $r_n := \sum_{p>n} x_p$  and define

$$w_n := \frac{1}{2^{-n} + \sqrt{r_n} + \sqrt{r_{n-1}}}.$$

Then  $w_n \to +\infty$ , and

$$w_n x_n = \frac{r_{n-1} - r_n}{2^{-n} + \sqrt{r_n} + \sqrt{r_{n-1}}}$$
  
  $\leq \sqrt{r_{n-1}} - \sqrt{r_n}.$ 

The general term of the upper bound defines a telescopic sum, so that the series  $\sum_{n\geq 1} w_n x_n$  is convergent.

We now need to ensure that for all  $n \geq 1$ ,  $1 \leq \frac{w_{n+1}}{w_n} \leq 2$ . Let  $\widetilde{w}_0 := w_0$  and define by induction

$$\widetilde{w}_n := \min(w_n, 2\widetilde{w}_{n-1}), \quad n \ge 1.$$

We check that  $\widetilde{w}_n$  satisfies the required assumptions.

- Since  $\widetilde{w}_n \leq w_n$ , we know that  $\sum_{n>1} \widetilde{w}_n x_n < +\infty$ .
- By definition, the sequence  $(w_n)_n$  is increasing, therefore

$$\widetilde{w}_n \ge \min(w_{n-1}, 2\widetilde{w}_{n-1}) \ge \widetilde{w}_{n-1}.$$

Moreover, the other side of the inequality is immediate  $\widetilde{w}_n \leq 2\widetilde{w}_{n-1}$ : we have proven that  $1 \leq \frac{\widetilde{w}_n}{\widetilde{w}_{n-1}} \leq 2$ .

• We now prove that  $(\widetilde{w}_n)_n$  tends to infinity. Let  $(n_k)_{k\geq 1}$  be the increasing sequence of indexes n for which  $\widetilde{w}_n = w_n$  (this sequence might be finite). If  $(n_k)_{k\geq 1}$  is finite, then there exists N such that for all  $n\geq N$ ,

$$\widetilde{w}_n := 2\widetilde{w}_{n-1}$$
.

The weights being positive, this implies that  $(\widetilde{w}_n)_n$  tends to infinity.

Otherwise, since the sequence  $(w_n)_n$  goes to infinity, so does the sequence  $(w_{n_k})_k$  as k goes to infinity. The sequence  $(\widetilde{w}_n)_n$  being increasing, we deduce that  $(\widetilde{w}_n)_n$  also goes to infinity.

We now fix a sequence of positive weights  $w = (w_n)_{n \geq 1}$  and define the weighted space

$$\ell(w) := \left\{ z \in h_+^{\frac{1}{2}} \mid ||z||_{\ell(w)}^2 = \sum_{n \ge 1} nw_n |z_n|^2 < +\infty \right\}.$$

**Lemma 3.6.** Assume that  $w_n \to +\infty$  and  $1 \le \frac{w_{n+1}}{w_n} \le 2$  for all  $n \ge 1$ . Fix  $z(0) \in \ell(w)$ . Then the maximal solution  $t \mapsto z(t) \in h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$  is global.

*Proof.* Let I be the maximal time interval on which the solution  $t \mapsto z(t)$  is defined. On this interval, we consider the functional  $f: t \mapsto ||z(t)||_{\ell(w)}^2$ .

We prove that f stays bounded on the interval I. Indeed,

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}f(t) = \sum_{n>1} nw_n \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \gamma_n.$$

For  $n \geq 1$ , the time derivative of  $\gamma_n$  is

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\gamma_n(u(t)) = \mathrm{d}\gamma_n[u(t)].\partial_t u$$

$$= -\alpha \langle u(t)|\cos\rangle \,\mathrm{d}\gamma_n[u(t)].\cos -\alpha \langle u(t)|\sin\rangle \,\mathrm{d}\gamma_n[u(t)].\sin.$$

From the expression (11) of the differential of  $\gamma_n$ , we have

$$d\gamma_n[u(t)].\cos = \operatorname{Re}(\langle |f_{n-1}|^2 - |f_n|^2 |e^{ix}\rangle)$$

and

$$d\gamma_n[u(t)].\sin = -\operatorname{Im}(\langle |f_{n-1}|^2 - |f_n|^2 |e^{ix}\rangle),$$

where

$$\langle |f_{n-1}|^2 - |f_n|^2 |e^{ix}\rangle = -\sqrt{\mu_n} \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_{n-1}}}{\sqrt{\kappa_n}} \overline{\zeta_{n-1}} \zeta_n + \sqrt{\mu_{n+1}} \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_n}}{\sqrt{\kappa_{n+1}}} \overline{\zeta_n} \zeta_{n+1}.$$

Since  $\mu_n$  and  $\frac{\kappa_n}{\kappa_{n+1}}$  are bounded by C(R), we see that actually

$$\left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \gamma_n \right| \le C(R) |\langle u(t)| e^{ix} \rangle | (|\zeta_{n-1} \zeta_n| + |\zeta_n \zeta_{n+1}|) \tag{18}$$

so that

$$\left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} f(t) \right| \le C(R) |\langle u(t)| e^{ix} \rangle | \sum_{n \ge 1} n w_n \left( |\zeta_{n-1} \zeta_n| + |\zeta_n \zeta_{n+1}| \right).$$

Using Cauchy-Schwarz' inequality, we deduce that

$$\left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} f(t) \right| \le C(R) |\langle u(t)| e^{ix} \rangle | \left( \sum_{n \ge 1} n w_n |\zeta_n|^2 \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

$$\left( \left( \sum_{n \ge 1} n w_n |\zeta_{n-1}|^2 \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} + \left( \sum_{n \ge 1} n w_n |\zeta_{n+1}|^2 \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \right).$$

For all  $n \geq 1$ , because  $1 \leq \frac{w_{n+1}}{w_n} \leq 2$ , we have  $1 \leq \frac{(n+1)w_{n+1}}{nw_n} \leq 4$ . Hence there exists C(R) > 0 such that for all  $t \in I$ ,

$$\left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} f(t) \right| \le C(R) |\langle u(t)| e^{ix} \rangle |f(t)|.$$

Now, Gronwall's lemma implies that for all  $t \in I$ ,

$$|f(t)| \le |f(0)|e^{C(R)\int_0^t |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle| dt}$$

Applying Proposition 3.3, we deduce that

$$|f(t)| \le |f(0)|e^{C'(R)\sqrt{t}}.$$

To conclude, for all T>0, f stays on a bounded subset of  $\ell(w)$  on the time interval  $([0,T^*)\cap [0,T]$ . Since the embedding  $\ell(w)\hookrightarrow h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}$  is compact because of the condition  $w_n\to +\infty$ , the solution  $t\mapsto z(t)$  stays in a compact set of  $h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}$ . This implies that there cannot be finite time blowup:  $[0,T)\subset [0,T^*)$ , therefore the solution is global.  $\square$ 

Proof of Proposition 3.4. Let  $z(0) \in h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$ . Thanks to Lemma 3.5, we construct a sequence  $(w_n)_{n\geq 1}$  of positive weights such that  $z(0) \in \ell(w)$ ,  $w_n \to +\infty$  and  $1 \leq \frac{w_{n+1}}{w_n} \leq 2$  for all  $n\geq 1$ . Now Lemma 3.6 with the weights  $(w_n)_n$  ensures that the maximal solution  $t\mapsto z(t)\in h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$  is global.

#### 3.3 Weak sequential continuity of the flow map

In this part, we prove that the flow map for the damped Benjamin-Ono equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) is weakly sequentially continuous. Note that in view of the weak sequential continuity of the Birkhoff map and its inverse, it is equivalent to establish the weak sequential continuity of the flow map for the damped Benjamin-Ono equation in Birkhoff coordinates (14).

**Proposition 3.7.** The flow map for the damped Benjamin-Ono equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) is weakly sequentially continuous.

More precisely, let  $u^{(k)}(0) \rightharpoonup u(0)$  in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ . Then for all T > 0, the sequence of solutions  $u^{(k)}$  associated to the initial data  $u^{(k)}(0)$  converges to the solution u associated to the initial data  $u_0$  in  $\mathcal{C}_w([0,T],L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T}))$  (with the weak topology).

*Proof.* We consider a sequence  $u^{(k)}(0)$  weakly convergent to u(0) in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ .

For  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ , denote  $z^{(k)}(0) := \Phi(u^{(k)}(0))$ . By weak sequential continuity of the Birkhoff map  $\Phi$  (see [25], Remark 6 (iii)), we have  $z^{(k)}(0) \rightharpoonup z(0) := \Phi(u(0))$  in  $h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$ , therefore this sequence is bounded in  $h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$  by some R > 0. But the solutions of the damped Benjamin-Ono equation have a decreasing norm in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  (Proposition 3.3) and from the Parseval formula  $\|u\|^2_{L^2(\mathbb{T})} = 2\sum_{n\geq 1} n|\zeta_n|^2$  (Remark 1.2 (i) in [23]), their Birkhoff coordinates have a decreasing norm in  $h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$ . Therefore for all  $t\geq 0$ , the sequence  $(z^{(k)}(t))_k$  is also bounded in  $h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+$  by R.

Recall from Theorem 3.1 that there exists C(R) > 0 such that for all  $t \ge 0$ ,

$$\left\| \frac{\mathrm{d}z^{(k)}(t)}{\mathrm{d}t} \right\|_{h_{+}^{\frac{1}{2}}} = \left\| F(t, z^{(k)}(t)) \right\|_{h_{+}^{\frac{1}{2}}} \le C(R).$$

We conclude that the sequence  $\|\frac{\mathrm{d}z^{(k)}(t)}{\mathrm{d}t}\|_{h_{\perp}^{\frac{1}{2}}}$ ,  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ , is bounded in  $h_{+}^{\frac{1}{2}}$  uniformly in time.

Fix T > 0. From Ascoli's theorem, we know that up to a subsequence,  $z^{(k)}$  converges in  $\mathcal{C}_w([0,T],h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+)$  (with the weak topology) to a function  $\widetilde{z}$ . In particular, since  $\Phi^{-1}$  is weakly sequentially continuous, for all  $t \in [0,T]$ , the sequence  $u^{(k)}(t) = \Phi^{-1}(z^{(k)}(t))$  is weakly convergent to  $\widetilde{u}(t) := \Phi^{-1}(\widetilde{z}(t))$ . But F is sequentially weakly continuous with respect to the second variable (see Theorem 3.1), therefore  $F(t,z^{(k)}(t))$  is weakly convergent to  $F(t,\widetilde{z}(t))$ .

Passing to the limit in the equation, we conclude that  $\tilde{z}$  is a solution on [0,T] to the original equation (14) in the distribution sense with initial data z(0). By uniqueness of such solutions (see Corollary 3.2), we deduce that  $\tilde{z}=z$ .

# 4 Long time asymptotics

In this section, we describe the weak limit points for the flow map (point 1 of Theorem 1.2) in part 4.1, and prove that the convergence to these weak limit points is actually strong in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  (points 2 and 3 of Theorem 1.2) in part 4.3. In order to get the strong convergence, we show that the integral  $\int_0^{+\infty} \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \gamma_n(t) \gamma_{n+1}(t) dt$  is finite in part 4.2.

# 4.1 Weak limit points of trajectories as $t \to +\infty$

Using the LaSalle principle, we study the limit points of  $(u(t))_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$  for the weak topology in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  as t goes to  $+\infty$  and prove Theorem 1.2.

**Proposition 4.1.** Let u be a solution of the damped equation  $(BO-\alpha)$  with initial data  $u_0 \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ . Then any weak limit  $v_0$  of the sequence  $(u(t))_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$  in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  as t goes to  $+\infty$  defines a solution v to the Benjamin-Ono equation (BO) such that for all  $t \geq 0$ ,

$$\langle v(t)|e^{ix}\rangle = 0.$$

*Proof.* Let  $v_0$  be a weak limit of some sequence  $(u(t_k))_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$  in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ , where  $t_k\to +\infty$ , and let v be the solution to the damped Benjamin-Ono equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) with initial data  $v_0$ . By weak sequential continuity of the flow in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  (Proposition 3.7), for all  $t\in\mathbb{R}$ , we have

$$u(t+t_k) \underset{k\to+\infty}{\rightharpoonup} v(t)$$

and in particular

$$\langle u(t+t_k)|e^{ix}\rangle \underset{k\to +\infty}{\longrightarrow} \langle v(t)|e^{ix}\rangle.$$

However, from Proposition 3.3,  $\langle u(t+t_k)|e^{ix}\rangle$  tends to 0 as k goes to  $+\infty$ . We deduce that  $\langle v(t)|e^{ix}\rangle=0$  for all  $t\in\mathbb{R}$ .

**Proposition 4.2.** An initial data  $v_0 \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  defines a solution v to the Benjamin-Ono equation such that for all  $t \in \mathbb{R}$ ,

$$\langle v(t)|e^{ix}\rangle = 0$$

if and only if  $v_0$  does not have two consecutive nonzero gaps:

$$\forall n \in \mathbb{N}, \quad \zeta_n(v_0)\zeta_{n+1}(v_0) = 0.$$

*Proof.* Assume that v is a solution to the Benjamin-Ono equation with initial data  $v_0$ . Then the Birkhoff coordinates evolve as

$$\zeta_n(v(t)) = e^{i\omega_n(v_0)t} \zeta_n(v_0),$$

where

$$\omega_n(v_0) = n^2 - 2\sum_{p=1}^{+\infty} \min(p, n)\gamma_p.$$

Applying Lemma 2.6, we have

$$\langle v(t)|e^{ix}\rangle = \sum_{n\geq 0} m_n e^{i(\omega_n(v_0) - \omega_{n+1}(v_0))t},$$

where  $m_n$  is constant along the flow of the Benjamin-Ono equation:

$$m_n = M_{n,n} = -\overline{\zeta_n(v_0)}\zeta_{n+1}(v_0)\sqrt{\frac{\kappa_n(v_0)}{\kappa_{n+1}(v_0)}}\sqrt{\mu_{n+1}(v_0)}.$$

One can see that if the condition  $\zeta_n(v_0)\zeta_{n+1}(v_0) = 0$  is satisfied for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , then all the coefficients  $m_n$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , vanish, therefore  $\langle v(t)|e^{ix}\rangle = 0$  for all  $t \in \mathbb{R}$ .

Conversely, assume that  $\langle v(t)|e^{ix}\rangle=0$  for all  $t\in\mathbb{R}$ . Since

$$\omega_{n+1}(v_0) - \omega_n(v_0) = 2n + 1 - 2\sum_{p=n+1}^{+\infty} \gamma_p,$$

the sequence  $(\omega_{n+1}(v_0) - \omega_n(v_0))_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$  is strictly increasing. Fix  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , and choose T > 0. Then

$$0 = \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T e^{i(\omega_{n+1}(v_0) - \omega_n(v_0))t} \langle v(t) | e^{ix} \rangle dt$$
  
=  $m_n + \frac{1}{T} \sum_{p \neq n} m_p \frac{e^{i(\omega_{n+1}(v_0) - \omega_n(v_0) + \omega_p(v_0) - \omega_{p+1}(v_0))T} - 1}{i(\omega_{n+1}(v_0) - \omega_n(v_0) + \omega_p(v_0) - \omega_{p+1}(v_0))}.$ 

Taking  $T \to +\infty$  in this equality, we deduce that  $m_n = 0$ . Note that  $\kappa_n > 0$ ,  $\kappa_{n+1} > 0$  and  $\mu_{n+1} > 0$ , therefore, we have  $\overline{\zeta_n(v_0)}\zeta_{n+1}(v_0) = 0$ .

#### 4.2 Time integrability for products of two consecutive modes

Let  $u \in \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+, L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T}))$  be a solution to the damped Benjamin-Ono equation (BO- $\alpha$ ). We denote  $\gamma_n(t) := \gamma_n(u(t))$  for all  $n \geq 1$  and  $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$  (with the convention  $\gamma_0(t) = 1$ ).

**Proposition 4.3.** Let  $R := ||u_0||_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}$ . Then there exists C(R) > 0 such that

$$\int_0^{+\infty} \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \gamma_n(t) \gamma_{n+1}(t) \, \mathrm{d}t \le C(R).$$

Moreover, there exists a map  $\varepsilon_u$  such that  $\varepsilon_u(T) \to 0$  as  $T \to +\infty$  and the following holds. For all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , fix  $a_n \in \mathcal{C}^1(\mathbb{R}_+, \mathbb{C})$  satisfying:

$$\forall t \ge 0, \quad |a_n(t)| \le 1 \quad and \quad |\dot{a_n}(t)| \le |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|. \tag{19}$$

Then for all  $T \geq 0$ , we have

$$\int_{T}^{+\infty} \left| \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} a_n(t) \zeta_n(t) \overline{\zeta_{n+1}(t)} \right|^2 dt \le \varepsilon_u(T).$$

**Remark 4.4.** Note that by homogeneity, if the maps  $a_n \in C^1(\mathbb{R}_+, \mathbb{C})$  satisfy:

$$\forall t \geq 0, \quad |a_n(t)| \leq \frac{K}{n+1} \quad and \quad |\dot{a_n}(t)| \leq K |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|,$$

then for all T > 0,

$$\int_{T}^{+\infty} \left| \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} a_n(t) \zeta_n(t) \overline{\zeta_{n+1}(t)} \right|^2 dt \le K^2 \varepsilon_u(T).$$

Let  $0 \le T < T' < +\infty$ . We denote

$$I(T, T') := \int_T^{T'} \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \gamma_n(t) \gamma_{n+1}(t) dt.$$

For a family  $a = (a_n)_n$  of maps satisfying assumption (19) of Proposition 4.3, we also define

$$J_a(T,T') = \int_T^{T'} \sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} a_n(t) a_p(t) \overline{\zeta_n(t)} \zeta_{n+1}(t) \zeta_p(t) \overline{\zeta_{p+1}(t)} dt.$$

The integrals I(T, T') and  $J_a(T, T')$  are well defined since for all  $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$ ,  $\sum_n n\gamma_n(t) \leq R^2/2$  thanks to the Lyapunov functional (see Proposition 3.3) and the Parseval formula (see [23], Remark 1.2(i)).

The key step in the proof of Proposition 4.3 is the following estimation of  $J_a(T, T')$  depending on I(T, T').

**Lemma 4.5.** Let  $R = ||u_0||_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}$ . There exist C(R) > 0 and a map  $\varepsilon_u$  with  $\varepsilon_u(T) \to 0$  as  $T \to +\infty$  such that the following holds. For all  $0 \le T < T' < +\infty$  and for all family  $a = (a_n)_n$  of maps satisfying assumption (19) of Proposition 4.3,

$$|J_a(T,T')| \le \varepsilon_u(T)(1+\sqrt{I(T,T')}).$$

Moreover, for T=0, one has  $|\varepsilon_u(0)| \leq C(R)$ .

Given Lemma 4.5, the strategy of proof for Proposition 4.3 will be the following. We observe that for the choice of family  $a^* = (a_n^*)_n$  given by (7)

$$a_n^*(t) = \sqrt{\mu_{n+1}^*(\gamma(t))} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_n^*(\gamma(t))}{\kappa_{n+1}^*(\gamma(t))}},$$

we have thanks to the Lyapunov functional (Proposition 3.3)

$$I(0,T') < C(R) + C(R)|J_{a^*}(0,T')|.$$

We deduce from Lemma 4.5 that I(0,T') is bounded independently of T'. As a consequence, a new application of Lemma 4.5 implies that for all family  $a = (a_n)_n$  satisfying (19),  $J_a(T,T')$  is bounded by some  $\varepsilon_u(T)$ , where this upper bound is independent of T' and of the choice of a.

Proof of Lemma 4.5. For  $n, p \ge 0, n \ne p$ , we denote  $\eta_{n,p} := \overline{\zeta_n} \zeta_{n+1} \zeta_p \overline{\zeta_{p+1}}$ .

Fix a family  $a = (a_n)_n$  of elements of  $\mathcal{C}^1(\mathbb{R}_+, \mathbb{C})$  satisfying assumption (19). Since for all  $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$ ,  $\sum_n n\gamma_n(t) \leq R^2/2$ , there exists C(R) > 0 such that for all  $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$ ,

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,\\n\neq p}} |a_n(t)a_p(t)\eta_{n,p}(t)| \le C(R).$$

Therefore, one can exchange the summation sign with the time integral:

$$J_a(T, T') = \sum_{\substack{n, p \\ n \neq p}} \int_T^{T'} a_n(t) a_p(t) \eta_{n,p}(t) dt.$$
 (20)

For each term in the series over the indexes n and p, we perform an integration by parts by using the differential equation satisfied by  $\eta_{n,p}$ , which we will now establish.

Recall from (4) that the time derivative of  $\zeta_n$  is

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\zeta_n(t) = i\omega_n(t)\zeta_n(t) - \alpha Z_n(t)$$

with

$$\omega_n(t) = n^2 - 2\sum_{k=1}^{+\infty} \min(k, n)\gamma_k(t)$$

and  $Z_n$  defined in (16) as

$$Z_n(t) = \langle u(t)|\cos\rangle d\zeta_n[u(t)].\cos+\langle u(t)|\sin\rangle d\zeta_n[u(t)].\sin$$
.

Therefore, the time derivative of  $\eta_{n,p} = \overline{\zeta_n} \zeta_{n+1} \zeta_p \overline{\zeta_{p+1}}$  writes

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\eta_{n,p}(t) = i\Omega_{n,p}(t)\eta_{n,p}(t) - \alpha F_{n,p}(t) \tag{21}$$

where

$$\Omega_{n,p} = -\omega_n + \omega_{n+1} + \omega_p - \omega_{p+1}$$

and

$$F_{n,p} = \left(\overline{Z_n}\zeta_{n+1} + \overline{\zeta_n}Z_{n+1}\right)\zeta_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} + \left(Z_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} + \zeta_p\overline{Z_{p+1}}\right)\overline{\zeta_n}\zeta_{n+1}.$$
 (22)

Note that

$$\Omega_{n,p} = 2\left((n-p) - \sum_{k \ge n+1} \gamma_k + \sum_{k \ge p+1} \gamma_k\right),\,$$

hence for  $n \neq p$ ,

$$|\Omega_{n,p}| \ge 2|n-p| > 0.$$

When  $n \neq p$ , we can therefore divide the differential equation satisfied by  $\eta_{n,p}$  by the factor  $i\Omega_{n,p}$  and get

$$\int_T^{T'} a_n(t) a_p(t) \eta_{n,p}(t) dt = \int_T^{T'} \frac{a_n(t) a_p(t)}{i \Omega_{n,p}(t)} \left( \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \eta_{n,p}(t) + \alpha F_{n,p}(t) \right) dt.$$

An integration by parts now leads to

$$\int_{T}^{T'} a_n(t) a_p(t) \eta_{n,p}(t) dt = \left[ \frac{a_n(t) a_p(t)}{i \Omega_{n,p}(t)} \eta_{n,p}(t) \right]_{T}^{T'} - \int_{T}^{T'} \frac{d}{dt} \left( \frac{a_n(t) a_p(t)}{i \Omega_{n,p}(t)} \right) \eta_{n,p}(t) dt + \alpha \int_{T}^{T'} \frac{a_n(t) a_p(t)}{i \Omega_{n,p}(t)} F_{n,p}(t) dt. \quad (23)$$

In order to determine an upper bound for  $\sum_{n,p,\,n\neq p} |\int_T^{T'} a_n(t) a_p(t) \eta_{n,p}(t) \, dt|$ , we consider the three terms in the right-hand side of this equality separately.

### 1. For all $t \geq 0$ , we have

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,\\n\neq n}} \left| \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \eta_{n,p}(t) \right| \le \left( \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \gamma_n(t) \right)^2 \le R^4,$$

therefore the series with general term  $\sum_{n,p,\,n\neq p} \left[\frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)}\eta_{n,p}(t)\right]_T^{T'}$  is absolutely convergent and bounded by some constant C(R)>0 independent of T and T'.

Moreover, for  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ , one can cut the sum between the indexes  $n \leq N$  and the indexes n > N to deduce

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,\\n\neq p}} \left| \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \eta_{n,p}(t) \right| \leq \sum_{\substack{n,p,\\n\neq p\\\\n\leq N,\,p\leq N}} \left| \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \eta_{n,p}(t) \right| + \sum_{\substack{n,p,\\n\neq p\\\\n>N \text{ or } p>N}} \left| \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \eta_{n,p}(t) \right| \\
\leq \left( \sum_{n=0}^{N} \sqrt{\gamma_n(t)\gamma_{n+1}(t)} \right)^2 + 2 \left( \sum_{n=N+1}^{+\infty} \gamma_n(t) \right) \left( \sum_{p=0}^{+\infty} \gamma_p(t) \right).$$

Let  $\varepsilon > 0$ . Since

$$\left(\sum_{n=N+1}^{+\infty}\gamma_n(t)\right)\left(\sum_{p=0}^{+\infty}\gamma_p(t)\right) \leq \frac{1}{N+1}\left(\sum_{n=N+1}^{+\infty}n\gamma_n(t)\right)\left(\sum_{p=0}^{+\infty}\gamma_p(t)\right) \leq \frac{C(R)}{N+1},$$

we know that there exists  $N = N(\varepsilon) \in \mathbb{N}$  such that for all  $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$ ,

$$\left(\sum_{n=N+1}^{+\infty}\gamma_n(t)\right)\left(\sum_{p=0}^{+\infty}\gamma_p(t)\right)\leq\varepsilon.$$

Besides, for all n, we have  $\gamma_n(t)\gamma_{n+1}(t) \to 0$  as  $t \to +\infty$  by weak sequential continuity of the Birkhoff map and the description of the weak limit points in Birkhoff coordinates (see the first point of Theorem 1.2). Therefore, there exists  $T_0 = T_0(\varepsilon)$  such that for all  $t \geq T_0$ ,

$$\left(\sum_{n=0}^{N} \sqrt{\gamma_n(t)\gamma_{n+1}(t)}\right)^2 \le \varepsilon.$$

We conclude that there exists  $\varepsilon_u$  such that  $\varepsilon_u(T) \to 0$  as  $T \to +\infty$  and for all T < T',

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq n}} \left| \left[ \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \eta_{n,p}(t) \right]_T^{T'} \right| \le \varepsilon_u(T),$$

moreover  $\varepsilon_u$  is independent of the choice of family a.

2. Next, we develop the time derivative

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left( \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \right) = \frac{\dot{a_n}(t)a_p(t) + a_n(t)\dot{a_p}(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} - \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)\dot{\Omega}_{n,p}(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)^2}.$$

From the definition of  $\Omega_{n,p}$ , we know that

$$|\dot{\Omega}_{n,p}(t)| \leq 2||\dot{\gamma}(t)||_{\ell_{\perp}^{1}}.$$

However, the time derivative of  $\gamma_n$  is bounded from inequality (18) as

$$|\dot{\gamma}_n(t)| \le C(R) |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle| (|\zeta_{n-1}\zeta_n| + |\zeta_n\zeta_{n+1}|),$$

so that

$$\|\dot{\gamma}(t)\|_{\ell_{+}^{1}} \le C(R)|\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|,\tag{24}$$

and therefore

$$|\dot{\Omega}_{n,p}(t)| \le 2C(R)|\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|.$$

Using the assumptions (19) on  $a_n$ , this implies that there exists C(R) > 0 such that

$$\int_{T}^{T'} \left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left( \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \right) \eta_{n,p}(t) \right| \, \mathrm{d}t \le C(R) \int_{T}^{T'} |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle| \frac{|\eta_{n,p}(t)|}{|n-p|} \, \mathrm{d}t. \tag{25}$$

Applying the Cauchy-Schwarz' inequality, we deduce

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} \int_{T}^{T'} \left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left( \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \right) \eta_{n,p}(t) \right| \, \mathrm{d}t$$

$$\leq C(R) \left( \sum_{\substack{n,p \\ n \neq p}} \int_{T}^{T'} |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 \frac{\gamma_n(t)}{|n-p|^2} dt \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left( \sum_{\substack{n,p \\ n \neq p}} \int_{T}^{T'} \gamma_{n+1}(t)\gamma_p(t)\gamma_{p+1}(t) dt \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

But there exists C > 0 such that for all n,  $\sum_{p,p \neq n} \frac{1}{|n-p|^2} \leq C$ , moreover, for all  $t \geq 0$ , we have  $\sum_{n} \gamma_n(t) \leq R^2/2$ . We obtain

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq n}} \int_{T}^{T'} \left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left( \frac{a_n(t) a_p(t)}{i \Omega_{n,p}(t)} \right) \eta_{n,p}(t) \right| \, \mathrm{d}t \le C(R) \left( \int_{T}^{+\infty} |\langle u(t) | e^{ix} \rangle|^2 \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \sqrt{I(T,T')}.$$

### 3. Finally, we prove that

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} \int_{T}^{T'} \left| \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} F_{n,p}(t) \right| dt \le C(R) \left( \int_{T}^{+\infty} |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 dt \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \sqrt{I(T,T')}.$$

Note that from the definition of  $Z_n = \langle u(t)|\cos\rangle \,\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u(t)].\cos+\langle u(t)|\sin\rangle \,\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u(t)].\sin$  in formula (16), and from Corollary 2.12 about the bounds on  $\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u(t)].\cos$  and  $\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u(t)].\sin$ , we have

$$\sum_{n>0} n|Z_n(t)|^2 \le C(R)|\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2.$$

One can apply Cauchy-Schwarz' inequality to deduce

$$\begin{split} \sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} \int_{T}^{T'} \left| \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \right| |\overline{Z_n(t)}\zeta_{n+1}(t)\zeta_p(t)\overline{\zeta_{p+1}(t)}| \, \mathrm{d}t \\ & \leq \left( \int_{T}^{T'} \sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} \frac{|Z_n(t)|^2}{|n-p|^2} \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left( \int_{T}^{T'} \sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} \gamma_{n+1}\gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ & \leq C(R) \left( \int_{T}^{+\infty} |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \sqrt{I(T,T')}. \end{split}$$

Using the same strategy to the three other terms composing  $F_{n,p}$  (up to exchanging the roles of n and n+1 and the roles of n and p), we get the desired inequality.

To conclude, we use the square integrability in time of  $|\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|$  (Proposition 3.3) to get

$$\int_0^{+\infty} |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 dt \le R^2.$$

We have therefore proven that there exists  $\varepsilon_u$  satisfying  $\varepsilon_u(T) \to 0$  as  $T \to +\infty$ , and such that for all family  $a = (a_n)_n$  satisfying the assumptions in (19),

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} \left| \int_{T}^{T'} a_n(t) a_p(t) \eta_{n,p}(t) \, \mathrm{d}t \right| \leq \varepsilon_u(T) \left(1 + \sqrt{I(T,T')}\right),$$

moreover, one has  $|\varepsilon_u(0)| \leq C(R)$ . Plugging this into equality (20), we deduce that

$$|J_a(T,T')| \leq \varepsilon_u(T)(1+\sqrt{I(T,T')}).$$

Proof of Proposition 4.3. We first establish a bound of I(0, T'). We start from the formula for  $\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle$  from Lemma 2.6:

$$\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle = -\sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} a_n^*(t)\overline{\zeta_n(t)}\zeta_{n+1}(t),$$

where

$$a_n^*(t) = \sqrt{\mu_{n+1}(t)} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_n(t)}{\kappa_{n+1}(t)}}.$$

Now, we expand

$$|\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 = \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} a_n^*(t)^2 \gamma_n(t) \gamma_{n+1}(t) + \operatorname{Re}\left(\sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} a_n^*(t) a_p^*(t) \overline{\zeta_n}(t) \zeta_{n+1}(t) \zeta_p(t) \overline{\zeta_{p+1}(t)}\right)$$

and since  $a_n^* \ge \frac{1}{C(R)}$  (see inequality (8)), we deduce that

$$\frac{1}{C(R)^2} \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \gamma_n(t) \gamma_{n+1}(t) \le |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 - \operatorname{Re}\left(\sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} a_n^*(t) a_p^*(t) \eta_{n,p}(t)\right).$$

In particular, if we denote  $a^* = (a_n^*)_n$ , an integration in time leads to the inequality

$$I(0,T') \le \int_0^{T'} |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 dt + |J_{a^*}(0,T')| \le C(R) + |J_{a^*}(0,T')|.$$
 (26)

We now use Lemma 4.5 applied to the family  $a^*$ . In only remains to check that up to division by some constant C(R), this family satisfies assumption (19) of Proposition 4.3. Using inequalities (8) and (9), we have

$$|a_n^*(t)| \le C(R)$$

and

$$|\dot{a_n^*}(t)| \le C(R) ||\dot{\gamma}(t)||_{\ell_1^1}$$

so that from inequality (24), there exists C(R) > 0 such that

$$|\dot{a_n^*}(t)| \le C(R) |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|.$$

Now, Remark 4.4 following Lemma 4.5 implies that

$$|J_{a^*}(0,T')| \le C_1(R)(1+\sqrt{I(0,T')}).$$

Therefore, one can use the inequality  $2xy \le x^2 + y^2$  on the second term of the right-hand side to get

$$|J_{a^*}(0,T')| \le C_2(R) + \frac{1}{2}I(0,T').$$

Plugging this into inequality (26), we deduce an inequality of the form

$$I(0,T') \le C_3(R) + \frac{1}{2}I(0,T').$$

We conclude that I(0,T') is bounded by some constant  $2C_3(R)$  independent of T'. In particular, one can pass to the limit  $T' \to +\infty$  and deduce that for some C(R) > 0,

$$\int_0^{+\infty} \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \gamma_n(t) \gamma_{n+1}(t) \, \mathrm{d}t \le C(R).$$

To conclude, fix family a satisfying assumption (19). From Lemma 4.5 and the bound  $I(T, T') \leq C(R)$ , we deduce that there exists a map  $\varepsilon_u$  independent of a such that  $\varepsilon_u(T) \to 0$  as  $T \to +\infty$  and for all  $0 \leq T < T' < +\infty$ ,

$$|J_a(T,T')| \le \varepsilon_u(T)$$

Finally, expanding

$$\int_{T}^{T'} \left| \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} a_n(t) \zeta_n(t) \overline{\zeta_{n+1}(t)} \right|^2 dt \le \int_{T}^{T'} \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} |a_n(t)|^2 \gamma_n(t) \gamma_{n+1}(t) dt + \left| \operatorname{Re}(J_a(T, T')) \right|$$

$$\le I(T, T') + |J_a(T, T')|$$

$$\le \varepsilon_u(T),$$

we see that this integral is bounded independently of T' and a, and the bound  $\varepsilon_u(T)$  goes to 0 as  $T \to +\infty$ . We deduce the second part of the proposition.

### 4.3 Strong relative compactness of trajectories as $t \to +\infty$

In this part, we prove points 2 and 3 of Theorem 1.2: let u be a solution to the damped Benjamin-Ono equation (BO- $\alpha$ ), then there exists a sequence  $(\gamma_n^{\infty})_{n\geq 1} \in \ell_+^1$  such that for every weak limit  $u_{\infty}$  in  $L_{r,0}^2(\mathbb{T})$  of  $(u(t))_{t\geq 0}$  as  $t\to +\infty$ , and for all  $n\geq 1$ , we have  $\gamma_n(u_{\infty})=\gamma_n^{\infty}$ ; moreover, if  $u_{\infty}$  is a weak limit associated to a subsequence  $(u(t_k))_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$  with  $t_k\to +\infty$ , then the convergence of  $(u(t_k))_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$  to  $u_{\infty}$  is strong in  $L_{r,0}^2(\mathbb{T})$ .

We start with the proof of point 2. Fix  $n \ge 1$  and recall inequality (18)

$$|\dot{\gamma}_n(t)| \le C(R) |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle| (|\zeta_{n-1}\zeta_n| + |\zeta_n\zeta_{n+1}|).$$

Since  $|\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle| \in L^2(\mathbb{R}_+)$  (see Proposition 3.3) and  $|\zeta_{n-1}\zeta_n| \in L^2(\mathbb{R}_+)$  (see Proposition 4.3), we get that  $\dot{\gamma}_n \in L^1(\mathbb{R}_+)$ . Therefore, there exists  $\gamma_n^\infty$  such that  $\gamma_n(t) \to \gamma_n^\infty$  as  $t \to +\infty$ . Let now  $u_\infty$  be a weak limit in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  of a subsequence  $(u(t_k))_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$  with  $t_k \to +\infty$ . By weak sequential continuity of the Birkhoff map, we get that for all n,  $\gamma_n(u(t_k)) \to \gamma_n(u_\infty)$ , and therefore  $\gamma_n(u_\infty) = \gamma_n^\infty$ .

We now prove that  $||u(t)||_{L^2(\mathbb{T})} \to ||u_{\infty}||_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}$  as  $t \to +\infty$ , so that the convergence of  $(u(t_k))_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$  to  $u_{\infty}$  is strong in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ . In order to do so, we consider the generating function

$$\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u) = \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \frac{\kappa_n \gamma_n}{\lambda_n + \mu}.$$

The strategy is as follows. Let  $R = \|\zeta(u_0)\|_{h_+^{\frac{1}{2}}}$ . Using the differential equation satisfied by  $t \mapsto \mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u(t))$ , we prove that there exists a map  $\varepsilon_u$  such that  $\varepsilon_u(t) \to 0$  as  $t \to +\infty$  and for any weak limit  $u_{\infty}$ , for all  $\mu \geq R^2 + 1$ ,

$$|\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u(t)) - \mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u_{\infty})| \leq C(R) \frac{\varepsilon_{u}(t)}{\mu^{3}}.$$

Then, for fixed  $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$ , we compare the asymptotic expansion of  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u(t))$  as  $\mu \to +\infty$  with the norm  $\|u(t)\|_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}$ . Finally, we combine these two steps to get the convergence of  $\|u(t)\|_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}$  to  $\|u_\infty\|_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}$  when  $t \to +\infty$ .

Fix  $\mu \geq R^2 + 1$ . For all  $t \geq 0$ ,  $\|\zeta(t)\|_{h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+} \leq R$ , we have  $\mu + \lambda_0(t) \geq \mu - R^2 > 0$ , therefore  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u(t))$  is well-defined. Moreover, by weak sequential continuity of the generating function  $v \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T}) \mapsto \mathcal{H}_{\mu}(v) \in \mathbb{R}$  (see [25], Lemma 7), we have  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u(t_k)) \to \mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u_\infty)$  as  $k \to +\infty$ . We now quantify the rate of convergence of  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u(t_k))$  to  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u_\infty)$  by estimating the time derivative of  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u(t))$ .

**Lemma 4.6.** Let  $R = \|\zeta(u_0)\|_{h^{\frac{1}{2}}_+}$ . Then there exists a map  $\varepsilon_u$  with  $\varepsilon_u(T) \to 0$  as  $T \to +\infty$ , such that the following holds. For all T > 0 and for all  $\mu \geq R^2 + 1$ , we have

$$\int_{T}^{+\infty} \left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u(t)) \right| \, \mathrm{d}t \le \frac{\varepsilon_{u}(T)}{(\mu - R^{2})^{3}}.$$

*Proof.* Using the expression  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u) = \langle (L_u + \mu \mathrm{Id})^{-1} \mathbb{1} | \mathbb{1} \rangle$ , the time derivative of  $t \mapsto \mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u(t))$  writes

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u(t)) = \langle T_{\partial_t u}(w_{\mu}^{u(t)})|w_{\mu}^{u(t)}\rangle,$$

where we denote  $w_{\mu}^{u(t)} = (L_{u(t)} + \mu \mathrm{Id})^{-1} \mathbb{1}$ . Since  $\mathbb{1} \in L_+^2$ , one can remove the projector  $\Pi$  in the expression of  $T_{\partial_t u}$ , so that

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u(t)) = \langle \partial_t u \cdot w_{\mu}^{u(t)} | w_{\mu}^{u(t)} \rangle.$$

Write  $\partial_t u = \partial_x \nabla \mathcal{H}(u) - \alpha P_1(u)$ , where  $\mathcal{H}(u)$  is the Hamiltonian for the Benjamin-Ono equation without damping (BO) and

$$P_1(u) = \langle u | \cos \rangle \cos + \langle u | \sin \rangle \sin$$
.

Then

$$\langle \partial_x \nabla \mathcal{H}(u(t)) \cdot w_{\mu}^{u(t)} | w_{\mu}^{u(t)} \rangle = \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \mathcal{H}_{\mu}(v(t)),$$

where v is the global solution to (BO) satisfying v(t) = u(t) at time t. Since the map  $t' \mapsto \mathcal{H}_{\mu}(v(t'))$  is constant, we deduce  $\langle \partial_x \nabla \mathcal{H}(u(t)) \cdot w_{\mu}^{u(t)} | w_{\mu}^{u(t)} \rangle = 0$ . Therefore,

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u(t)) = -\alpha \langle P_1(u(t))w_{\mu}^{u(t)}|w_{\mu}^{u(t)}\rangle.$$

We factor  $\langle P_1(u)w^u_\mu|w^u_\mu\rangle$  by using complex numbers

$$\langle P_1(u)w_{\mu}^u|w_{\mu}^u\rangle = \langle u|\cos\rangle\langle\cos w_{\mu}^u|w_{\mu}^u\rangle + \langle u|\sin\rangle\langle\sin w_{\mu}^u|w_{\mu}^u\rangle$$
$$= \operatorname{Re}(\langle u|e^{ix}\rangle\langle e^{ix}w_{\mu}^u|w_{\mu}^u\rangle).$$

In order to complete the proof, it is now enough to show that  $\langle e^{ix}w^u_{\mu}|w^u_{\mu}\rangle \in L^2(\mathbb{R}_+)$ , and that there holds an estimate of the form

$$\left(\int_{T}^{+\infty} \left| \langle e^{ix} w_{\mu}^{u(t)} | w_{\mu}^{u(t)} \rangle \right|^{2} dt \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \leq \frac{\varepsilon_{u}(T)}{(\mu - R^{2})^{3}}, \tag{27}$$

with  $\varepsilon_u(T) \to 0$  as  $T \to +\infty$ .

First, note that for all  $t \geq 0$ , since  $w_{\mu}^{u(t)} = (L_{u(t)} + \mu \operatorname{Id})^{-1} \mathbb{1} \in L_{+}^{2}$ , we have the cancellation  $\langle e^{ix}w_{\mu}^{u(t)}|\mathbb{1}\rangle = 0$ . Therefore one can write  $\langle e^{ix}w_{\mu}^{u}|w_{\mu}^{u}\rangle = \langle e^{ix}w_{\mu}^{u}|w_{\mu}^{u}-\mathbb{1}/\mu\rangle$ . Then, let us decompose  $w_{\mu}^{u}$  and  $w_{\mu}^{u}-\mathbb{1}/\mu$  along the basis of eigenfunctions  $(f_{n})_{n}$  of  $L_{u}$  to get

$$\begin{split} \langle e^{ix}w^u_\mu|w^u_\mu\rangle &= \langle e^{ix}w^u_\mu|w^u_\mu - \mathbb{1}/\mu\rangle \\ &= \sum_{n,p\in\mathbb{N}} \langle w^u_\mu|f_n\rangle \overline{\langle w^u_\mu - \mathbb{1}/\mu|f_p\rangle} \langle e^{ix}f_n|f_p\rangle. \end{split}$$

By definition of  $w_{\mu}^{u}$  as  $w_{\mu}^{u} = (L_{u} + \mu \text{Id})^{-1} \mathbb{1}$ , we have

$$\langle w_{\mu}^{u}|f_{n}\rangle = \frac{\langle \mathbb{1}|f_{n}\rangle}{\lambda_{n} + \mu} = \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_{n}}\zeta_{n}}{\lambda_{n} + \mu},$$

and

$$\langle w_{\mu}^{u} - \mathbb{1}/\mu | f_{p} \rangle = -\frac{\langle \mathbb{1} | f_{p} \rangle \lambda_{p}}{\mu(\lambda_{p} + \mu)} = -\frac{\sqrt{\kappa_{p}} \zeta_{p} \lambda_{p}}{\mu(\lambda_{p} + \mu)}.$$

From the formula  $\langle e^{ix} f_n | f_p \rangle = \overline{M_{n,p}}$  and Definition 2.5 of  $M_{n,p}$ , we conclude

$$-\mu \langle e^{ix} w_{\mu}^{u} | w_{\mu}^{u} \rangle = \sum_{\substack{n,p \\ p \neq n+1}} \frac{\kappa_{p} \lambda_{p} \sqrt{\kappa_{n}}}{\sqrt{\kappa_{n+1}}} \frac{\sqrt{\mu_{n+1}} \zeta_{n} \overline{\zeta_{p}} \zeta_{p} \overline{\zeta_{n+1}}}{(\lambda_{p} - \lambda_{n} - 1)(\lambda_{n} + \mu)(\lambda_{p} + \mu)} + \sum_{n} \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_{n} \kappa_{n+1}} \lambda_{n+1} \sqrt{\mu_{n+1}} \zeta_{n} \overline{\zeta_{n+1}}}{(\lambda_{n} + \mu)(\lambda_{n+1} + \mu)}.$$

Let us consider the two sums separately.

On the one hand, the Cauchy-Schwarz' inequality on the sums over indexes n implies

$$\left| \sum_{n,p,p \neq n+1} \frac{\kappa_p \lambda_p \sqrt{\kappa_n}}{\sqrt{\kappa_{n+1}}} \frac{\sqrt{\mu_{n+1}} \zeta_n \overline{\zeta_p} \zeta_p \overline{\zeta_{n+1}}}{(\lambda_p - \lambda_n - 1)(\lambda_n + \mu)(\lambda_p + \mu)} \right| \\ \leq C(R) \sum_p \frac{\kappa_p \gamma_p \lambda_p}{\lambda_p + \mu} \left( \sum_n \gamma_n \gamma_{n+1} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left( \sum_{n,n \neq p-1} \frac{1}{(\lambda_p - \lambda_n - 1)^2 (\lambda_n + \mu)^2} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

For all  $p \in \mathbb{N}$ , we have  $\sum_{n, n \neq p-1} \frac{1}{(\lambda_p - \lambda_n - 1)^2} \leq C$ , moreover, for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

$$\frac{1}{\lambda_n + \mu} \le \frac{1}{\mu - R^2}$$

and finally,

$$\sum_{p} \frac{\kappa_p \gamma_p \lambda_p}{\lambda_p + \mu} \le \frac{C(R)}{\mu - R^2}.$$

Therefore,

$$\left| \sum_{n,p,\,p \neq n+1} \frac{\kappa_p \lambda_p \sqrt{\kappa_n}}{\sqrt{\kappa_{n+1}}} \frac{\sqrt{\mu_{n+1}} \zeta_n \overline{\zeta_p} \zeta_p \overline{\zeta_{n+1}}}{(\lambda_p - \lambda_n - 1)(\lambda_n + \mu)(\lambda_p + \mu)} \right| \leq \frac{C(R)}{(\mu - R^2)^2} \left( \sum_n \gamma_n \gamma_{n+1} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}},$$

so that

$$\int_{T}^{+\infty} \left| \sum_{n,p,p \neq n+1} \frac{\kappa_{p} \lambda_{p} \sqrt{\kappa_{n}}}{\sqrt{\kappa_{n+1}}} \frac{\sqrt{\mu_{n+1}} \zeta_{n} \overline{\zeta_{p}} \zeta_{p} \overline{\zeta_{n+1}}}{(\lambda_{p} - \lambda_{n} - 1)(\lambda_{n} + \mu)(\lambda_{p} + \mu)} \right|^{2} dt \\
\leq \frac{C(R)}{(\mu - R^{2})^{4}} \int_{T}^{+\infty} \sum_{n} \gamma_{n}(t) \gamma_{n+1}(t) dt.$$

On the other hand, let us denote

$$b_n := \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_n \kappa_{n+1}} \lambda_{n+1} \sqrt{\mu_{n+1}}}{(\lambda_n + \mu)(\lambda_{n+1} + \mu)}.$$

Then, there exists C(R) > 0 such that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ .

$$|b_n| \le \frac{C(R)}{(\mu - R^2)^2}.$$

and

$$|\dot{b_n}| \le \frac{C(R)}{(\mu - R^2)^2} |\langle u|e^{ix}\rangle|.$$

As a consequence, Remark 4.4 following Proposition 4.3, applied to the family  $b = (b_n)_n$ , implies

$$\int_{T}^{+\infty} \left| \sum_{n} \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_{n} \kappa_{n+1}} \lambda_{n+1} \sqrt{\mu_{n+1}} \zeta_{n} \overline{\zeta_{n+1}}}{(\lambda_{n} + \mu)(\lambda_{n+1} + \mu)} \right|^{2} dt \le \frac{\varepsilon_{u}(T)}{(\mu - R^{2})^{4}}.$$

To conclude, we have proven the existence of  $\varepsilon_u(T) \to 0$  as  $T \to +\infty$  such that for all  $\mu \geq R^2 + 1$ ,

$$\int_{T}^{+\infty} \left| \mu \langle e^{ix} w_{\mu}^{u(t)} | w_{\mu}^{u(t)} \rangle \right|^{2} dt \le \frac{\varepsilon_{u}(T)}{(\mu - R^{2})^{4}}.$$

This completes the proof of inequality (27), and therefore of the lemma.

We now study the asymptotic expansion of  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u)$  when  $\mu \to +\infty$ .

**Lemma 4.7.** Let  $u \in L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ . Then we have the following asymptotic expansion at order 3 of the generating function when  $\mu \to +\infty$ :

$$\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u) = \frac{1}{\mu} + \frac{1}{2\mu^3} \|u\|_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}^2 + o\left(\frac{1}{\mu^3}\right).$$

*Proof.* By using the identity  $\frac{1}{1+x} = 1 - x + \frac{x^2}{1+x}$ , we have

$$\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u) = \frac{1}{\mu} \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \frac{\kappa_n \gamma_n}{\lambda_n/\mu + 1} = \frac{1}{\mu} \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \kappa_n \gamma_n - \frac{1}{\mu^2} \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \lambda_n \kappa_n \gamma_n + \frac{1}{\mu^3} \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \frac{\lambda_n^2}{\lambda_n/\mu + 1} \kappa_n \gamma_n.$$

Remark that

$$\sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \kappa_n \gamma_n = \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} |\langle \mathbb{1} | f_n \rangle|^2 = 1$$

and

$$\sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \lambda_n \kappa_n \gamma_n = \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \lambda_n |\langle \mathbb{1} | f_n \rangle|^2 = -\langle \Pi u | \mathbb{1} \rangle = 0.$$

Consequently, the asymptotic development simplifies as

$$\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u) = \frac{1}{\mu} + \frac{1}{\mu^3} \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \frac{\lambda_n^2}{\lambda_n/\mu + 1} \kappa_n \gamma_n.$$

For  $\mu \ge -2\lambda_0(u)$ , we have  $\lambda_0/\mu + 1 \ge \frac{1}{2}$ , so that for all n,  $\frac{\lambda_n^2}{\lambda_n/\mu + 1} \le 2\lambda_n^2$ . Moreover,

$$\sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \lambda_n^2 \kappa_n \gamma_n = \langle \Pi u | \Pi u \rangle = \frac{1}{2} \|u\|_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}^2.$$

Therefore, one can pass to the limit  $\mu \to +\infty$  in the summation sum and deduce

$$\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u) = \frac{1}{\mu} + \frac{1}{2\mu^3} \|u\|_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}^2 + o\left(\frac{1}{\mu^3}\right).$$

We apply this lemma to

$$\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u(T)) = \frac{1}{\mu} + \frac{\|u(T)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{T})}^{2}}{2\mu^{3}} + o_{T}\left(\frac{1}{\mu^{3}}\right)$$

and

$$\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u_{\infty}) = \frac{1}{\mu} + \frac{\|u_{\infty}\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{T})}^{2}}{2\mu^{3}} + o\left(\frac{1}{\mu^{3}}\right).$$

Note that all the possible weak limits  $u_{\infty}$  have the same norm in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ , indeed, we know from point 2 in Theorem 1.2 that for all  $n \geq 1$ ,  $\gamma_n(u_{\infty}) = \gamma_n^{\infty}$ .

In light of Lemma 4.6, we deduce that for fixed T > 0,

$$|\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u(T)) - \mathcal{H}_{\mu}(u_{\infty})| = \left| \frac{\|u(T)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{T})}^{2} - \|u_{\infty}\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{T})}^{2}}{2\mu^{3}} + o_{T}\left(\frac{1}{\mu^{3}}\right) \right| \leq \frac{\varepsilon_{u}(T)}{(\mu - R^{2})^{3}}.$$

We now consider the limit  $\mu \to +\infty$  and get

$$\left| \|u(T)\|_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}^2 - \|u_\infty\|_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}^2 \right| \le 2\varepsilon_u(T).$$

Taking the limit  $T \to +\infty$  in this inequality, we conclude that  $||u(T)||_{L^2(\mathbb{T})} \to ||u_\infty||_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}$ . We have proven that for any weak limit  $u_\infty$  of a subsequence  $(u(t_k))_k$  in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ , the convergence is strong in  $L^2_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ .

## 5 Higher-order Sobolev norms

In this section, we consider a solution with higher regularity: we assume that the initial data  $u_0$  belongs to  $H^s_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  for some exponent  $s \geq 0$ . The Birkhoff transformation and its inverse transformation map bounded subsets of  $H^s_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$  to bounded subsets of  $h^{\frac{1}{2}+s}_+$  (see [24], Proposition 5 in Appendix A). Therefore, it is equivalent to study the image of the  $H^s$  norm by this transformation and consider  $\sum_{n\geq 0} n^{1+2s} \gamma_n$ . This leads us to introduce a Lyapunov functional of the form  $P_s = \sum_n w_n \gamma_n$ , where  $w_n \approx n^{1+2s}$ , in order to prove Theorem 1.3.

Note that the Cauchy problem for (BO- $\alpha$ ) is locally well-posed in  $H_{r,0}^s(\mathbb{T})$ ,  $s \geq 0$ , by a simple adaptation of the proof in part 3.1 and by using Corollary 2.12.

### 5.1 Formula for the derivative of Sobolev norms

**Proposition 5.1.** Fix  $s \ge 0$ , and let u be a solution to the damped Benjamin-Ono equation (BO- $\alpha$ ) with initial data  $u_0 \in H^s_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ . Define  $c_n := n^{2s}$  with  $c_0 = 0$ ,  $w_n := \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} c_k$ , so that we have  $\frac{n^{1+2s}}{C} \le w_n \le Cn^{1+2s}$ , and denote

$$P_s(t) := \sum_{n>1} w_n \gamma_n(t).$$

Then

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} P_s(t) = -\alpha \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} c_n a_n^*(t)^2 \gamma_n(t) \gamma_{n+1}(t) - \frac{\alpha}{2} \sum_{\substack{n,p \ge 0 \\ n \ne n}} (c_n + c_p) a_n^*(t) a_p^*(t) \eta_{n,p}(t),$$

with the notation  $a_n^* = \sqrt{\mu_{n+1}} \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_n}}{\sqrt{\kappa_{n+1}}}$  and  $\eta_{n,p} = \overline{\zeta_n} \zeta_{n+1} \zeta_p \overline{\zeta_{p+1}}$ .

*Proof.* We have already seen in the proof of Lemma 3.6 that the time derivative of  $\gamma_n$  is

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\gamma_n(u(t)) = -\alpha \left( \langle u(t)|\cos\rangle \,\mathrm{d}\gamma_n[u(t)].\cos + \langle u(t)|\sin\rangle \,\mathrm{d}\gamma_n[u(t)].\sin\right),\,$$

where

$$d\gamma_n[u(t)].\cos(-i)d\gamma_n[u(t)].\sin(-i)=m_{n-1}-m_n$$

and

$$m_n = -\sqrt{\mu_{n+1}} \frac{\sqrt{\kappa_n}}{\sqrt{\kappa_{n+1}}} \overline{\zeta_n} \zeta_{n+1}.$$

Moreover, from Lemma 2.6, the following formula holds

$$\langle u(t)|\cos\rangle - i\langle u(t)|\sin\rangle = \sum_{p>0} m_p.$$

Therefore, we have

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\gamma_n(u(t)) = -\alpha \left( \mathrm{Re}(m_{n-1} - m_n) \mathrm{Re}\left(\sum_{p \ge 0} m_p\right) + \mathrm{Im}(m_{n-1} - m_n) \mathrm{Im}\left(\sum_{p \ge 0} m_p\right) \right)$$

$$= -\alpha \mathrm{Re}\left( (m_{n-1} - m_n) \overline{\sum_{p \ge 0} m_p} \right).$$

In particular, a summation leads to

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}P_s(t) = -\alpha \operatorname{Re}\left(\sum_{n\geq 1} w_n(m_{n-1} - m_n) \overline{\sum_{p\geq 0} m_p}\right).$$

We rewrite

$$\sum_{n\geq 1} w_n (m_{n-1} - m_n) = \sum_{n\geq 0} c_n m_n$$

with

$$c_n = w_{n+1} - w_n = n^{2s}.$$

Then

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}P_s(t) = -\alpha \operatorname{Re}\left(\sum_{n,p\geq 0} c_n m_n \overline{m_p}\right),\,$$

and taking the real part leads to the formula.

We now consider the decomposition

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} P_s(t) = -\alpha \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} c_n a_n^*(t)^2 \gamma_n(t) \gamma_{n+1}(t) - \frac{\alpha}{2} \sum_{\substack{n,p \ge 0 \\ n \ne p}} (c_n + c_p) a_n^*(t) a_p^*(t) \eta_{n,p}(t).$$

We establish an improvement of Lemma 4.5 so as to see the second term in the right-hand side as a remainder term compared to the first term in the right-hand side.

In what follows, we drop the star exponent to the term  $a_n^*$  because we are only going to consider the only family  $a_n = \sqrt{\mu_{n+1}} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_n}{\kappa_{n+1}}}$ . For  $T \ge 0$ , let us define

$$J^{s}(T) := \int_{0}^{T} \sum_{\substack{n,p \\ n \neq p}} (c_{n} + c_{p}) a_{n}(t) a_{p}(t) \eta_{n,p}(t) dt.$$

Assume that for all  $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$ , we have  $\sum_p c_p \gamma_p(t) \leq C(R)$  (in particular, we already know that this condition is always satisfied if  $s \leq \frac{1}{2}$ ). Then one can see that  $J^s(T)$  is well-defined for all  $T \geq 0$ .

Our aim is to estimate  $J^s(T)$  depending on

$$I^{s}(T) := \int_{0}^{T} \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} c_{n} \gamma_{n}(t) \gamma_{n+1}(t) dt.$$

In the following lemma, we show that provided some upper bound on  $J^s(T)$  is satisfied (assumption (28) below), then the higher-order Lyapunov functional  $P_s$  is bounded.

**Lemma 5.2.** Fix  $s \ge 0$ . Assume that for some R > 0, and for all  $t \ge 0$ , the Birkhoff coordinates of the solution are bounded in  $h_+^s$ :

$$\sum_{n} c_n \gamma_n(t) \le R$$

(the constant R depends on the choice of s since  $c_n = n^{2s}$ ). Also assume that for all  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists  $C_s(R, \varepsilon) > 0$  such that for all  $t \ge 0$ ,

$$J^{s}(t) \le C_{s}(R,\varepsilon) + C_{s}(R,\varepsilon)\sqrt{I^{s}(t)} + \varepsilon I^{s}(t).$$
(28)

If the initial data belongs to  $h^{\frac{1}{2}+s}_+$ , i.e. if  $P_s(0)$  is finite, then  $P_s$  is bounded: there exists  $C_s'(R)$  such that for all  $t \geq 0$ ,

$$P_s(t) \le C_s'(R) + P_s(0),$$

moreover,

$$\int_0^{+\infty} \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} c_n \gamma_n(t) \gamma_{n+1}(t) dt \le C_s'(R) + P_s(0).$$

*Proof.* We use the formula for the time derivative of  $P_s$ 

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} P_s(t) = -\alpha \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} c_n a_n(t)^2 \gamma_n(t) \gamma_{n+1}(t) - \frac{\alpha}{2} \sum_{\substack{n,p \ge 0 \\ n \ne p}} (c_n + c_p) a_n(t) a_p(t) \eta_{n,p}(t).$$

Since for all n,  $a_n(t) \ge \frac{1}{C(R)}$ , an integration in time leads to

$$P_s(T) - P_s(0) \le -\frac{\alpha}{C(R)^2} I^s(T) + \frac{\alpha}{2} |J^s(T)|.$$

We fix  $\varepsilon := \frac{1}{2C(R)^2}$ . Using that by assumption,

$$|J^{s}(T)| \leq C_{s}(R,\varepsilon) + C_{s}(R,\varepsilon)\sqrt{I^{s}(T)} + \frac{1}{2C(R)^{2}}I^{s}(T)$$
  
$$\leq C'_{s}(R,\varepsilon) + \frac{1}{C(R)^{2}}I^{s}(T),$$

we deduce that

$$P_s(T) + \frac{\alpha}{2C(R)^2} I^s(T) \le P_s(0) + \frac{\alpha}{2} C_s'(R, \varepsilon).$$

# 5.2 The case $s < \frac{1}{2}$

In the parts that follow, we prove that assumption (28) on  $J^s(T)$  is satisfied. In this purpose, we first remove the part of  $J^s(T)$  that can be bounded with the same strategy as the proof of Lemma 4.5. In the case  $s < \frac{1}{2}$ , we obtain a bound on  $J^s(T)$  itself, and we deduce that if  $u_0 \in H^s_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ , then the solution u stays bounded in  $H^s_{r,0}(\mathbb{T})$ .

**Lemma 5.3.** Let  $s \geq 0$ . We assume that for all  $t \geq 0$ ,  $\sum_{n\geq 0} c_n \gamma_n(t) \leq R$  (where  $c_n = n^{2s}$ ). Then there exists C(R) > 0 such that the following holds. For all T > 0,

$$|J^s(T) - \alpha K^s(T)| \le C(R),$$

where

$$K^{s}(T) = \sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} \int_{0}^{T} \frac{a_{n}(t)a_{p}(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \left( c_{p} \left( \overline{Z_{n}(t)}\zeta_{n+1}(t) + \overline{\zeta_{n}(t)}Z_{n+1}(t) \right) \zeta_{p}(t) \overline{\zeta_{p+1}(t)} + c_{n} \left( \overline{Z_{p}(t)} \overline{\zeta_{p+1}(t)} + \zeta_{p}(t) \overline{Z_{p+1}(t)} \right) \overline{\zeta_{n}(t)} \zeta_{n+1}(t) \right) dt \quad (29)$$

and from (16),

$$Z_n = \langle u|\cos\rangle d\zeta_n[u].\cos + \langle u|\sin\rangle d\zeta_n[u].\sin$$
.

Moreover, if  $s < \frac{1}{2}$ , there exists  $C_s(R) > 0$  such that

$$|J^s(T)| \leq C_s(R) + C_s(R)\sqrt{I^s(T)}$$

*Proof.* We follow the strategy of proof of Lemma 4.5. For  $n, p \geq 0$ ,  $n \neq p$ , recall the notation  $\eta_{n,p} = \overline{\zeta_n} \zeta_{n+1} \zeta_p \overline{\zeta_{p+1}}$ . Since for all  $t \geq 0$ ,  $\sum_n c_n \gamma_n(t) \leq R$ , there exists C(R) > 0 such that for all  $t \in \mathbb{R}$ ,

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} |(c_n+c_p)a_n(t)a_p(t)\eta_{n,p}(t)| \le C(R).$$

Therefore, one can exchange the summation sign with the time integral:

$$J^{s}(T) = \sum_{\substack{n,p\\n \neq p}} \int_{0}^{T} (c_{n} + c_{p}) a_{n}(t) a_{p}(t) \eta_{n,p}(t) dt.$$

For each term in the series over the indexes n and p, we use equality (23) from the proof of Lemma 4.5, which came from the differential equation (21) satisfied by  $\eta_{n,p}$ :

$$\int_0^T a_n(t)a_p(t)\eta_{n,p}(t) dt = \left[\frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)}\eta_{n,p}(t)\right]_0^T - \int_0^T \frac{d}{dt} \left(\frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)}\right)\eta_{n,p}(t) dt + \alpha \int_0^T \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)}F_{n,p}(t) dt,$$

with

$$F_{n,p} = (\overline{Z_n}\zeta_{n+1} + \overline{\zeta_n}Z_{n+1})\zeta_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} + (Z_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} + \zeta_p\overline{Z_{p+1}})\overline{\zeta_n}\zeta_{n+1}.$$

We now consider the three terms in the right-hand side separately.

1. For all  $t \geq 0$ , we have

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} c_n \left| \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \eta_{n,p}(t) \right| \le C(R) \left( \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} c_n \gamma_n(t) \right) \left( \sum_{p=0}^{+\infty} \gamma_p(t) \right) \le C'(R).$$

The upper bound is independent of t by assumption. Since n and p play symmetric roles, we also have the estimate  $\sum_{n,p,\,n\neq p} c_p \left| \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \eta_{n,p}(t) \right| \leq C'(R)$ .

Therefore, the series with general term  $\sum_{n,p,\,n\neq p} (c_n+c_p) \left[\frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)}\eta_{n,p}(t)\right]_0^T$  is absolutely convergent and bounded by some constant C''(R).

2. Next, recall from inequality (25) that

$$\int_0^T \left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left( \frac{a_n(t) a_p(t)}{i \Omega_{n,p}(t)} \right) \eta_{n,p}(t) \right| \, \mathrm{d}t \le C(R) \int_0^T |\langle u(t) | e^{ix} \rangle| \frac{|\eta_{n,p}(t)|}{|n-p|} \, \mathrm{d}t.$$

Since n and p play symmetric roles in the above upper bound, we only estimate

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} c_n \int_0^T \left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left( \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \right) \eta_{n,p}(t) \right| \, \mathrm{d}t$$

$$\leq C(R) \left( \sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} \int_0^T |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 \frac{c_n\gamma_n(t)}{|n-p|^2} \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left( \sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} \int_0^T c_n\gamma_{n+1}(t)\gamma_p(t)\gamma_{p+1}(t) \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

But there exists C > 0 such that for all n,  $\sum_{p, p \neq n} \frac{1}{|n-p|^2} \leq C$  and moreover, by assumption,  $\sum_n c_n \gamma_n(t) \leq R$ . We conclude that

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} c_n \int_0^T \left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left( \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \right) \eta_{n,p}(t) \right| \, \mathrm{d}t \le C(R) \left( \int_0^{+\infty} |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \sqrt{I^0(T)}.$$

3. Finally, we prove that

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} c_n \int_0^T \left| \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \left( \overline{Z_n(t)} \zeta_{n+1}(t) + \overline{\zeta_n(t)} Z_{n+1}(t) \right) \zeta_p(t) \overline{\zeta_{p+1}(t)} \right| dt \\
\leq C_s(R) \left( \int_0^{+\infty} |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 dt \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \sqrt{I^0(T)}.$$

By symmetry, we would also get

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} c_p \int_0^T \left| \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \left( Z_p(t)\overline{\zeta_{p+1}(t)} + \zeta_p(t)\overline{Z_{p+1}(t)} \right) \overline{\zeta_n(t)} \zeta_{n+1}(t) \right| dt$$

$$\leq C_s(R) \left( \int_0^{+\infty} |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 dt \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \sqrt{I^0(T)}.$$

In this purpose, we use Corollary 2.12: if for all  $t \geq 0$ , we have  $\sum_n c_n \gamma_n(t) \leq R$  (recall that  $c_n = n^{2s}$ ), then for all  $t \geq 0$ ,

$$||d\zeta_n[u].\cos||_{h_+^s} + ||d\zeta_n[u].\sin||_{h_+^s} \le C(R).$$

We deduce that  $Z_n = \langle u | \cos \rangle d\zeta_n[u] \cdot \cos + \langle u | \sin \rangle d\zeta_n[u] \cdot \sin$  satisfies

$$\sum_{n\geq 0} c_n |Z_n(t)|^2 \leq C(R) |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2.$$
(30)

Applying Cauchy-Schwarz' inequality, we conclude

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} c_n \int_0^T \left| \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \overline{Z_n(t)} \zeta_{n+1}(t) \zeta_p(t) \overline{\zeta_{p+1}(t)} \right| dt$$

$$\leq C(R) \left( \int_0^T \sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} \frac{c_n |Z_n(t)|^2}{|n-p|^2} dt \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left( \int_0^T \sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} c_n \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} dt \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

$$\leq C'(R) \left( \int_0^{+\infty} |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 dt \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \sqrt{I^0(T)}.$$

One can apply the same strategy to the other term (involving  $\overline{\zeta_n}Z_{n+1}\zeta_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}}$ ) and get the desired inequality.

To conclude, since  $\int_0^{+\infty} |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 dt \le R^2$ , we have proven that there exists C(R) > 0 such that for all  $T \ge 0$ ,

$$|J^{s}(T) - \alpha K^{s}(T)| \le C(R) + C(R)\sqrt{I^{0}(T)} \le C'(R).$$

For  $s < \frac{1}{2}$ , we copy the proof of point 3. and show that actually

$$\sum_{n,p,\,n\neq p} (c_n + c_p) \int_0^T \left| \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} F_{n,p}(t) \right| dt \le C_s(R) \left( \int_0^{+\infty} |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 dt \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \sqrt{I^s(T)}.$$

Indeed, applying Cauchy-Schwarz' inequality, we have

$$\sum_{n,p,\,n\neq p} (c_n + c_p) \int_0^T \left| \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \right| |\overline{Z_n(t)}\zeta_{n+1}(t)\zeta_p(t)\overline{\zeta_{p+1}(t)}| dt$$

$$\leq \left( \int_0^T \sum_{n,p,\,n\neq p} \frac{(c_n + c_p)|Z_n(t)|^2}{|n-p|^2} dt \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left( \int_0^T \sum_{n,p,\,n\neq p} (c_n + c_p)\gamma_{n+1}\gamma_p\gamma_{p+1} dt \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

Since  $s < \frac{1}{2}$ , we have an estimate of the form  $\sum_{p, p \neq n} \frac{c_p}{|n-p|^2} \leq C_s c_n$  by comparing n to  $\frac{p}{2}$ . This leads to

$$\sum_{n,p,\,n\neq p} (c_n + c_p) \int_0^T \left| \frac{a_n(t)a_p(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \right| |\overline{Z_n(t)}\zeta_{n+1}(t)\zeta_p(t)\overline{\zeta_{p+1}(t)}| \,\mathrm{d}t$$

$$\leq C_s(R) \left( \int_0^{+\infty} |\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|^2 \,\mathrm{d}t \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \sqrt{I^s(T)}.$$

One can apply the same strategy to the three other terms composing  $F_{n,p}$  (see the definition (22) of  $F_{n,p}$ ) and get the desired result.

# 5.3 The case $\frac{1}{2} \le s < \frac{3}{2}$

We now consider the part left to study when  $s \geq \frac{1}{2}$ , which has been defined in (29):

$$K^{s}(T) = \sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} \int_{0}^{T} \frac{a_{n}(t)a_{p}(t)}{i\Omega_{n,p}(t)} \left(c_{p}\left(\overline{Z_{n}(t)}\zeta_{n+1}(t) + \overline{\zeta_{n}(t)}Z_{n+1}(t)\right)\zeta_{p}(t)\overline{\zeta_{p+1}(t)}\right)$$

$$+ c_n \left( Z_p(t) \overline{\zeta_{p+1}(t)} + \zeta_p(t) \overline{Z_{p+1}(t)} \right) \overline{\zeta_n(t)} \zeta_{n+1}(t) dt.$$

In order to find an upper bound for  $K^s(T)$ , we apply Theorem 1.4 and get a decomposition for the term  $Z_n = \langle u|\cos\rangle \,\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u].\cos+\langle u|\sin\rangle \,\mathrm{d}\zeta_n[u].\sin$ . We can therefore write  $K^s(T)$  as a sum of terms of the form

$$\sum_{n,n} \int_0^T c_p \frac{a_n a_p}{i\Omega_{n,p}} G_{n,p} \, \mathrm{d}t,$$

where up to exchanging the roles of n and p,  $G_{n,p}$  is in one of the following two cases.

• In the first case, we take the terms corresponding to  $p_n^*$  or  $q_n^*$  from Theorem 1.4

$$G_{n,p} = \langle u|h_0\rangle r_n\overline{\zeta_{n+\sigma}}\zeta_{n+1}\zeta_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}},$$

where  $\sigma \in \{-1, 1\}$ ,  $h_0 = e^{ix}$  or  $e^{-ix}$ , and  $r_n$  satisfies the estimates

$$|r_n| \le C(R)$$
 and  $|\dot{r_n}| \le C(R) |\langle u|e^{ix}\rangle|$ ,

up to exchanging the roles of the indexes n, n+1, p and p+1: we can also have

$$G_{n,p} = \langle u|h_0\rangle r_n\overline{\zeta_n}\zeta_{n+1+\sigma}\zeta_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}}.$$

• In the second case, we consider the terms corresponding to  $A_{n,k}^*$  or  $B_{n,k}^*$  from Theorem 1.4

$$G_{n,p} = \langle u|h_0\rangle \sum_k A_{n,k}\zeta_k \overline{\zeta_{k+1}\zeta_n}\zeta_{n+1}\zeta_p \overline{\zeta_{p+1}},$$

or

$$G_{n,p} = \langle u|h_0\rangle \sum_k A_{n,k}\overline{\zeta_k}\zeta_{k+1}\overline{\zeta_n}\zeta_{n+1}\zeta_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}},$$

where  $h_0 = e^{ix}$  or  $e^{-ix}$ , and  $A_{n,k}$  satisfies the estimates

$$|A_{n,k}| \le C(R)$$
 and  $|A_{n,k}| \le C(R) |\langle u|e^{ix}\rangle|$ ,

up to replacing  $A_{n,k}$  by  $A_{n+1,k}$ ,  $B_{n,k}$  or  $B_{n+1,k}$ , which satisfy the same estimates.

For the sake of simplicity, we only treat the first expression of  $G_{n,p}$  for each situation and assume that  $h_0 = e^{ix}$ :

• either

$$G_{n,p} = \langle u|e^{ix}\rangle r_n \overline{\zeta_{n+\sigma}}\zeta_{n+1}\zeta_p \overline{\zeta_{p+1}}$$

or

$$G_{n,p} = \langle u|e^{ix}\rangle \sum_{k} A_{n,k}\zeta_k \overline{\zeta_{k+1}\zeta_n}\zeta_{n+1}\zeta_p \overline{\zeta_{p+1}},$$

but the other cases are similar.

In both cases, we decompose  $\langle u|h_0\rangle$  thanks to the formula from Lemma 2.6

$$\langle u|e^{ix}\rangle = -\sum_{q} a_q \overline{\zeta_q} \zeta_{q+1}$$

(for treating the case  $h_0 = e^{-ix}$ , we would need to take the conjugate of this expression). Then the strategy follows the proof of Lemma 4.5, where  $\eta_{n,p}$  is replaced by a longer expression, typically a product  $\eta_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}$  of three or four of terms of the form  $\overline{\zeta_q}\zeta_{q+1}\overline{\zeta_{n+\sigma}}\zeta_{n+1}\zeta_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}}$  or  $\overline{\zeta_q}\zeta_{q+1}\zeta_k\overline{\zeta_{k+1}}\zeta_n\zeta_{n+1}\zeta_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}}$ . In particular, we use the differential equation satisfied by the oscillating part and integrate by parts.

### 5.3.1 Border terms

Lemma 5.4. We consider a term in the first situation

$$G_{n,p} = \sum_{q} a_q r_n \overline{\zeta_q} \zeta_{q+1} \overline{\zeta_{n+\sigma}} \zeta_{n+1} \zeta_p \overline{\zeta_{p+1}}$$

such that  $\sigma \in \{-1,1\}$ , and for all  $t \geq 0$ ,  $|r_n(t)| \leq C(R)|$  and  $|\dot{r_n}(t)| \leq C(R)|\langle u(t)|e^{ix}\rangle|$ . Assume that  $\frac{1}{2} \leq s < \frac{3}{2}$  and for all  $t \geq 0$ ,  $\sum_n c_n \gamma_n(t) \leq R$  (where  $c_n = n^{2s}$ ). Then for all  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists  $C_s(R,\varepsilon)$  such that for all  $T \geq 0$ ,

$$\left| \sum_{\substack{n,p \\ n \neq n}} c_p \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p}{i\Omega_{n,p}} G_{n,p} \, \mathrm{d}t \right| \le C_s(R,\varepsilon) + C_s(R,\varepsilon) \sqrt{I^s(T)} + \varepsilon I^s(T).$$

*Proof.* The idea is to decompose  $G_{n,p}$  between a part which has a small time derivative, and a part which oscillates rapidly for which we establish a differential equation. We have

$$\frac{a_n a_p}{i\Omega_{n,p}} G_{n,p} = \sum_q \frac{a_n a_p a_q r_n}{i\Omega_{n,p}} \eta_{n,p,q}^{\sigma},$$

where

$$\eta_{n,p,q}^{\sigma} = \overline{\zeta_q} \zeta_{q+1} \overline{\zeta_{n+\sigma}} \zeta_{n+1} \zeta_p \overline{\zeta_{p+1}}$$

(for the other possible forms for  $G_{n,p}$ , we would have a similar formula up to placing the  $\sigma$  elsewhere in the product or taking the conjugate of  $\overline{\zeta_q}\zeta_{q+1}$ ).

The oscillating part  $\eta_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}$  satisfies the differential equation

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\eta_{n,p,q}^{\sigma} = i\Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}\eta_{n,p,q}^{\sigma} - \alpha H_{n,p,q}^{\sigma},\tag{31}$$

where

$$H_{n,p,q} = (\overline{Z_q}\zeta_{q+1} + \overline{\zeta_q}Z_{q+1})\overline{\zeta_{n+\sigma}}\zeta_{n+1}\zeta_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} + \overline{\zeta_q}\zeta_{q+1}(\overline{Z_{n+\sigma}}\zeta_{n+1} + \overline{\zeta_{n+\sigma}}Z_{n+1})\zeta_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} + \overline{\zeta_q}\zeta_{q+1}\overline{\zeta_{n+\sigma}}\zeta_{n+1}(Z_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} + \zeta_p\overline{Z_{p+1}}),$$

and

$$\begin{split} \Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma} &= -\omega_{q} + \omega_{q+1} - \omega_{n+\sigma} + \omega_{n+1} + \omega_{p} - \omega_{p+1} \\ &= 2((1-\sigma)n + q - p) + 1 - \sigma^{2} - 2\sum_{k \geq q+1} \gamma_{k} \\ &+ 2\sum_{k \geq n+\sigma+1} \min(k, n+\sigma)\gamma_{k} - 2\sum_{k \geq n+2} \min(k, n+1)\gamma_{k} + 2\sum_{k \geq p+1} \gamma_{k}. \end{split}$$

We write

$$\Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma} = 2\left((1-\sigma)n + q - p + \widetilde{\Omega}_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}\right),$$

with  $|\widetilde{\Omega}_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}| \leq C_0(R)$  and  $|\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\widetilde{\Omega}_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}| \leq C_0(R)|\langle u|e^{ix}\rangle|$ . For all n,p,q such that  $|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|>C_0(R)+1$ , one has  $\Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}\neq 0$ , so that one can divide by  $\Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}$  in the differential equation satisfied by  $\eta_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}$ .

We split

$$\begin{split} \sum_{n,p,\,n\neq p} c_p \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p}{i\Omega_{n,p}} G_{n,p} \, \mathrm{d}t &= \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,\,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|>C_0(R)+1}} c_p \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q r_n}{i\Omega_{n,p}} \eta_{n,p,q}^{\sigma} \, \mathrm{d}t \\ &+ \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,\,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} c_p \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q r_n}{i\Omega_{n,p}} \eta_{n,p,q}^{\sigma} \, \mathrm{d}t. \end{split}$$

• We first show that for all  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists  $C_s(R, \varepsilon)$  such that the part with indexes n, p, q satisfying  $|(1 - \sigma)n + q - p| \le C_0(R) + 1$  is bounded by  $\varepsilon I^s(T) + C_s(R, \varepsilon) \sqrt{I^s(T)}$ . Indeed, since  $|a_n a_p a_q r_n| \le C(R)$ , we have from the Cauchy-Schwarz' inequality

$$\begin{split} \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,\,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} c_p \left| \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q r_n}{i\Omega_{n,p}} \eta_{n,p,q}^{\sigma} \, \mathrm{d}t \right| \\ &\leq C(R) \left( \int_0^T \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,\,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} c_p \gamma_q \gamma_{q+1} \gamma_{n+\sigma} \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ & \left( \int_0^T \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,\,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} \frac{c_p \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} \, \mathrm{d}t}{|n-p|^2} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}. \end{split}$$

For fixed n and q, the possible indexes p in the sum belong to an interval of length C(R). Moreover, since  $p \leq C(R) + 4n + q$ , we have  $c_p \leq C(R) \max(c_n, c_q) \leq C(R) c_n c_q$ , so that

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q, n\neq p\\ |(1-\sigma)n+q-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} c_p \gamma_q \gamma_{q+1} \gamma_{n+\sigma} \leq C(R) \sum_n c_n \gamma_{n+\sigma} \sum_q c_q \gamma_q \gamma_{q+1} \leq C'(R) \sum_q c_q \gamma_q \gamma_{q+1},$$

and

$$\int_0^T \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,\,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} c_p \gamma_q \gamma_{q+1} \gamma_{n+\sigma} \,\mathrm{d}t \leq C'(R) I^s(T).$$

Now, fix  $\varepsilon > 0$ . Then there exists  $N_0 = N_0(\varepsilon)$  such that for all  $t \ge 0$ ,  $\sum_{n \ge N_0} \gamma_{n+1}(t) \le \varepsilon$  (recall that by assumption, for all  $t \ge 0$ ,  $\sum_n n^{2s} \gamma_n(t) \le R$ ). Moreover, up to increasing  $N_0$ , we also have

$$\sum_{n, |n-p| \ge N_0} \frac{\gamma_{n+1}}{|n-p|^2} \le C(R) \sum_{n, |n-p| \ge N_0} \frac{1}{|n-p|^2} \le \varepsilon.$$

In the two cases  $n \geq N_0$  or  $|n-p| \geq N_0$ , we deduce

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,\,n\neq p\\ n\geq N_0 \text{ or } |n-p|\geq N_0\\ |(1-\sigma)n+q-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} \frac{c_p}{|n-p|^2} \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} \leq C(R) \sum_{\substack{n,p,\,n\neq p\\ n\geq N_0 \text{ or } |n-p|\geq N_0}} \frac{c_p}{|n-p|^2} \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1}$$

$$\leq \varepsilon C'(R) \sum_p c_p \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1}.$$

Otherwise, we have  $n \leq N_0$  and  $|n-p| \leq N_0$ , therefore

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,\,n\neq p\\ n\leq N_0 \text{ and } |n-p|\leq N_0\\ |(1-\sigma)n+q-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} \frac{c_p}{|n-p|^2} \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} \leq C(R) \sum_{\substack{n,p,\,n\neq p\\ n\leq N_0 \text{ and } |n-p|\leq N_0}} \frac{c_p}{|n-p|^2} \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} \\ \leq C'(R) N_0^{2s} \sum_p \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1}.$$

Since  $\int_0^T \sum_p \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} dt \le C(R)$  (see Proposition 4.3), we deduce that for any  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists  $C_s(R, \varepsilon)$  such that

$$\int_0^T \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,\,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} \frac{c_p}{|n-p|^2} \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} \, \mathrm{d}t \leq \varepsilon C(R) I^s(T) + C_s(R,\varepsilon).$$

Therefore we conclude that

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,\,n\neq p\\ |(1-\sigma)n+q-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} c_p \left| \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q r_n}{i\Omega_{n,p}} \eta_{n,p,q}^\sigma \,\mathrm{d}t \right| \leq C(R) \sqrt{I^s(T)} \sqrt{\varepsilon C(R) I^s(T)} + C_s(R,\varepsilon).$$

In other words, for all  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists  $C_s(R, \varepsilon)$  such that

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} c_p \left| \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q r_n}{i\Omega_{n,p}} \eta_{n,p,q}^{\sigma} \, \mathrm{d}t \right| \leq \varepsilon I^s(T) + C_s(R,\varepsilon) \sqrt{I^s(T)}.$$

• We now tackle the indexes n, p and q such that  $n \neq p$  and  $|(1-\sigma)n+q-p| > C_0(R)+1$  (so that  $\Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma} \neq 0$ ). We use the differential equation (31) satisfied by  $\eta_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}$ , and get that

$$\int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p}{i\Omega_{n,p}} G_{n,p} dt = -\int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q r_n}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}} \left( \frac{d}{dt} \eta_{n,p,q}^{\sigma} + \alpha H_{n,p,q}^{\sigma} \right) dt.$$

We perform an integration by parts for the first term in the right-hand side of this equality:

$$\int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p}{i\Omega_{n,p}} G_{n,p} dt = \left[ -\frac{a_n a_p a_q r_n}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}} \eta_{n,p,q}^{\sigma} \right]_0^T + \int_0^T \frac{d}{dt} \left( \frac{a_n a_p a_q r_n}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}} \right) \eta_{n,p,q}^{\sigma} dt - \alpha \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q r_n}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}} H_{n,p,q}^{\sigma} dt.$$

It remains to study the summability properties for each of those three terms.

1. First, we see that since  $\sum_{p} c_p \gamma_p(t) \leq R$  for all  $t \geq 0$ , then

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,\,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|>C_0(R)+1}} c_p \left| \left[ -\frac{a_n a_p a_q r_n}{\Omega_{n,p}^\sigma \Omega_{n,p,q}^\sigma} \eta_{n,p,q}^\sigma \right]_0^T \right| \\ \leq C(R) \sum_{n,p,q} c_p \sqrt{\gamma_q \gamma_{q+1} \gamma_{n+\sigma} \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1}} \leq C'(R).$$

2. Then, we apply Cauchy-Schwarz' inequality to the second term

On the one hand, we have

$$\int_0^T \sum_{n,p,q} c_p \gamma_{p+1} \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_q \gamma_{q+1} \, \mathrm{d}t \le C(R) I^0(T).$$

On the other hand, we establish a bound for  $\left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left( \frac{a_n a_p a_q r_n}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}} \right) \right|$ . We have already seen

$$\left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left( \frac{a_n a_p a_q}{i \Omega_{n,p}} \right) \right| \le C(R) \frac{\left| \langle u | e^{ix} \rangle \right|}{\left| \Omega_{n,p} \right|}.$$

Since we also have

$$\left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma} \right| \le C(R) |\langle u| e^{ix} \rangle|$$

and by assumption,

$$\left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} r_n \right| \le C(R) |\langle u| e^{ix} \rangle|,$$

we deduce

$$\int_0^T c_p \gamma_p \gamma_{n+\sigma} \left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left( \frac{a_n a_p a_q r_n}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}} \right) \right|^2 \mathrm{d}t \le C(R) \int_0^T \frac{c_p \gamma_p \gamma_{n+\sigma}}{|\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}|^2} |\langle u | e^{ix} \rangle|^2 \, \mathrm{d}t.$$

But since  $|\Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}| \ge 2(|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|-C_0(R)) \ge 1$ , we can use that

$$\sum_{\substack{q \\ |(1-\sigma)n+q-p| > C_0(R)+1}} \frac{1}{|\Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}|^2} \le C(R),$$

and we get that the following series is convergent and bounded by C(R):

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,\,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|>C_0(R)+1}} \frac{c_p \gamma_p \gamma_{n+\sigma}}{|\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}|^2} \le C(R) \sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} \frac{c_p \gamma_p \gamma_{n+\sigma}}{|n-p|^2} \le C'(R).$$

We deduce

$$\int_0^T \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,\,n\neq p\\ |(1-\sigma)n+a-n|>C_0(R)+1}} c_p \gamma_p \gamma_{n+\sigma} \left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left( \frac{a_n a_p a_q r_n}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}} \right) \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}t \le C(R).$$

To conclude, we have proven that

onclude, we have proven that 
$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,\,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|>C_0(R)+1}} c_p \int_0^T \left|\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left(\frac{a_n a_p a_q r_n}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q}^\sigma}\right) \eta_{n,p,q}^\sigma\right| \, \mathrm{d}t \leq C(R) \sqrt{I^0(T)}.$$

### 3. Finally, recall that

$$H_{n,p,q}^{\sigma} = (\overline{Z_q}\zeta_{q+1} + \overline{\zeta_q}Z_{q+1})\overline{\zeta_{n+\sigma}}\zeta_{n+1}\zeta_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} + \overline{\zeta_q}\zeta_{q+1}(\overline{Z_{n+\sigma}}\zeta_{n+1} + \overline{\zeta_{n+\sigma}}Z_{n+1})\zeta_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} + \overline{\zeta_q}\zeta_{q+1}\overline{\zeta_{n+\sigma}}\zeta_{n+1}(Z_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} + \zeta_p\overline{Z_{p+1}}).$$

We estimate for instance the term

$$\left| \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|>C_0(R)+1}} c_p \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q r_n}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}} \overline{Z_q} \zeta_{q+1} \overline{\zeta_{n+\sigma}} \zeta_{n+1} \zeta_p \overline{\zeta_{p+1}} \, \mathrm{d}t \right| \\
\leq C(R) \left( \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|>C_0(R)+1}} \int_0^T c_p \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} \gamma_{q+1} \gamma_{n+\sigma} \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\
\left( \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|>C_0(R)+1}} \int_0^T \frac{c_p \gamma_{n+1}}{|\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}|^2} |Z_q|^2 \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

On the one hand,

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,\,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|>C_0(R)+1}} \int_0^T c_p \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} \gamma_{q+1} \gamma_{n+\sigma} \,\mathrm{d}t \le C(R) I^s(T).$$

On the other hand, we first estimate the sum over indexes p:

$$\sum_{\substack{p, p \neq n \\ |(1-\sigma)n+q-p| > C_0(R)+1}} \frac{c_p}{|\Omega_{n,p}\Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}|^2} \\
\leq C(R) \sum_{\substack{p, p \neq n \\ |(1-\sigma)n+q-p| > C_0(R)+1}} \frac{p^{2s}}{|n-p|^2(1+|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|)^2}.$$

When  $p \geq 2n$  and  $p \geq 2((1-\sigma)n+q)$ , the general term of the series is bounded by  $C_s \frac{p^{2s}}{p^4}$ , and this defines a convergent series since  $s < \frac{3}{2}$ . Otherwise,  $p^{2s} \leq C_s \max(n,q)^{2s}$  and the series  $\sum_{p,p\neq n} \frac{1}{|n-p|^2}$  is convergent. We deduce that

$$\sum_{\substack{p, p \neq n \\ |(1-\sigma)n+q-p| > C_0(R)+1}} \frac{c_p}{|\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}|^2} \le C_s \max(n,q)^{2s},$$

so that

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,\,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|>C_0(R)+1}} \frac{c_p \gamma_{n+1}}{|\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}|^2} |Z_q|^2 \le C_s \sum_{n,q} \max(n,q)^{2s} \gamma_{n+1} |Z_q|^2.$$

But by assumption,  $\sum_{n} n^{2s} \gamma_n \leq R$ , moreover, we have seen in (30) that

$$\sum_{k} c_k |Z_k|^2 \le C(R) |\langle u|e^{ix}\rangle|^2.$$

Therefore, we get an estimate for this second term

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,\,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|>C_0(R)+1}} \int_0^T \frac{c_p \gamma_{n+1}}{|\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}|^2} |Z_q|^2 \, \mathrm{d}t \le C_s(R).$$

To conclude, have proven that

$$\left| \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,n\neq p\\|(1-\sigma)n+q-p|>C_0(R)+1}} c_p \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q r_n}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q}^{\sigma}} \overline{Z_q} \zeta_{q+1} \overline{\zeta_{n+\sigma}} \zeta_{n+1} \zeta_p \overline{\zeta_{p+1}} \, \mathrm{d}t \right| \leq C_s(R) \sqrt{I^s(T)}.$$

This proof also works when exchanging the roles of n and q and with a small variant when exchanging the roles of n and p.

#### 5.3.2 Central terms

Lemma 5.5. Let us consider a term in the second situation

$$G_{n,p} = \sum_{q,k} a_q A_{n,k} \eta_{n,p,q,k},$$

with

$$\eta_{n,p,q,k} = \overline{\zeta_q} \zeta_{q+1} \zeta_k \overline{\zeta_{k+1} \zeta_n} \zeta_{n+1} \zeta_p \overline{\zeta_{p+1}},$$

and such that for all  $t \geq 0$ ,  $|A_{n,k}(t)| \leq C(R)$  and  $|A_{n,k}(t)| \leq C(R) |\langle u|e^{ix}\rangle|$ . Fix  $\frac{1}{2} \leq s < \frac{3}{2}$ , and assume that for all  $t \geq 0$ ,  $\sum_n c_n \gamma_n(t) \leq R$  (where  $c_n = n^{2s}$ ). Then for all  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists  $C_s(R,\varepsilon)$  such that for all  $T \geq 0$ ,

$$\left| \sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} c_p \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p}{i\Omega_{n,p}} G_{n,p} \, \mathrm{d}t \right| \le C_s(R,\varepsilon) + C_s(R,\varepsilon) \sqrt{I^s(T)} + \varepsilon I^s(T).$$

*Proof.* The proof follows the proof in the above part 5.3.1. We first compute the differential equation satisfied by  $\eta_{n,p,q,k}$ :

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\eta_{n,p,q,k} = i\Omega_{n,p,q,k}\eta_{n,p,q,k} - \alpha H_{n,p,q,k},\tag{32}$$

where

$$\begin{split} \Omega_{n,p,q,k} &= -\omega_q + \omega_{q+1} + \omega_k - \omega_{k+1} - \omega_n + \omega_{n+1} + \omega_p - \omega_{p+1} \\ &= 2(q - k + n - p) - 2\sum_{l \ge q+1} \gamma_l + 2\sum_{l \ge k+1} \gamma_l - 2\sum_{l \ge n+1} \gamma_l + 2\sum_{l \ge p+1} \gamma_l \\ &= 2((q - k + n - p) + \widetilde{\Omega}_{n,p,q,k}), \end{split}$$

where  $|\widetilde{\Omega}_{n,p,q,k}| \leq C_0(R)$ ,  $|\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\widetilde{\Omega}_{n,p,q,k}| \leq C_0(R) |\langle u|e^{ix}\rangle|$ , and

$$H_{n,p,q,k} = (\overline{Z_q}\zeta_{q+1} + \overline{\zeta_q}Z_{q+1})\zeta_k\overline{\zeta_{k+1}\zeta_n}\zeta_{n+1}\zeta_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} + \overline{\zeta_q}\zeta_{q+1}(\overline{Z_k}\zeta_{k+1} + \overline{\zeta_k}Z_{k+1})\overline{\zeta_n}\zeta_{n+1}\zeta_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} + \overline{\zeta_q}\zeta_{q+1}\zeta_k\overline{\zeta_{k+1}\zeta_n}\zeta_{n+1}(Z_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} + \zeta_p\overline{Z_{p+1}}).$$

For all n, p, q, k such that  $|q - k + n - p| - C_0(R) \ge 1$ , one has  $\Omega_{n,p,q,k} \ne 0$ , so that one can divide by  $\Omega_{n,p,q,k}$  in the differential equation satisfied by  $\eta_{n,p,q,k}$ .

We split

$$\begin{split} \sum_{\substack{n,p\\n\neq p}} c_p \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p}{i\Omega_{n,p}} G_{n,p} \, \mathrm{d}t &= \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k,\,n\neq p\\|q-k+n-p| > C_0(R)+1}} c_p \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q A_{n,k}}{i\Omega_{n,p}} \eta_{n,p,q,k} \, \mathrm{d}t \\ &+ \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k,\,n\neq p\\|q-k+n-p| < C_0(R)+1}} c_p \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q A_{n,k}}{i\Omega_{n,p}} \eta_{n,p,q,k} \, \mathrm{d}t. \end{split}$$

• We first show that the part with indexes n, p, q and k such that  $n \neq p$  and  $|q - k + n - p| \leq C_0(R) + 1$  is bounded by  $\varepsilon I^s(T) + C_s(R, \varepsilon) \sqrt{I^s(T)}$ . Indeed, we have

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k,\,n\neq p\\|q-k+n-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} c_p \left| \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q A_{n,k}}{i\Omega_{n,p}} \eta_{n,p,q,k} \, \mathrm{d}t \right| \\ \leq C(R) \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k,\,n\neq p\\|q-k+n-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} \frac{c_p}{|n-p|} \int_0^T \sqrt{\gamma_q \gamma_{q+1} \gamma_k \gamma_{k+1} \gamma_n \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1}} \, \mathrm{d}t,$$

so that from the Cauchy-Schwarz' inequality,

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k,\,n\neq p\\|q-k+n-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} c_p \left| \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q A_{n,k}}{i\Omega_{n,p}} \eta_{n,p,q,k} \, \mathrm{d}t \right| \\
\leq C(R) \left( \int_0^T \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k,\,n\neq p\\|q-k+n-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} c_p \gamma_q \gamma_{q+1} \gamma_k \gamma_n \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\
\left( \int_0^T \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k,\,n\neq p\\|q-k+n-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} \frac{c_p \gamma_q \gamma_{q+1} \gamma_k \gamma_n \, \mathrm{d}t}{|n-p|^2} \gamma_{k+1} \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

For fixed n, q and k, the possible indexes p lie in an interval of length C(R). Moreover, since  $p \leq C(R) + q + k + n$ , we have  $c_p \leq C(R) \max(c_n, c_q, c_k) \leq C(R) c_n c_q c_k$ , so that

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k,\,n\neq p\\|q-k+n-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} c_p \gamma_q \gamma_{q+1} \gamma_k \gamma_n \leq C(R) \sum_k c_k \gamma_k \sum_n c_n \gamma_n \sum_q c_q \gamma_q \gamma_{q+1}$$

and

$$\int_0^T \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k, n \neq p \\ |q-k+n-p| \le C_0(R)+1}} c_p \gamma_q \gamma_{q+1} \gamma_k \gamma_n \le C'(R) I^s(T).$$

Moreover, fix  $\varepsilon > 0$ . Then there exists  $N_0 = N_0(\varepsilon)$  such that for all  $t \ge 0$ ,

$$\sum_{n > N_0} \gamma_{n+1}(t) \le \varepsilon$$

and

$$\sum_{n, |n-p| \ge N_0} \frac{\gamma_{n+1}}{|n-p|^2} \le C(R) \sum_{n, |n-p| \ge N_0} \frac{1}{|n-p|^2} \le \varepsilon.$$

In the two cases  $n \geq N_0$  or  $|n-p| \geq N_0$ , we deduce

$$\sum_{\substack{n, p, q, k, n \neq p \\ n \geq N_0 \text{ or } |n-p| \geq N_0 \\ |q-k+n-p| \leq C_0(R) + 1}} \frac{c_p}{|n-p|^2} \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_{k+1} \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} \leq C(R) \sum_{\substack{n, p, n \neq p \\ n \geq N_0 \text{ or } |n-p| \geq N_0}} \frac{c_p}{|n-p|^2} \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1}$$

$$\leq \varepsilon C(R) \sum_{p} c_p \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1}.$$

Otherwise,

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k,\, n\neq p\\ n\leq N_0 \text{ and } |n-p|\leq N_0\\ |q-k+n-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} \frac{c_p}{|n-p|^2} \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_{k+1} \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} \leq C(R) \sum_{\substack{n,p,\, n\neq p\\ n\leq N_0 \text{ and } |n-p|\leq N_0}} \frac{c_p}{|n-p|^2} \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} \leq C(R)$$

Since  $\int_0^T \sum_p \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} dt \leq C(R)$ , we deduce that for any  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists  $C_s(R, \varepsilon)$  such that

$$\int_0^T \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k, n\neq p\\|q-k+n-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} \frac{c_p}{|n-p|^2} \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_{k+1} \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} \, \mathrm{d}t \leq \varepsilon C(R) I^s(T) + C_s(R,\varepsilon).$$

We conclude that for all  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists  $C_s(R, \varepsilon)$  such that for all  $T \geq 0$ ,

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k,\,n\neq p\\|q-k+n-p|\leq C_0(R)+1}} c_p \left| \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q A_{n,k}}{i\Omega_{n,p}} \eta_{n,p,q,k} \, \mathrm{d}t \right| \leq \varepsilon I^s(T) + C_s(R,\varepsilon) \sqrt{I^s(T)}.$$

• We now tackle the indexes n, p, q and k such that  $|q - k + n - p| > C_0(R) + 1$ , so that  $\Omega_{n,p,q,k} \neq 0$ . We use the differential equation (32) satisfied by  $\eta_{n,p,q,k}$ , and get that if  $|q - k + n - p| > C_0(R) + 1$ , then

$$\int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p}{i\Omega_{n,p}} G_{n,p} dt = -\int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q A_{n,k}}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q,k}} \left( \frac{d}{dt} \eta_{n,p,q,k} + \alpha H_{n,p,q,k} \right) dt.$$

We perform an integration by parts for the first term in the right-hand side of this equality:

$$\int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p}{i\Omega_{n,p}} G_{n,p} dt = \left[ -\frac{a_n a_p a_q A_{n,k}}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q,k}} \eta_{n,p,q,k} \right]_0^T + \int_0^T \frac{d}{dt} \left( \frac{a_n a_p a_q A_{n,k}}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q,k}} \right) \eta_{n,p,q,k} dt - \alpha \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q A_{n,k}}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q,k}} H_{n,p,q,k} dt.$$

It remains to study the summability properties for each of those three terms.

1. First, we see that thanks to the assumption  $\sum_{p} c_p \gamma_p \leq C(R)$ , we have

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k\\|q-k+n-p|>C_0(R)+1}} c_p \left| \left[ -\frac{a_n a_p a_q A_{n,k}}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q,k}} \eta_{n,p,q,k} \right]_0^T \right|$$

$$\leq C(R) \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k\\n,p,q,k}} c_p \sqrt{\gamma_q \gamma_{q+1} \gamma_k \gamma_{k+1} \gamma_n \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1}} \leq C'(R).$$

2. Then, we apply Cauchy-Schwarz' inequality to the second term:

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k\\|q-k+n-p|>C_0(R)+1}} c_p \int_0^T \left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left( \frac{a_n a_p a_q A_{n,k}}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q,k}} \right) \eta_{n,p,q,k} \right| \mathrm{d}t$$

$$\leq C(R) \left( \int_0^T \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k\\|q-k+n-p|>C_0(R)+1}} c_p \gamma_p \gamma_k \gamma_n \left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left( \frac{a_n a_p a_q A_{n,k}}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q,k}} \right) \right|^2 \mathrm{d}t \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

$$\left( \int_0^T \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k\\|q-k+n-p|>C_0(R)+1}} c_p \gamma_{p+1} \gamma_{k+1} \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_q \gamma_{q+1} \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

On the one hand, we have

$$\int_0^T \sum_{n,p,q} c_p \gamma_{p+1} \gamma_{k+1} \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_q \gamma_{q+1} \, \mathrm{d}t \le C(R) I^0(T).$$

On the other hand, we know that

$$\left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left( \frac{a_n a_p a_q A_{n,k}}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q,k}} \right) \right| \le C(R) \frac{\left| \langle u | e^{ix} \rangle \right|}{\left| \Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q,k} \right|}.$$

But using that  $\sum_{q,|q-k+n-p|>C_0(R)+1} \frac{1}{|\Omega_{n,p,q,k}|^2} \leq C(R)$ , we get that the following series is convergent and bounded by C(R):

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k, n\neq p\\|q-k+n-p|>C_0(R)+1}} \frac{c_p \gamma_p \gamma_k \gamma_n}{|\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q,k}|^2} \le C(R) \sum_{\substack{n,p,k\\n\neq p}} \frac{c_p \gamma_p \gamma_k \gamma_n}{|n-p|^2} \le C'(R).$$

We deduce

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k, n \neq p \\ |q-k+n-p| > C_0(R)+1}} c_p \int_0^T \left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left( \frac{a_n a_p a_q A_{n,k}}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q,k}} \right) \eta_{n,p,q,k} \right| \, \mathrm{d}t \le C(R) \sqrt{I^0(T)}.$$

3. Finally, recall that

$$H_{n,p,q,k} = (\overline{Z_q}\zeta_{q+1} + \overline{\zeta_q}Z_{q+1})\zeta_k\overline{\zeta_{k+1}\zeta_n}\zeta_{n+1}\zeta_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} + \overline{\zeta_q}\zeta_{q+1}(\overline{Z_k}\zeta_{k+1} + \overline{\zeta_k}Z_{k+1})\overline{\zeta_n}\zeta_{n+1}\zeta_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} + \overline{\zeta_q}\zeta_{q+1}\zeta_k\overline{\zeta_{k+1}}(\overline{Z_n}\zeta_{n+1} + \overline{\zeta_n}Z_{n+1})\zeta_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} + \overline{\zeta_q}\zeta_{q+1}\zeta_k\overline{\zeta_{k+1}\zeta_n}\zeta_{n+1}(Z_p\overline{\zeta_{p+1}} + \zeta_p\overline{Z_{p+1}}).$$

We estimate for instance the term

$$\left| \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k,\,n\neq p\\|q-k+n-p|>C_0(R)+1}} c_p \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q A_{n,k}}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q,k}} \overline{Z_q} \zeta_{q+1} \zeta_k \overline{\zeta_{k+1} \zeta_n} \zeta_{n+1} \zeta_p \overline{\zeta_{p+1}} \, \mathrm{d}t \right|$$

$$\leq C(R) \left( \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k,\,n\neq p\\|q-k+n-p|>C_0(R)+1}} \int_0^T c_p \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} \gamma_{q+1} \gamma_{k+1} \gamma_n \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

$$\left( \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k,\,n\neq p\\|q-k+n-p|>C_0(R)+1}} \int_0^T \frac{c_p \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_k}{|\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q,k}|^2} |Z_q|^2 \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

On the one hand,

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k,\,n\neq p\\|q-k+n-p|>C_0(R)+1}} \int_0^T c_p \gamma_p \gamma_{p+1} \gamma_{q+1} \gamma_{k+1} \gamma_n \,\mathrm{d}t \le C(R) I^s(T).$$

On the other hand, we first estimate the sum over indexes p:

$$\sum_{\substack{p, p \neq n \\ |q-k+n-p| > C_0(R)+1}} \frac{c_p}{|\Omega_{n,p}\Omega_{n,p,q,k}|^2} \\ \leq C(R) \sum_{\substack{p, p \neq n \\ |q-k+n-p| > C_0(R)+1}} \frac{p^{2s}}{|n-p|^2 (1+|q-k+n-p|)^2}.$$

When  $p \ge 2n$  and  $p \ge 2(q - k + n)$ , the general term inside the summation term is bounded by  $C_s \frac{p^{2s}}{p^4}$ , and this defines a convergent series since  $s < \frac{3}{2}$ . Otherwise, we have  $p^{2s} \le \max(n, q, k)^{2s}$  and the series  $\sum_{p,p \ne n} \frac{1}{|n-p|^2}$  is convergent. We deduce that

$$\sum_{\substack{p, p \neq n \\ |q-k+n-p| > C_0(R) + 1}} \frac{c_p}{|\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q,k}|^2} \le C_s \max(n, q, k)^{2s},$$

so that

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k, n \neq p \\ |q-k+n-p| > C_0(R)+1}} \frac{c_p \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_k}{|\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q,k}|^2} |Z_q|^2 \le C_s \sum_{n,q,k} \max(n,q,k)^{2s} \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_k |Z_q|^2.$$

Since  $\sum_{l} l^{2s} \gamma_{l} \leq C(R)$ , and since from inequality (30) we have

$$\sum_{l} l^{2s} |Z_l|^2 \le C(R) |\langle u|e^{ix}\rangle|^2,$$

we get the bound

$$\sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k, n \neq p \\ |q-k+n-p| > C_0(R)+1}} \int_0^T \frac{c_p \gamma_{n+1} \gamma_k}{|\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q,k}|^2} |Z_q|^2 dt \le C_s(R).$$

To conclude, we have proven that

$$\left| \sum_{\substack{n,p,q,k, n \neq p \\ |q-k+n-p| > C_0(R)+1}} c_p \int_0^T \frac{a_n a_p a_q A_{n,k}}{\Omega_{n,p} \Omega_{n,p,q,k}} \overline{Z_q} \zeta_{q+1} \zeta_k \overline{\zeta_{k+1} \zeta_n} \zeta_{n+1} \zeta_p \overline{\zeta_{p+1}} \, \mathrm{d}t \right| \leq C_s(R) \sqrt{I^s(T)}.$$

This proof also works when exchanging the roles of n and q, and with a small variant when exchanging the roles of n and p.

**Remark 5.6.** We have proven that  $\sum_{n} n^{1+2s} \gamma_n$  is bounded for exponents s satisfying  $s < \frac{3}{2}$ . To increase the range of exponents s, we would need to further decompose the term  $Z_q$  appearing in point 3 of subparts 5.3.1 and 5.3.2. This would lead us to consider finite products of the following form. Let  $h_0 = \cos$  or  $h_0 = \sin$ ,  $N = (n_1, \ldots, n_k)$  be a finite set of indexes, and  $\Sigma = (\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_k)$  be a finite set of indexes bounded by some finite constant c(k). Then we would have to study

$$G_{N,\Sigma} = \langle u|h_0\rangle A_{N,\Sigma}\zeta_{n_1}\overline{\zeta_{n_1+\sigma_1}}\ldots\zeta_{n_k}\overline{\zeta_{n_k+\sigma_k}},$$

provided the uniform estimates

$$|A_{N,\Sigma}| \le C(R)$$
 and  $|\dot{A}_{N,\Sigma}| \le C(R) |\langle u|e^{ix}\rangle|$ .

In particular, we should use the differential equation satisfied by this term and integrate by parts in the same way as before, following the idea of proof from Lemma 4.5.

## References

- [1] E. A. Alarcon. Existence and finite dimensionality of the global attractor for a class of nonlinear dissipative equations. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of Edinburgh Section A: Mathematics*, 123(5):893–916, 1993.
- [2] T. Alazard and D. Bresch. Functional inequalities and strong Lyapunov functionals for free surface flows in fluid dynamics. arXiv preprint arXiv:2004.03440, 2020.
- [3] T. Alazard, N. Meunier, and D. Smets. Lyapounov functions, Identities and the Cauchy problem for the Hele-Shaw equation. *Communications in Mathematical Physics*, 377:1421–1459, 2020.
- [4] P. Baldi. Periodic solutions of fully nonlinear autonomous equations of Benjamin–Ono type. Annales de l'IHP Analyse non linéaire, 30(1):33–77, 2013.
- [5] T. B. Benjamin. Internal waves of permanent form in fluids of great depth. *Journal of Fluid Mechanics*, 29(3):559–592, 1967.
- [6] J. Bernier and B. Grébert. Long time dynamics for generalized Korteweg-de Vries and Benjamin-Ono equations. arXiv preprint arXiv:2006.04397, 2020.
- [7] M. Berti et al. KAM theory for partial differential equations. *Anal. Theory Appl*, 35(3):235–267, 2019.
- [8] T. Bock and M. Kruskal. A two-parameter Miura transformation of the Benjamin-Ono equation. *Physics Letters A*, 74(3-4):173–176, 1979.
- [9] G. Boling and W. Yonghui. Remarks on the global attractor of the weakly dissipative Benjamin–Ono equation. *Northeast. Math. J.*, 11(4):489–496, 1995.

- [10] J. L. Bona and L. Luo. Large-time asymptotics of the generalized Benjamin-Ono-Burgers equation. Discrete & Continuous Dynamical Systems-S, 4(1):15, 2011.
- [11] N. Burq, G. Raugel, and W. Schlag. Long time dynamics for damped Klein-Gordon equations. Annales scientifiques de l'École Normale Supérieure, 50(6):1447–1498, 2017.
- [12] N. Burq, G. Raugel, and W. Schlag. Long time dynamics for weakly damped nonlinear klein-gordon equations. arXiv preprint arXiv:1801.06735, 2018.
- [13] R. R. Coifman and M. V. Wickerhauser. The scattering transform for the Benjamin-Ono equation. *Inverse Problems*, 6(5):825, 1990.
- [14] W. Craig. Problèmes de petits diviseurs dans les équations aux derivées partielles. Panoramas et syntheses, 9, 2000.
- [15] Y. Deng. Invariance of the Gibbs measure for the Benjamin-Ono equation. *Journal of the European Mathematical Society*, 17(5):1107–1198, 2015.
- [16] Y. Deng, N. Tzvetkov, and N. Visciglia. Invariant measures and long time behaviour for the Benjamin-Ono equation III. Communications in Mathematical Physics, 339(3):815–857, 2015.
- [17] D. B. Dix. Temporal asymptotic behavior of solutions of the Benjamin-Ono-Burgers equation. *Journal of differential equations*, 90(2):238–287, 1991.
- [18] D. B. Dix. The dissipation of nonlinear dispersive waves: the case of asymptotically weak nonlinearity. *Communications in partial differential equations*, 17(9-10):1665–1693, 1992.
- [19] A. Fokas and M. Ablowitz. The inverse scattering transform for the Benjamin-Ono equation—a pivot to multidimensional problems. *Studies in Applied Mathematics*, 68(1):1–10, 1983.
- [20] P. Gérard. A nonlinear Fourier transform for the Benjamin–Ono equation on the torus and applications. Séminaire Laurent Schwartz—EDP et applications, pages 1–19, 2019–2020.
- [21] P. Gérard and S. Grellier. The cubic Szegő equation and Hankel operators. Astérisque, Société mathématique de France, Paris, 389, 2017.
- [22] P. Gérard and S. Grellier. On a Damped Szegő Equation (With an Appendix in Collaboration With Christian Klein). SIAM Journal on Mathematical Analysis, 52(5):4391–4420, 2020.
- [23] P. Gérard and T. Kappeler. On the Integrability of the Benjamin-Ono Equation on the Torus. *Communications on Pure and Applied Mathematics*, https://doi.org/10.1002/cpa.21896, 2020.
- [24] P. Gérard, T. Kappeler, and P. Topalov. On the spectrum of the Lax operator of the Benjamin-Ono equation on the torus. *Journal of Functional Analysis*, 279(12):108762, 2020.
- [25] P. Gérard, T. Kappeler, and P. Topalov. Sharp well-posedness results of the Benjamin-Ono equation in  $H^s(\mathbb{T}, \mathbb{R})$  and qualitative properties of its solution.  $arXiv\ preprint\ arXiv:2004.04857,\ 2020.$
- [26] R. Grimshaw. Internal solitary waves. In *Environmental stratified flows*, pages 1–27. Springer, 2003.
- [27] R. H. Grimshaw, N. F. Smyth, and Y. A. Stepanyants. Decay of Benjamin-Ono solitons under the influence of dissipation. *Wave Motion*, 78:98–115, 2018.

- [28] B. Guo and Z. Huo. The global attractor of the damped, forced generalized Korteweg de Vries-Benjamin-Ono equation in  $L^2$ . Discrete & Continuous Dynamical Systems-A,  $16(1):121,\ 2006.$
- [29] M. Ifrim and D. Tataru. Well-posedness and dispersive decay of small data solutions for the Benjamin-Ono equation. *Annales scientifiques de l'École Normale Supérieure*, 52(2):297–335, 2019.
- [30] C. Klein. Private communication. 2020.
- [31] S. B. Kuksin. Hamiltonian perturbations of infinite-dimensional linear systems with an imaginary spectrum. Functional Analysis and Its Applications, 21(3):192–205, 1987.
- [32] J. Liu and X. Yuan. A KAM theorem for Hamiltonian partial differential equations with unbounded perturbations. *Communications in mathematical physics*, 307(3):629, 2011.
- [33] Y. Matsuno, V. Shchesnovich, A. Kamchatnov, and R. A. Kraenkel. Whitham method for the Benjamin-Ono-Burgers equation and dispersive shocks. *Physical Review E*, 75(1):016307, 2007.
- [34] L. Mi and K. Zhang. Invariant tori for Benjamin-Ono equation with unbounded quasi-periodically forced perturbation. *Discrete & Continuous Dynamical Systems-* A, 34(2):689, 2014.
- [35] L. Molinet. Global well-posedness in  $L^2$  for the periodic Benjamin-Ono equation. American journal of mathematics, 130(3):635–683, 2008.
- [36] L. Molinet and D. Pilod. The Cauchy problem for the Benjamin–Ono equation in  $L^2$  revisited. Analysis & PDE, 5(2):365–395, 2012.
- [37] A. Nakamura. Bäcklund transform and conservation laws of the Benjamin-Ono equation. *Journal of the Physical Society of Japan*, 47(4):1335–1340, 1979.
- [38] H. Ono. Algebraic solitary waves in stratified fluids. *Journal of the Physical Society of Japan*, 39(4):1082–1091, 1975.
- [39] E. Ott and R. Sudan. Damping of solitary waves. The Physics of fluids, 13(6):1432–1434, 1970.
- [40] J.-C. Saut. Benjamin-Ono and intermediate long wave equations: Modeling, IST and PDE. In *Nonlinear Dispersive Partial Differential Equations and Inverse Scattering*, pages 95–160. Springer, 2019.
- [41] R. Sun. Complete integrability of the Benjamin–Ono equation on the multi-soliton manifolds. arXiv preprint arXiv:2004.10007, 2020.
- [42] M. Sy. Invariant measure and long time behavior of regular solutions of the Benjamin–Ono equation. *Analysis & PDE*, 11(8):1841–1879, 2018.
- [43] N. Tzvetkov. Construction of a Gibbs measure associated to the periodic Benjamin–Ono equation. *Probability theory and related fields*, 146(3-4):481, 2010.
- [44] N. Tzvetkov and N. Visciglia. Gaussian measures associated to the higher order conservation laws of the Benjamin-Ono equation. Annales scientifiques de l'École Normale Supérieure, 46(2):249–299, 2013.
- [45] N. Tzvetkov and N. Visciglia. Invariant Measures and Long-Time Behavior for the Benjamin–Ono Equation. *International Mathematics Research Notices*, 2014(17):4679–4714, 05 2013.

- [46] N. Tzvetkov and N. Visciglia. Invariant measures and long time behaviour for the Benjamin–Ono equation II. *Journal de Mathématiques Pures et Appliquées*, 103(1):102–141, 2015.
- [47] C. E. Wayne. Periodic and quasi-periodic solutions of nonlinear wave equations via KAM theory. *CMaPh*, 127(3):479–528, 1990.
- [48] Y. Wu. Simplicity and Finiteness of Discrete Spectrum of the Benjamin–Ono Scattering Operator. SIAM Journal on Mathematical Analysis, 48(2):1348–1367, 2016.
- [49] Y. Wu. Jost Solutions and the Direct Scattering Problem of the Benjamin-Ono Equation. SIAM Journal on Mathematical Analysis, 49(6):5158-5206, 2017.

Département de mathématiques et applications, École normale supérieure, CNRS, PSL University, 75005 Paris, France

Université Paris-Saclay, CNRS, Laboratoire de mathématiques d'Orsay, 91405 Orsay, France

E-mail address: louise.gassot@universite-paris-saclay.fr